STRATHFIELD COUNCIL

EXTRAORDINARY COUNCIL MEETING

AGENDA

Tuesday 27 June 2023

6:30pm

Ironbark Room, Strathfield Council Library and Innovation Hub

65-67 Rochester Street, Strathfield



Recording of Council Meetings

Persons in the gallery are advised that under the *Local Government Act 1993* a person may NOT tape record the proceeding of a meeting of a Council or committee without the authority of the Council or committee. "Tape record" includes a video camera and an electronic device capable of recording speech.

Mobile phones must be turned off so as not to disrupt the meeting. Anyone, including Councillors, found using a mobile phone will be told to leave the meeting immediately and for the duration of the said meeting.

An audio recording of this meeting will be taken for minute taking purposes as authorised by the *Local Government Act 1993*.

This meeting is live streamed on Council's website to allow the community to follow Council debates and decisions without the need to attend meetings in person. Members of the public attending or speaking at a meeting agree to have their image, voice and personal information (including name and address) recorded and publicly broadcast. Strathfield Council does not accept liability for any defamatory remarks or inappropriate comments that are made during the course of a meeting. Any part of the meeting that is held in closed session will not be streamed.



AGENDA

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Item

Page No.

- 1. Prayer
- 2. Recognition of Traditional Custodians
- 3. Apologies
- 4. Disclosures of Interests (Nature of interest to be disclosed)
- 5. General Business

Corporate and Community Services Reports

- 6. Conclusion of Meeting

MICHAEL MAMO GENERAL MANAGER



CCS1	ADOPTION OF DELIVERY PROGRAM 2022-2026, OPERATIONAL PLAN 2023-2024 AND STATEMENT OF REVENUE, INCLUDING BUDGET AND SCHEDULE OF FEES AND CHARGES.
AUTHOR:	Don Johnston, Chief Financial Officer
APPROVER:	Michael Mamo, General Manager

RECOMMENDATION

- 1. That Council considers the submissions received in response to the public exhibition of the draft Delivery Program 2022-2026 and draft Operational Plan 2023-2024, as summarised in Attachment 1 to the report.
- 2. That Council note the amendments to the documents following exhibition included within this report.
- 3. That Council note that IPART has approved Council's application to increase its general income by a cumulative 92.8% (including the rate peg) through a permanent special variation over a four (4) year period commencing 2023-2024 through until 2026-2027 and to establish the minimum rates as follows:
 - a. \$1,040 minimum rate to be applied for 2023-2024
 - b. \$1,200 minimum rate to be applied for 2024-2025
- 4. That Council adopt the Delivery Program 2022–2026 and Operational Plan 2023–2024 at Attachment 2, with the budget incorporating the Special Rate Variation (SRV) and the amendments outlined within this report in accordance with Section 404 and 405 of the *Local Government Act 1993* (the Act), respectively.
- 5. The Schedule of Fees and Charges 2023-2024 applying from 1 July 2023 to 30 June 2024 at Attachment 3 in accordance with Sections 535 and 608 of the Act be adopted.
- 6. That Council authorises the General Manger to levy the rates and charges for the period 1 July 2023 to 30 June 2024 by service of the rates and charges notices pursuant to the *Local Government Act 1993* and the Regulations made there under.
- 7. That Council make the following ordinary rates and charges in accordance with Section 494 and 535 of the Act:

a. Residential – Ordinary Rate

 i. An ad valorem rate in the \$ of 0.04562 with a Minimum Rate of \$1,040.00.
 The Residential Ordinary Rate is to be applied to all land categorised as Residential throughout the whole of Strathfield Municipal Council Local Government Area.

b. Business – Ordinary Rate

- i. Business General an ad valorem rate in the \$ of 0.21800 with a Minimum Rate of \$1,040.00, with the Business General Rate to be applied to all areas identified within Council's Property Rating Classification Map as outlined on page 7 of this report.
- ii. Strathfield CBD an ad valorem rate in the \$ of 0.18423 with a Minimum Rate of \$1,040.00, with the Strathfield CBD Rate to be applied to all areas identified within Council's Property Rating Classification Map as outlined on page 7 of this report.



- iii.Business North an ad valorem rate in the \$ of 0.22786 with a Minimum Rate of \$1,040.00, with the Business North Rate to be applied to all areas identified within Council's Property Rating Classification Map as outlined on page 7 of this report.
- iv. Business South an ad valorem rate in the \$ of 0.22786 with a Minimum Rate of \$1,040.00, with the Business South Rate to be applied to all areas identified within Council's Property Rating Classification Map as outlined on page 7 of this report.

c. Residential - Stormwater Management Charge

- i. A stormwater management service charge amounting to \$25 per residential allotment.
- ii. A stormwater management service charge amounting to \$12.50 per residential strata allotment.
- iii.A stormwater management service charge for residential flats, community title and tenants-in-common residential units amounting to \$12.50 per flat/unit.

d. Business - Stormwater Management Charge

- i. A stormwater management service charge amounting to \$25 per business allotment per 350m2 or part thereof to a maximum of \$200.00.
- ii. For a lot in a strata scheme that is categorised as business the greater of: \$5 or the relevant proportion of the maximum annual charge that would apply to the land subject to the strata scheme if it were a parcel of land categorised as business.

e. Residential Domestic Waste Management Charge

- i. The standard Domestic Waste Management Charge is set at \$550 for each residential property in the Strathfield Municipal Council Local Government Area, with further detail provided in the Schedule of Fees and Charges 2023-2024 in relation to eligible pensioners, availability charge (including non-rateable properties) and extra service charges (Attachment 3).
- 8. Ordinary Rates and Charges included in 7 above are to be made in respect to the twelve (12) month rating year commencing 1 July 2023 in accordance with Section 534 of the *Local Government Act 1993*.
- 9. An interest rate of 9% per annum on overdue rates and charges for the period 1 July 2023 to 30 June 2024, be adopted in accordance with Section 566(3) of the Act, subject to Council reserving the right to vary the interest chargeable on overdue rates to accord with any variations made to the Act and regulations thereunder.
- 10. That Council endorse any subsequent changes to statutory or regulatory fees, as determined and issued by the appropriate regulatory authorities (prior to 1 July 2023), to be incorporated into the final fees and charges for 2023-2024.

PURPOSE OF REPORT

To submit to Council the draft Delivery Program 2022-2026, and the draft Operational Plan 2023-2024 (including the Statement of Revenue Policy, Budget and Schedule of Fees and Charges) and submissions received in response to the public exhibition of the documents, for consideration for adoption.

REPORT



At the meeting of 2 May 2023, Council resolved (121/23) that:

- a) The draft Delivery Program 2022-2026, and draft Operational Plan, including the draft Statement of Revenue Policy incorporating the draft Budget and draft Schedule of Fees and Charges for 2023-2024 (the Plans) be placed on public exhibition for a period of not less than 28 days in accordance with the requirements in the *Local Government Act 1993*. Pursuant to the *Local Government Act 1993*, Strathfield Council has reviewed and developed the following plans for public exhibition for 28 days.
- b) The period of exhibition be from 3 May 31 May 2023.
- c) A further report be prepared and submitted to an Extraordinary Meeting of Council to be held on 27 June 2023 following the exhibition period.
- d) That the respective programs be mapped to each of the issues identified on page 70 and be presented to the 27 June 2023 Extraordinary Council Meeting.

Operational Plan and Budget including a schedule of fees and charges for the 2023-2024 financial year.

Pursuant to s.402 (5) of the *Local Government Act 1993*, Council is required to prepare an annual Operational Plan and Budget including a schedule of fees and charges for the 2023-2024 financial year.

These plans are an integral part of the Integrated Planning and Reporting (IPR) System. The requirements governing preparation and implementation of the IPR system are set out in the Act, Regulation, Office of Local Government Guidelines and Handbook.

Council adopted the current Community Strategic Plan (CSP) 'Strathfield 2035' in 2022 guided by extensive community engagement. The draft Delivery Program 2022-2026 and Operational Plan 2023-2024 as well as the other IPR plans align with the CSP.

Public Exhibition and Community Feedback - Draft Delivery Program 2022-2026 and draft Operational Plan 2023-2024

• Council's public Exhibition and Community Feedback

A Public Notice inviting the community to make a submission on the draft plans was issued on 3 May 2023 on Council's website. Notifications were also transmitted through Council's e-News each week and social media during the exhibition period which run from 3 May 2023 to 31 May 2023.

Copies of the draft plans were available during the exhibition period on Council's website, Council's Customer Service Centre, and Library Service. During the exhibition period, the site received 202 visits, with 79 downloads of the draft Delivery Program and Operational Plan and 29 downloads of the draft Fees and Charges. Council received two (2) submissions in response to the public exhibition of the draft plans by 31 May 2023. These were received via the engagement site and are provided in Attachment 1.

• The Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal (IPART) Community Consultation and Feedback



The IPART invited the community to provide submissions regarding Council's SRV application from 13 April trough to 5 May 2023. During this period one (1) submission was received and is provided in Attachment 1.

Why we applied for a Special Rate Variation

Creating a more financially sustainable future for Council is necessary to ensure we can provide a safe and growing community, which provides all the services that our residents and businesses come to expect and enjoy.

Councils are required to follow principles of sound financial management. Council must ensure its spending is responsible and sustainable, undertake responsible and sustainable investments in infrastructure for the benefit of the local community, implement effective financial and asset management, and have regard to achieving intergenerational equity.

Simply put, if our finances are not in order, we will find it difficult to offer all our current services and we will put our Council at a significant operational risk.

Council made a significant investment both in time and money to undertake a thorough review of our current circumstances, develop an equitable and balance approach and to consult with our community to achieve the best possible outcome to address current financial sustainability challenges.

If the SRV was not applied, we would experience significant financial sustainability issues which would result in the need to take drastic actions to restore our operations longer term. These actions could have resulted in the closure of many of our valued services, the sale of our investments, and job losses for many or our valued people. It is for this reason that the SRV is imperative to ensure we can maintain our current operation and work towards a more sustainable future.

Our approach provides for a measured and balanced outcome focused on restoring equitable rates across the Local Government Area and minimising as much as possible the impact to residential rate payers. This change means roughly 80% of our rate payers would move to the minimum rate. The changes for 2023-2024 are summarised below, with regards to impacts to be expected from residential rate payers only.

% of residential rate	Impacts
payers	
Up to 36%	Residential rate payers will experience a decrease in rates in 2023-2024.
Up to 30%	Residential rate payers will experience an increase in rates of no more than \$265.00 per annum (this equates to \$5.00 per week).
Up to 34%	Residential rate payers will experience an increase in rates of no more than \$372 per annum (this equates to \$7.15 per week).

Further details regarding why Council applied for a SRV and average impacts to rate payers are provided in Attachment 4.



1. IPART Determination

IPART issued an instrument under section 508A of the *Local Government Act 1993* on 13 June 2023 which approved Council's application in full. The Executive Summary of the IPART Final Report stated (pages 1-2): "We have approved the council's proposed Special Variation (SV) and Minimum Rate (MR) increase.

- Our decision on the SV means it can raise up to an additional \$45.6 million in total general income (above the assumed rate peg) over the period 2023-2024 to 2026-2027, and permanently retain this revenue in its rate base.
- Our decision on the MR increase means it can raise its minimum rate from \$620 to \$1,200 for residential ratepayers and from \$754 to \$1,200 for business ratepayers over the period 2023-2024 to 2024-2025."

They further added "In making our decision we had regard to the purpose of the SV being to ensure the council becomes financially sustainable and avoids the need to make substantial cuts to its core infrastructure and services".

Full information regarding the IPART's determination can be accessed via the attachments to this report (attachments 5,6,7 and 8) and can be accessed here <u>Find your councils | IPART (nsw.gov.au</u>)

The determination stated:

1. The percentage by which Strathfield Municipal Council (**Council**) may increase its general income for the period from Year 2023-2024 to Year 2026-2027 (inclusive) is 92.83%, consisting of annual increases as set out in the table below:

Year	Annual increase in general	Cumulative increase in general	
	income	income	
Year 2023-2024	35.1%	35.10%	
Year 2024-2025	13.0%	52.66%	
Year 2025-2026	17.5%	79.38%	
Year 2026-2027	7.5%	92.83%	

The percentage increase set out in clause 1 is subject to the following conditions:

- a. The Council use the Additional Income for the purpose of funding the Proposed Program.
- b. The Council report in its annual report for each Year from Year 2023-2024 to Year 2027-2028 (inclusive):
 - i. the program of expenditure that was actually funded by the Additional Income, and any differences between this program and the Proposed Program;
 - any significant differences between the Council's actual revenues, expenses and operating balance and the projected revenues, expenses and operating balance as outlined in its Long-Term Financial Plan, and the reasons for those differences;
 - iii. the outcomes achieved as a result of the Additional Income;
 - iv. the productivity savings and cost containment measures the Council has in place, the annual savings achieved through these measures, and what these savings equate to as a proportion of the Council's total annual expenditure; and



v. whether or not the Council has implemented the productivity improvements identified in its application, and if not, the rationale for not implementing them.

In summary, the 2023-2024 rates and annual charges will be implemented as set out in the table below.

Category / Sub-Category	2022/23 Rates (\$'000)	2023/24 Rates (\$'000)	\$'000 Increase/ (Decrease)	
Residential	14,065	18,781	4,716	Net
Domestic Waste Management	13,570	9,565	-4,004	5%
Business North & South	3,000	4,856	1,856	62%
Business CDB & General	2,901	3,336	435	15%
	33,536	36,538	3,003	
Special Rate Variation	19,966	26,973	7007	35.1%

Statement of Revenue Policy 2023-2024

Council's Statement of Revenue Policy identifies the proposed revenue from each of the following sources of funding:

- Rates
- Domestic waste annual charge
- Fees and charges
- Private works
- Borrowings
- Investments.

There will be a 2023-2024 increase of 35.1% which includes a \$4 million re-allocation of overheads from domestic waste management (DWM) to general operations. This reduces Council's domestic waste management charge for 2023-2024 from \$795 to \$550, a reduction of \$245 per annum. A full breakdown is provided below.

2023-2024 Rate Peg	3.7%
DWM transfer	20.3%
Special variation	11.1%
Total	35.1%

In conjunction Council will introduce a minimum rate of \$1,040 in 2023-2024, increasing to \$1,200 in 2024-2025. This will facilitate moving from the existing base amount rating structure to a minimum rate rating structure.

Rating statement

Revenue will be raised by way of residential and business rates, based on land values of all rateable properties in the Council area. Council's Rating Structure is based on an ad-valorem rate subject to a minimum.



The method of ad valorem (rate per dollar multiplied by land value) and minimum rate is used to determine what rates are paid by each property owner. If the valuation multiplied by the rate per dollar falls below the minimum rate, the minimum rate will be charged.

The rating structure comprises:

- Ordinary Rate Residential
- Ordinary Rate Business General
- Ordinary Rate Business Strathfield CBD
- Ordinary Rate Business North
- Ordinary Rate Business South.

The diagram below provides Council's Property Rating Classification Map





Delivery Program and Operational Plan 2022-2023

Council has made minor changes to the draft Delivery Program and Operational Plan 2023-2024 which include:

- An addition to the draft Operational Plan Action 3.2.2.1.3 was made.
 - The proposed action involves 'Prepare a report on actions required to develop a Reconciliation Action Plan with Reconciliation Australia'.
- A new section called 'How this plan addresses community priorities' was added to the Delivery Program and Operational Plan in response to the Council resolution on 3 May 2023.
 - This section sets out how the Community Top 10 issues are addressed by the Delivery Program Principal Activities as well as examples of actions from the Operational Plan.
- The draft plan contained four (4) possible rating structure scenarios based on the SRV which was undetermined when the draft was exhibited (pages 87-90 in the exhibited draft). These have been removed from the final draft and replaced with the proposed rating structure for 2023-2024 based on the IPART determination issued on 13 June 2023.
- There were minor changes made to the draft including error corrections and reordering actions to improve readability. These alterations did not change the intent of the documents.

Annual Budget 2023-2024

During the exhibition of the draft Annual Budget, the NSW Government announced it was removing the subsidy provided for the Emergency Services Levy which imposed an additional cost to Council for 2023-2024. The additional levy totaling \$186,444 has now been included in the budget. Additionally, in response to Council's consideration of a report on a proposed 2023 FIFA Women's World Cup Live Site, \$60,000 has been added to the budget. A \$24,000 increase in Council's public liability insurance premium was also required.

In addition to the two major changes just noted, several other minor changes have been made resulting in a net addition to the budget of \$56,467 bringing the total net change to \$326,911.

To offset the net addition to the budget, several reductions in expenditure and increases in income were identified. The largest reduction relates to reducing the forecast 5% Award increase to 4.5% in line with the in-principle agreement between the Award negotiation parties. This change resulted in an overall expenditure reduction of \$119,854. Further income reductions and income increases, totaling \$120,000 and \$35,000 respectively, have been identified.

In summary, the changes to the exhibited budget are:



	\$
Exhibited 2023/24 Budget surplus	54,693
LESS additions to the Budget:	
Emergency Services Levy	(186,444)
World Cup Live Site	(60,000)
Insurance premiums	(24,000)
Other	(56,467)
OFFSET by:	
Award increase reduced from 5% to 4.5%	119,854
Other reductions in expenditure	120,000
Increases in income	35,000
Revised 2023/24 Budget Surplus	2,636

The Budget as now presented in the Operational Plan, inclusive of the above changes, is summarised below.

Operating Budget

STRATHFIELD COUNCIL	
Income Statement	Estimatec 2023/24 (\$)
Rates and annual charges	(36,948)
User charges and fees	(5,022
Other revenues	(3,944
Grants and contributions provided for operating purpose	(2,921
Grants and contributions provided for capital purposes	(9,762
Interest and investment income	(1,714
Net gain from the disposal of assets	(625
Total Income from Continuing Operations	(60,935
Expenses	
Employee benefits and on-costs	25,524
Materials and services	20,607
Borrowing Costs	179
Depreciation and amortisation	9,551
Other expenses	1,401
Total Expenses from Continuing Operations	57,261
Net Operating (Surplus)/Deficit from Continuing	
Operations	(3,674)
Net Operating (Surplus)/Deficit before Capital Grants &	
Contributions	6,088



Available Capital Funding

Available Capital Funding:	Estimated 2023/24 \$'000
Net Operating (Surplus)/Deficit Before Capital Grants &	V 000
Contributions	6,088
ADD:	0,000
Transfers to Reserve from Operating:	
S.7.11 & S.7.12 Interest	357
Stormwater Management Charge	309
Election	100
IT	118
Driving Range	300
Repayment of Principle on Loans	103
LESS:	
Transfers from Reserve to Operating:	
S.7.11 Admin	(282)
Domestic Waste Management	(408)
Non-cash items	
Depreciation	(9,551)
Available Capital Funding	(2,867)

Capital Budget

Capital Budget	Estimated 2023/24 \$'000
Expenditure	
Plant & Equipment	2,650
IT	143
Roads, bridges & footpaths	8,850
Traffic Management	393
Stormwater drainage	309
Buildings	650
Parks & Reserves	200
Major Projects	5,032
Other	196
	18,423
Funding	
Operating Budget	(2,867)
Grants & Contributions	(4,032)
Loans	(8,000)
External Reserves	(1,828)
Internal Reserves	(1,700)
	(18,426)
Budget Result (Surplus)	(3)

Notwithstanding the significant impost of the increase in Council's Emergency Service Levy payments noted above, a small cash surplus has been maintained.



Fees and Charges 2023-2024

Changes to the exhibited Fees and Charges are:

- Fees and charges levied under the *Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979* and Regulation have been indexed by the CPI. Council's Fees and Charges have been updated to the maximum amount, rounded down to the nearest dollar
- The fee for Section 603 certificates (outstanding rates & charges) was increased from \$90 to \$95 by the Office of Local Government and has also been updated in the Fees and Charges
- Some minor changes to wording to clarify fees or charges with no change to the fee or charge

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

The budget provided in the Delivery Program (2022-2026) and Operational Plan (2023-2024) are for adoption.

ATTACHMENTS

- 1. Public Exhibition and Community Feedback
- 2. Delivery Program 2022-2026 and Operational Plan 2023-2024
- 3. Fees and Charges 2023-2024
- 4. Why we applied for a Special Rate Variation and average impacts to rate payers
- 5. Media-Release IPART Decisions 15-June-2023
- 6. IPART Determination Special Variation and Minimum Rates application 2023-2024
- 7. Instrument 2023-2024 Special Rate Variation
- 8. 2023-2024 Minimum Rates



Public Exhibition and Community Feedback - Draft Delivery Program 2022-2026 and draft Operational Plan 2023-24

Council's public Exhibition and Community Feedback

Council received two (2) submissions in response to the public exhibition of the draft plans by 31 May 2023. These were received via the engagement site and are provided below.

Key Points of Submission	Council Response	Impact on the Delivery Program 2022-2026 and Operational Plan 2023- 2024 – recommendation
To improve safety, improve streetlights between Strathfield to North Strathfield. Walking the tunnel and then on to Cooper Street after sunset - it's quite dark and feels very unsafe. Pedestrian crossing from Leicester Avenue to go to the Strathfield station and buses on Everton Street side. Currently jaywalking or taking the whole loop through Albert Street and then exiting out of the station back to Everton Street (an additional 450mts or 7- 8mins is the only option).	Most of the areas referenced in this submission are not within the Strathfield LGA. Strathfield Council extends to northern- eastern side of the Raw Square Underpass. Council's Engineering Section checked the lighting and confirmed the lights are in working order and investigating if timing of the lights can be adjusted to better suit the current sunset hours. Cooper Street, however, falls within City of Canada Bay Council, and the matter was referred on to the City of Canada Bay. The area north of the railway including Leicester Avenue and Everton Street is outside of Strathfield Council and the matter was referred on also.	No additional change is required.



Key Points of Submission	Council Response	Impact on the Delivery Program 2022-2026 and Operational Plan 2023- 2024 – recommendation
Council should provide a tangible percentage number to reduce pollution, demonstrate better waste management practices, reusable social programs (like a giveaway trash/treasure garage, tool library or fix-it shed) and investment in renewable energy with the aim for council-run activities to emission free (or near targeted amount) by 2035. This will demonstrate better leadership in our area, contribute to a cleaner environment and electric garbage trucks will be quieter for residents.	Council is preparing a Climate Change Strategy that incorporates Quadruple Bottom Line principles and aligns with State and Federal Government strategies and directions. Council has existing and new programs in the draft Operational Plan including maintaining three (3) EV charging stations and working with Energy Australia on transformer conversion to fast ac/dc charging stations as well as programs focused on improved waste management practices and reusable programs e.g. Garage sale trail, Enviro squad for schools, Chemical Clean out, The Bower Collection Service Repair Café, Responsible café, EPA - Waste Less Recycle More initiatives, Textile waste bins, Strathfield Men's shed, Reverse vending machine Strathfield (collections one of the highest in Sydney), Clean Up Australia and E-waste clean up days and Multi unit dwelling bin presentations. Electric trucks have been trailed and are at this time unsuitable for application as they have an extremely limited range and operational time.	No additional change is required.

The Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal (IPART) Community Consultation and Feedback

The IPART invited the community to provide submissions regarding Council's SRV application from 13 April trough to 5 May 2023. During this period one (1) submission was received. This submission can be viewed in full at the following link: <u>Submission Container - Special Variation Application 2023-24 - Strathfield Municipal Council J IPART (nsw.gov.au)</u>.



Contents

Recognition of Traditional Custodians
Mayor's Message
General Manager's Message
Introduction
Key initiatives 2023-2024
Service Reviews
About Strathfield
Strathfield Council
Strathfield's demographics
Councillors
Councillor 2022-2026 Priorities
Environment
Social
Economic
Planning for Strathfield's Future
Community Engagement
Community Values and Key Issues
What the Community told us
How this plan addresses community priorities
Delivery Program 2022-2026
Theme 1: Connectivity Theme
Theme 2: Community Wellbeing Theme
Theme 3: Celebrating Culture and Place 27
Theme 4: Livable Neighbourhoods
Theme 5: Responsible Leadership
Resourcing the Delivery Program 2022-2026
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Budget

Capital Works Program and Budget Result
Statement of Revenue Policy 2023-2024
Rating statement
Rate Instalments
Other Specific Rating Issues
Carrying out work on private land 40
Domestic Waste Management Charges 41
Stormwater Management Service Charge
Borrowings
National Competition Policy
Pricing Policy and Principles for Council Fees and Charges
Operational Plan 2023-2024
Capital Works 2023-2024
OFFICE OF THE GENERAL MANAGER
CORPORATE AND COMMUNITY
ENGINEERING AND OPERATIONS
PLANNING AND ENVIROMENT

Recognition of Traditional Custodians

Strathfield Council would like to show respect and acknowledge the Wangal people, the Traditional Custodians of the land on which the Strathfield area is located. We pay respect to Elders past, present and emerging.

Mayor's Message

I am pleased to present the Strathfield Council Delivery Program 2022-2026 and Operational Plan 2023-2024.

This document sets out the programs, services, projects and capital works as well as Council's budget and fees and charges for 2023-2024.

Council provides a wide array of services and programs to our community including waste collections, library services, street sweeping, parks and sportsgrounds and community services. In my consultations with the community, I am particularly aware of the importance to the local community of safety, cleanliness and maintenance of the Strathfield area, particularly our streets, public domains and parks.

I am pleased that Council in 2023-2024 will be prioritising programs to improve the maintenance of our local area including a review of our street sweeping service. Another initiative in this Operational Plan is a proposal to develop a Community Service Centre to facilitate support services for our residents.

The Councillors and I monitor and oversee the progress of the implementation of Council's Delivery Program and Operational Plan, though regular reviews and reports to the community.

Thank you for taking the time to read our Operational Plan for 2023-2024.

Cr Karen Pensabene Mayor of Strathfield 2023

General Manager's Message

I am pleased to present Strathfield's Delivery Program 2022-2026 and Operational Plan and Budget 2023-2024.

The Delivery Program outlines the strategic priorities of our Council to deliver the vision and aspirations of the community contained in the Community Strategic Plan: Strathfield 2035.

The document sets out the principal activities that Council intends to implement over this term of Council, guided by the goals and strategies of the Strathfield Community Strategic Plan 2035.

The Operational Plan contains the activities and actions Council has identified as valuable to the community and will endeavor to undertake for the financial year in accordance with the adopted budget. These actions directly align to the themes in Strathfield 2035, which residents told us were important to them:

- Theme One: Connectivity
- Theme Two: Community Wellbeing
- Theme Three: Celebrating Culture and Place
- Theme Four: Livable Neighbourhoods
- Theme Five: Responsible Leadership.

Council is committed to prioritising the needs of our residents by focusing on efficient planning, building long-term financial sustainability, and consulting with the community to ensure Council meets the demands of our existing and new residents.

In the previous year, Council undertook a review of its operations and finances, which identified significant funding gaps. A series of actions were proposed to address Council's financial sustainability, including making an application to the Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal (IPART) for a Special Rate Variation (SRV), which was approved by the IPART on 15 June 2023.

The SRV will allow us to maintain our current services, complete works to improve our roads and footpaths, improve community facilities and green spaces, pruning our street trees, making our Town Centres attractive and ensuring our streetscapes are clean and tidy. Additionally, the change will allow for a more equitable and fair rating system which means all rate payers will contribute more evenly for all of our services.

We are also excited that Council has been successful in securing over \$21 million in WestInvest Grant Funding. This will allow us to deliver improvements to our open spaces and community infrastructure at Airey Park, Begnell Field, Hudson District Park East and Strathfield Park. Each project will improve access to quality sport, recreation and other community facilities that bring people together and enable a diverse range of activities.

The activities and projects detailed in this Delivery Program and Operational Plan will be subject to regular review as part of our integrated planning and reporting responsibilities.

Council prides itself on its commitment to serving the community and providing the best services we can, and I look forward to working with my Executive Team, the elected representatives and the community over the next 12 months to continue building a strong and resilient Strathfield.

Michael Mamo

General Manager

Introduction

Strathfield Council's Delivery Program 2022–2026 and Operational Plan and Budget 2023-2024 has been prepared in response to the Strathfield Community Strategic Plan 2035. The Community Strategic Plan is prepared on behalf of the Strathfield community and sets out our community's shared vision and aspirations for the next 10-years and beyond.

The Delivery Program provides an overview of the services, activities and projects that Council intends to deliver to meet the needs of its diverse and growing community from 2022 to 2026. The Delivery Program and Operational Plan sets out Council's capital works programs, new projects and delivery of Council services and programs across all areas of Council. The Operational Plan also includes the proposed rates, fees and charges for the financial year.

The Delivery Program and Operational Plan is informed by the priorities of the elected Council following extensive community engagement. These plans are supported by Council's Resourcing Strategy, which sets out how Council manages its workforce, assets and long-term financial planning to ensure the Council is sustainable in the longer term.

Many issues facing the Strathfield Council area are often beyond the direct control of Council, such as public transport, health, schools, housing, regional planning and employment. Council's role, depending on the activity being undertaken, is to deliver, collaborate/partner with others or to represent the community through advocacy to other tiers of government and agencies. However, in adopting these plans, Council is committed to working with various stakeholders and partners including other levels of government and agencies, local businesses and industry, educational institutions, community groups, and other service providers.

Council regularly reviews and updates its Community Strategic Plan documents. A full revision is undertaken following Council elections to align plans with the local government election cycle. This helps to ensure that Council's response remains flexible and responsive to the social, economic, civic and environmental needs of the community.

Key initiatives 2023-2024

The Delivery Program and Operational Plan includes the following initiatives:

- Improvements to the maintenance and cleanliness of Strathfield's public domains, parks and
 residential streets, with particular emphasis on illegal dumping and upgrading of Gateway
 Signage.
- Service Reviews of Council's street sweeping service and capital works are scheduled for 2023-2024.
- Improvements to local infrastructure and reductions of backlogs such as road and footpath renewals to ensure assets meet community service standards.
- Grant funding was awarded to Council by the NSW Government under the WestInvest program.
 Detailed plans and consultative processes will be prepared for projects in Airey Park, Strathfield

Park, Hudson Park and Begnell Field for implementation with expected implementation from late 2024.

- Development of a proposal for a Community Service Centre to provide support for migrants, seniors and those affected by domestic violence.
- Improving community access to Council services and bookings through the implementation of iConceirge. This system will enable access to online bookings, payments and lodging of requests.
- The continued operations of Council's works areas, parks and gardens, compliance activities, town planning/development approval, natural resource management, environmental initiatives, and waste collection services.
- The continued operations of governance and administration and secretariat activities consistent with legislative requirements.
- The provision of corporate services to support the operational areas of Council such as human resources, records management, finance and technology infrastructure.
- Facilitation and delivery of a range of community programs to support the social, recreation, health and leisure needs of Strathfield's multi-cultural and diverse community.
- Continued operation of community and library services, facilities and programs for residents including children, youth, aged, people with special needs, and the general community.

Service Reviews

To ensure that our services are efficiently and effectively delivered within a framework of accountability, Strathfield Councill undertake formal Service Reviews from 2023-2024. In reviewing our services, Council will engage with the community and other stakeholders to determine service levels and appropriate measures. Council's service reviews will examine costs, quality and efficiency of delivery through the collection and analysis of service data that will enable informed decision making. Council is committed to a review of at least two (2) services annually. In 2023-2024, Council intends to undertake a Service Review of the Street Sweeping Service, Civic Works section, the Golf Driving Range Operations and our Records Management systems and processes.

Service Reviews will be monitored by the Audit, Risk and Improvement Committee.

About Strathfield

The Local Government Area (LGA) of Strathfield has a total area of approximately 13.9 square kilometres. Strathfield Council is located in Sydney's Inner West about 10.5 kilometres from the city centre and halfway between Parramatta and the city. Homebush Bay Drive bounds the LGA to the north, Powell's Creek, The Boulevarde and Coronation Parade to the east, Punchbowl Road and Juno Parade in the south and Roberts Road, Chullora rail yards, Rookwood Cemetery and the Sydney Olympic Park rail line to the west.

Strathfield Council includes the suburbs of Strathfield (postcode 2135), Strathfield South (2136), Homebush (2140), Homebush West (2140), part of Belfield (2191) and part of Greenacre (2190). Sydney Markets is also located within the LGA and has its own postcode, 2129.

Strathfield is predominantly residential but has significant commercial and industrial areas. The major commercial centre is the Strathfield Town Centre adjacent to Strathfield Train Station, with commercial areas also located at Homebush, Homebush West, Sydney Markets, Strathfield South and Cave Road. Strathfield Train Station, one of the largest and busiest railway stations in New South Wales (NSW) and lies in the heart of the LGA and services an average of 10,000 commuters per day. There are also train stations at Homebush and Flemington.

The latest Census was held in 2021, and COVID measures restricted movements, therefore, a population of 45,390 was recorded which was lower than estimated in previous years.

Strathfield Council

Strathfield Council was incorporated on 2 June 1885, which included the suburbs of Redmyre (renamed Strathfield), Homebush and Druitt Town (renamed Strathfield South).

The unincorporated area of Flemington (now Homebush West) was added to the Strathfield Council area on 19 February 1892.

From 1892, the Council area was divided into three (3) wards: Strathfield, Flemington and Homebush Wards.

In 1916, wards were abolished, and all Aldermen were elected by those eligible to vote. On 19 August 1930, parts of Homebush West were transferred from the Lidcombe Municipality to Strathfield Council. The former Municipality of Homebush was added to Strathfield Council on 25 May 1947. The west ward of the former Municipality of Enfield was added to Strathfield Council on 1 January 1949.

There have been two (2) minor boundary adjustments. In 1953, Strathfield Council's southwestern boundary at Roberts Road Greenacre was altered when the site of the former Bankstown Sanitary Depot came under Bankstown Council control. In 1992, the western boundary of the Strathfield Municipality was adjusted involving land exchanges between Strathfield and Auburn Councils.

Note: The term 'Alderman' was changed to 'Councillor' and 'Town Clerk' was changed to 'General Manager' with the implementation of the Local Government Act 1993.

Strathfield's demographics

In 2021 the estimated resident population of Strathfield LGA was 45,390. The LGA has a GDP of over \$4.2 billion, over 28,000 jobs and more than 6,500 businesses. Census 2021 indicates that over 44% of the residential population have a degree or higher qualification and 33.8% of residents aged over 15 are professional workers.

The below table provides key LGA population demographics.

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander	0.4%
Born overseas	58.9%
Speaking a language other than English at home including Mandarin, Nepali, Cantonese, Korean and Arabic.	65%
Population density	3,312 persons per square kilometre
Medium age	33 years
Aged from 25-34 (the largest population segment)	24.3%
Aged over 65 years	12%

The below table outlines the housing demographics for the LGA.

Medium and high-density housing	67%	Compared to 46% in Greater Sydney
Separate dwelling housing	31%	Compared to 53% in Greater Sydney
Own or are purchasing	48%	
Renting	44%	
Living in family households	40%	
Living in one person households	20%	
Average household size	2.73 people	

Councillors

Strathfield's Councillors were elected in December 2021 to serve until the next election in September 2024.

Cr Karen Pensabene and Cr Benjamin Cai were elected as Mayor and Deputy Mayor in May 2023.

- The current Councillors are:
- Cr Matthew Blackmore
- Cr Benjamin Cai
- Cr Raj Datta
- Cr Nella Hall
- Cr Sharangan Maheswaran
- Cr Karen Pensabene
- Cr Sandy Reddy.

Councillor 2022-2026 Priorities

The elected Council sets the strategic and policy direction for Council and oversees the affairs of Council. The Delivery Program generally aligns with the Council term. These priorities provide focus on Council's medium-term priorities for the next 4 (four) years.

Civic Leadership

- · Restore good governance; accountability, transparency and openness in Council's decision-making processes.
- Improve community confidence in Council leadership.
- Ensuring Council is financially sustainable and provides value for money and deliver high quality customer focused services across all Council areas.
- Ensure the community are well-informed about Council and community activities through improved Council communications.
- Strengthen connections with other levels of government and participate in regional leadership.

Environment

- Develop detailed strategies for design and planning to manage change and increases in densification and population.
- Continue to review how we may approach the development and design of the Strathfield Town Centre.
- Improve and deliver higher standards of quality of urban and building design.
- Ensure new development is compatible with local character, preserves integrity of established streetscapes and positively addresses environmental impacts.

- Increase healthy tree coverage, green spaces and corridors with access to quality open space, parks and natural environment especially near high density development.
- Address urban heat impacts, climate change and improve sustainability practices and programs across Council operations.
- Ensure new population and housing growth are supported by local, regional and state infrastructure and services.
- Improve management and support of heritage conservation and places of local character.
- Maintain clean and attractive public areas and streets and ensure delivery of regular and scheduled waste and cleansing programs.

Social

- Provide access to community, library and recreational facilities and provide a range of affordable programs and events that covers a wide range of ages and interests.
- Provide and facilitate awareness of and support for First Nation peoples and Culturally and Linguistically Diverse (CALD) communities especially newly arrived migrants.
- Address community safety across all areas of Council operations to maintain Strathfield as a safe place to live, work, visit or study.

Economic

- Review and evaluate Council's Connector Bus service and access to community transport services.
- Manage and respond to transport and parking issues to maintain safety and provide fair access to services and parking.
- Promote active public domains and improved commercial centres.
- Integrate smart technologies into Council operations to improve access and delivery of services and information.
- Council Organisational Structure and Values.

Council's administration is managed by the General Manager under the following organisational structure.



Planning for Strathfield's Future



The Local Government Act (Planning and Reporting) 2009 (NSW) established an Integrated Planning and Reporting (IPR) framework designed to improve long-term financial sustainability, asset management, community engagement and organisational planning in local government. This legislation requires all councils to take a rigorous approach to strategic planning and financial management.

Using the IPR framework, Council connects its various strategic plans. Drawing these plans and resources together supports closer collaboration between Council, the community and our partners, to achieve a shared vision and committed action.

The Community Strategic Plan is prepared for a period of at least ten (10) years and is informed by Community Engagement. The legislation directs that the plan must have a minimum ten (10) year framework. The Community Strategic Plan identifies the main priorities and aspirations for the Strathfield LGA, the strategies to achieve these objectives, and how progress will be measured.

The Resourcing Strategy details how Council will provide the financial, human and infrastructure resources needed to achieve the objectives of the Community Strategic Plan and Delivery Program. The Resourcing Strategy includes the Long-Term Financial Plan, Workforce Management Strategy and Asset Management Strategy and plans.

The Delivery Program 2022-2026 is a four (4) year plan that sets out the activities that Council will undertake to meet the community aspirations detailed in the Community Strategic Plan. The Delivery Program broadly aligns with the term of the elected Council and focuses on those activities where Council has a certain level of control over the outcome.

The Operational Plan is adopted annually and includes a budget and fees and charges. The plan incorporates all the actions Council will undertake in the financial year and details how the delivery of these actions will be measured.

Community Vision and Values

The Strathfield 2035 Community Strategic Plan guides and informs Council's medium to long term planning and decision making by setting goals and strategies for Strathfield's growth to 2035. The Community Strategic Plan is guided by the community vision for the Strathfield LGA.

Located in the heart of Greater Sydney, Strathfield is highly connected to transport, education and employment. It's culturally diverse and socially cohesive community is proud of its heritage and residential character, safe neighbourhoods, leafy environments and parklands. Strathfield is a place that embraces learning, culture, productivity and opportunity.

Community Engagement

An extensive community engagement process was undertaken in 2021-2022 to enable the community to have their say on their priorities for the LGA. A wide range of engagement methods were used including surveys, focus groups, interviews, forums and stakeholder meetings. Engagement feedback has influenced the preparation of the IPR plans and actions. The key engagement activities included:

- The Strathfield Community Survey was provided in multiple languages and sent to all households in Strathfield LGA to enable members of the public to have a say on community values, priorities and vision for the future. A total of 325 surveys were completed.
- The Strathfield Livability Survey was independently commissioned from social researchers ID Profile and conducted in August and September 2021 involving interviews with 654 residents. The overall livability was rated at 67.2 and when benchmarked performed above Australia (65.2), NSW (65.3), Greater Sydney (66.4), and Sydney Middle-Ring Suburbs (66.9). Access and satisfaction with performance of transport and community safety were ranked highly. Residents also rated shopping, leisure and dining, natural environment, and affordable housing as important issues.

- The Community Survey was independently commissioned from Taverner Research in September 2021 and sought community comments on a wide range of services, programs and infrastructure in the LGA. A total of 400 interviews were conducted using random sampling, which aligned to the LGA demographic profile. The results indicated an overall positive level of satisfaction in Council's performance, services and infrastructure.
- Focus group meetings were held in February 2022 on topics including apartment dwellers, environmental, women and general issues. A Seniors
 Forum was held in December 2021 with 23 participants. Invitations were issued to local community organisations, schools, churches etc. to
 participate in focus groups or interviews. A total of 35 interviews from September 2021 to February 2022 were conducted with representatives of
 the following: private and public schools, Australian Catholic University, recreational and sporting clubs, Auburn and Burwood Police command,
 churches, early childhood and out of hours (OOSH) centres, Culturally and Linguistically Diverse (CALD) groups and organisations, disability
 organisations, Aboriginal, LGBTQIA+ and government agencies.
- A pop-up stall was held at Strathfield Library on 13 February 2022.
- Workshops were held with Councillors in January and February 2022.

Community Values and Key Issues

- Community engagement with the local community and stakeholders for this plan identified the features and characteristics of the LGA that are highly valued and important to the Strathfield community.
- Connectivity of Strathfield's location and transport networks and services to, from and across the Greater Sydney region.
- Access to well-maintained transport services and infrastructure that support the community is easily and safely getting around the local area.
- · Ensuring that Strathfield LGA is a safe community to live, work or visit.
- That Strathfield is a culturally diverse and welcoming community which promotes a sense of belonging and social cohesiveness.
- That Strathfield Council provides exemplary local governance to its community by being approachable and responsive, accountable and transparent
 in its decision making and open about its activities and ensures the community is well-informed and engaged.
- There is equitable access and availability of a wide range of local community, recreation and leisure facilities, programs and activities to meet diverse community needs.
- Clean and well-maintained streets, parks and public areas are supported by high standards of public health and amenity and regulatory compliance.
- New development, particularly medium to high density housing, is well-planned and compatible with local character and has high quality standards
 of building and aesthetic design.
- Areas of housing density and population growth are supported by access to transport, infrastructure, open space and services.
- Retention of established streetscapes with wide leafy tree lined avenues, grassed nature strips, landscaped front setbacks and tree canopies.
- Protection and enhancement of biodiversity corridors, public parks and open spaces.
- Protection of heritage buildings, landscapes and conservation areas.

- Respect for the histories, heritage and experiences of our First Nation peoples and successive communities that have contributed to Strathfield's
 residential, economic and social development.
- · That Strathfield has vibrant and enticing town and village centres with a diverse range of shops and places to meet.
- Promotion of Strathfield as the education centre of Sydney's Inner West featuring a good mix of public and private schools and tertiary institutions.
 Leveraging Strathfield's proximity to regional entertainment, sporting, cultural and shopping facilities in the Inner West and Sydney Olympic Park.
- That Strathfield's employment based, and urban services lands are more compatible with other land uses in the LGA and deliver environmental, economic
 and social outcomes for the community.
What the Community told us

The Strathfield community places high value on community safety and generally feels safe at home and in the streets and suburbs of the LGA. The issue of safety spans across crime prevention and anti-social behaviours to the maintenance of public areas and standards of public health. There is an expectation that Strathfield is a safe, clean and well-maintained place to live, work or visit.

The community highly values Strathfield's transport networks and highly rates satisfaction with access and availability of public transport systems, however there are community concerns about access to on-street parking, traffic congestion and transport access across the LGA to key locations and services. Access to community transport especially by seniors was raised frequently.

The community has significant concerns about population and housing growth and their impact on the local area. Impacts range from increasing demand for transport, parking and additional traffic congestion, demand for new and upgraded local facilities and infrastructure to support new populations with diverse needs and the impact of new development on the built and natural environment and streetscapes of the Strathfield LGA.

The community expressed concerns about overdevelopment and incompatibility with local character of new development. There is an expectation that new development should be well-designed, highly livable and sustainable to maintain the value of the property in the long-term. There is an expectation that buildings should have high quality external and internal design, well-planned public domains, accessible open space and well-maintained tree lined streetscapes preserved. Heritage and local character are considered the essence of Strathfield and should be protected and preserved with compatible new development with the established character of LGA.

Top 10 Community Issues

1. Managing traffic, parking and connected transport systems including public transport, walking and cycling

2. Healthy tree coverage, green spaces and corridors throughout the Strathfield area

3. Population and housing growth are supported by infrastructure and services

4. Access to quality open space, parks and natural environment

5. That Strathfield is a safe place to live, work or study

6. High standards of built and natural environments which are sympathetic to local character and streetscapes

7. That Council is responsive, accountable and includes community in decision making processes

8. Street and public spaces are attractive and well maintained

9. Advocacy to State Government on health, education, transport, community and other services to support growing population

10. Managing urban heat impacts and promoting efficient use of water, energy and waste resources

Access to affordable decent housing and to a range of housing choices is of concern to many residents. Housing choice and affordability concerns are not unique to the LGA and is a major regional issue in Sydney. The LGA has negative internal migration (more people leave than arrive) with an increasingly

transient population. Many stakeholders commented that residents are leaving the LGA due to high costs of housing and lack of choices especially for families in medium-high rise units.

Issues relating to the natural environment, particularly access to open space and provision of tree canopies were considered highly important in a range of engagements. The high value of trees, green and open spaces featured prominently in community consultations as well as the need for action on climate change. Access to natural environment was rated the 4th most important livability aspect for Strathfield Council residents overall and three key environmental issues (trees, open space and climate change/urban heat) featured in the top ten (10) of priorities in the Strathfield Community Survey (2021- 2022).

Residents place a high value on and have positive local area experiences regarding social cohesion and cultural diversity. In the Livability Survey, Strathfield residents placed more importance on 'social cohesion' when considering what makes somewhere a good place to live relative to the average Australian experience (38% vs. 22%) and, by extension, also report better local area experiences in that regard. Social cohesion and cultural diversity is viewed as a positive local area strength.

Community engagement highlighted diverse needs for community-based programs and facilities. Many raised concerns with the cost of hire of facilities, difficulties in accessing community transport to attend events and programs, lack of local programs and activities especially for seniors, lack of migrant support resources as well as insufficient local community facilities.

Improving communication and information access in the community and with Council was a theme throughout most consultations as information on Council initiatives and events as well as reporting on local community affairs was not always reaching the community at large. For some migrant groups and young people there is a lack of awareness or understanding of civic engagement and participation, which is an area that requires education and awareness.

Improving local area experiences regarding shopping, leisure and dining were of high importance to the community and comments were made about the need for greater diversity of shops and services.

How this plan addresses community priorities

The top ten (10) Community Issues are integrated across the five themes of the Community Strategic Plan. The Delivery Program sets out Principal Activities for a four (4) year period, which are implemented by the actions in the annual Operational Plan. Community issues are addressed by a range of integrated actions including planning, service delivery and/or advocacy. These are embedded within the various Principal Activities as part of an integrated process.

Community Issues	Key Principal Activities (Delivery Program)	Examples of relevant actions (Operational Plan)
1. Managing traffic, parking and connected transport systems including public transport, walking and cycling	 1.2.1.1 Collaborate with neighbouring councils and State Government to improve access and connections to regional transport options 1.2.2.1 Manage effective and safe local traffic and transport services and well-maintained infrastructure 1.2.2.2 Review and manage plans and initiatives to improve road safety and provide fair access to parking 	 Preparation of studies and strategies for LGA wide transport and traffic, and managing on-street parking- Renewal and maintenance of local transport infrastructure e.g. roads and footpaths Monitoring of heavy vehicle traffic and parking patrols of areas of high demand parking Road safety programs and campaigns Advocacy to NSW Government on local and regional transport issues
2 Healthy tree coverage, green spaces and corridors throughout the Strathfield area	 4.3.1.1 Protect, monitor and expand urban forest and tree canopies across the Strathfield LGA 4.3.1.2 Engage community, protect and improve biodiversity, ecological health and resiliency of Strathfield's natural environment and waterways 2.3.1.2 Maintain safe public environments and manage reductions of hazards 	 Implement street tree planting and maintenance programs Administration of tree applications for pruning and removal, investigation of breaches and complaints Preparation of an Urban Forest Strategy including Street and Park Tree Masterplan (Strathfield Greening Strategy) to identify quality open space and thriving green corridors to ameliorate impact of growth across LGA, reduce urban heat and improve the quality of Strathfield's urban landscape, parks and open spaces
3 Population and housing growth are supported by infrastructure and services	 1.1.1.1 Collaborate with NSW Government and agencies to plan and deliver high quality and accessible infrastructure to support population growth and increasing density 1.1.2.1 Plan and deliver upgraded or new high quality and strategically located local infrastructure to support current and future population 	 Collaborate with Department of Planning to deliver Parramatta Road Urban Amenity Improvement Program projects Advocate for regional infrastructure and services to support population growth

Community Issues	Key Principal Activities (Delivery Program)	Examples of relevant actions (Operational Plan)
	needs	 Delivery of annual capital works programs for new and upgraded local infrastructure Implement major capital works programs under grant funding such as WestInvest
4 Access to quality open space, parks and natural environment	 2.2.1.1 Prepare and implement strategies for open space, community and recreational facilities. 2.2.1.2 Manage and optimise use of parks, sportsgrounds and recreational facilities to provide fair access and meet the needs of our diverse community. 	- Maintenance of parks, open spaces and natural environment including wetlands and natural areas Preparation of park masterplans and plans of management for community land
5 That Strathfield is a safe place to live, work or study	 2.3.1.1 Enhance Strathfield's reputation as a safe community by developing partnerships and building community awareness and capacity 2.3.1.2 Maintain safe public environments and manage reductions of hazards 	 Collaborate with Police on targeted community education on safety issues Undertake safety audits Review Community Safety Plans Undertake public health inspections of food shops and services Investigate pollution incidents. Administer companion animal management
6 High standards of built and natural environments which are sympathetic to local character and streetscapes	4.1.1.1 Prepare, review and implement planning controls that respect local character, heritage and deliver quality livability, aesthetics and sustainable development in the Strathfield LGA 4.1.2.1 Ensure effective and efficient planning and development processes and outcomes that reflect community values	 Review and preparation of development control plans and local environmental plans Provide Heritage advisory services Notify community, assess and determine development applications and proposals
7 That Council is responsive, accountable and includes community in decision making processes	 5.1.1.1 Engage and provide opportunities for the community to participate in decision making processes. 5.1.3.1 Provide support to Councillors to enable effective and representative decision making based on community priorities 5.2.1.1 Prepare and implement Integrated Planning and Reporting framework and provide reports on Council performance 5.2.1.2 Maintain Council's financial sustainability and provide 	 Undertake community engagement to guide Council decision making on major plans and projects Provide support to Councillors to enable informed decision making e.g. briefings, training and skills development Prepare plans and regular reporting to the community on Council's performance and financial

Community Issues	Key Principal Activities (Delivery Program)	Examples of relevant actions (Operational Plan)
	accountable, transparent and value for money services	sustainability
8 Street and public spaces are attractive and well maintained	4.2.2.2 Deliver street and public domain cleansing programs and community education to improve public amenity and clean streets and waterways	 Waste collection services Cleanup of illegal dumps Daily cleansing of town centres Street sweeping services
9 Advocacy to State Government on health, education, transport, community and other services to support growing population	Principal activities relating to advocacy align across all themes in the Community Strategic Plan. Consultation with the State Government is a requirement in areas such as planning. However, there are a wide range of issues which affect the Strathfield LGA where Council regularly makes representations to the State and Federal Governments and other stakeholders.	 Planning and delivery of infrastructure to support population growth and increasing density Collaborate with neighbouring councils and State Government to improve access and connections to regional transport options Collaborate and engage with NSW Government agencies, other councils, schools and general community to participate in environmental and stormwater education and programs
10 Managing urban heat impacts and promoting efficient use of water, energy and waste resources	 4.3.1.1 Protect, monitor and expand urban forest and tree canopies across the Strathfield LGA 4.3.1.2 Engage community, protect and improve biodiversity, ecological health and resiliency of Strathfield's natural environment and waterways 4.3.2.1 Monitor, educate and implement programs for sustainable renewable energy, reduction of emissions and water, and promote transport efficiencies in Council operations and in Strathfield LGA. 	 Prepare and deliver community environmental education programs Tree planting programs Participate in regional partnerships to improve urban ecosystems Identify environmental infrastructure upgrades for energy and water management Maintain electrical vehicle charging stations

Delivery Program 2022-2026

Council's Delivery Program details the principal activities that will guide Council in the period 2022-2026 to prioritise resources and actions to achieve the community's strategic priorities and goals of the Community Strategic Plan. All of Council's services, programs and projects are aligned to these outcomes. The Operational Plan 2023-2024 is focused on delivery over a financial year.

The Community Strategic Plan addresses community outcomes across five themes or priority areas:

- Connectivity
- Community Wellbeing
- Celebrating Culture and Place
- Liveable Neighbourhoods
- Responsible Leadership.

While the Community Strategic Plan puts the strategies in place for the long-term, the Delivery Program and Operational Plan translates these strategic goals into clear, measurable actions that Council is committed to deliver.

Performance Monitoring

Council reports regularly to the community on the progress of the implementation of the Delivery Program and Operational Plan. This includes:

- Budget is reported at the end of each financial quarter.
- Progress reports on the principal activities in the Delivery Program are reported every six (6) months.
- An annual report which outlines Council's achievements in implementing its Delivery Program and performance of the annual Operational Plan as well as a financial summary showing key income expenditure areas for the financial year.

Theme 1: Connectivity Theme

This theme reflects on the centrality and connectivity of the Strathfield LGA to Greater Sydney and beyond through infrastructure, transport and communications. The high levels of connectivity are significant attractors for residents, businesses, students and visitors to the Strathfield LGA.

The theme is concerned with planning for and the delivery of regional, state and local infrastructure to meet the needs of increasing populations, ensuring regional and local transport networks are integrated, connected and safe, and that service delivery and information access is optimised through integration of communications and digital technology.

Community Strategic Plan Goal	Strategies	Delivery Program 2022-2026 - Principal Activity
1.1 Sustainable growth supported by well-planned and accessible infrastructure and services	1.1.1 Collaborate with NSW Government and agencies to plan and deliver high quality and accessible infrastructure to support population growth and increasing density	1.1.1.1 Collaborate with NSW Government and agencies to plan and deliver high quality and accessible infrastructure to support population growth and increasing density
	1.1.2 Plan and deliver high quality and strategically located local infrastructure to support current and future population needs	1.1.2.1 Plan and deliver upgraded or new high quality and strategically located local infrastructure to support current and future population needs
1.2 All areas of Strathfield LGA are connected by integrated and safe transport networks	1.2.1 Ensure transport networks are integrated and connected and offer efficient and safe movement to, from and around Strathfield LGA.	1.2.1.1 Collaborate with neighbouring councils and State Government to improve access and connections to regional transport options
	1.2.2 Ensure local transport infrastructure, networks and services are connected, safe	1.2.2.1 Manage effective and safe local traffic and transport services and well-maintained infrastructure
	and well-maintained across the Strathfield LGA	1.2.2.2 Review and manage plans and initiatives to improve road safety and provide fair access to parking
1.3 Optimised service and information access and delivery through effective	1.3.1 Deliver effective communications using various media forms that inform and engage with diverse communities	1.3.1.1 Deliver effective, accurate, timely and informative communications that improves awareness and connections with local communities
communications and digital technology	1.3.2 Assess and develop digital technology frameworks and systems to	1.3.2.1 Design and implement technology-based solutions that support enhanced and improved public information access and service delivery

Theme/Priority Area 1: Connectivity			
Community Strategic Plan Goal	Strategies	Delivery Program 2022-2026 - Principal Activity	
	improve and expand service delivery and information access		

Theme 2: Community Wellbeing Theme

This theme concerns supporting culturally diverse and socially cohesive, connected and safe communities with access to public spaces and community facilities, and opportunities to participate in programs and activities that enhance healthy active lifestyles.

Council plays an important role in facilitating opportunities for participation in learning, recreation, community programs and activities, in the promoting healthy and active communities through provision of facilities and collaborating with partners in delivering programs and enhancing safety and wellbeing of the community by providing safe, clean, healthy and attractive environments and working with Police on community safety and crime prevention.

Theme/Priority Area 2: Community Wellbeing		
Community Strategic Plan Goal	Strategies	Delivery Program 2022-2026 - Principal Activity
2.1 Culturally diverse, socially cohesive and connected communities	2.1.1 Provide opportunities and programs to build community capacity and resilience	2.1.1.1 Broaden access and availability of community facilities and programs and support local community groups and networks.
		2.1.1.2 Facilitate programs that provide support and connections for culturally and linguistically diverse communities, particularly new settlers.
	2.1.2 Deliver programs to meet identified community needs in partnership with key stakeholders, community and government agencies	2.1.2.1 Facilitate and partners with key stakeholders to support aged and disability
		2.1.2.2 Facilitate programs that support children, youth and their families
		2.1.2.3 Provide recognition and support for community organisations and volunteer programs
	1	1

Community Strategic Plan Goal	Strategies	Delivery Program 2022-2026 - Principal Activity
	2.2.1 Manage open space, recreation and community facilities and	2.2.1.1 Prepare and implement strategies for open space, community and recreational facilities.
2.2 Healthy and Active Communities	programs to provide fair access and meet community, leisure and recreational needs	2.2.1.2 Manage and optimise use of parks, sportsgrounds and recreational facilities to provide fair access and meet the needs of our diverse community
	2.2.2 Promote healthy and active living programs	2.2.2.1 Collaborate and provide opportunities to improve community participation in healthy living programs and activities
2.3 Safe, resilient and accessible local areas	2.3.1 Collaborate and deliver public	2.3.1.1 Enhance Strathfield's reputation as a safe community by developing partnerships and building community awareness and capacity
	safety programs and promote community safety awareness	2.3.1.2 Maintain safe public environments and manage reductions of hazards
		2.3.1.3 Promote and build community resilience, capacity and self-reliance

Theme 3: Celebrating Culture and Place

The theme relates to creating vibrant and enticing public domains, especially our town, village and commercial centres, which blend access to services with opportunities for social connectivity.

The theme also celebrates Strathfield as a place of learning, culture and creativity supported by events, cultural programs and acknowledgement of civic and community achievements which promote a sense of civic pride and belonging.

Community Strategic Plan Goal	Strategies	Delivery Program 2022-2026 - Principal Activity
3.1 Enticing, vibrant and safe centres blending services and social connectivity	3.1.1 Plan and deliver vibrant attractive and safe town and village centres and commercial areas	3.1.1.1 In collaboration, plan, deliver and promote vibrant attractive and safe town and village centres and commercial areas
	3.1.2 Support programs to promote activity and sustain local business	3.1.2.1 Promote a range of activities and experiences to attract local community and visitors to the Strathfield area
		3.1.2.2 Implement programs to educate, improve and monitor business regulation compliance
3.2 Place of creativity, culture and	3.2.1 Facilitate and support learning, community and cultural programs, events and activities	3.2.1.1 Provide access to library and information services to support and promote community learning, literacy, knowledge and social cohesion
learning	3.2.2 Foster and celebrate local identity	3.2.1.2 Explore and reflect on shared culture, history and heritage of Strathfield's communities
		3.2.2.1 Promote and deliver events that connect communities and celebrate achievements

Theme 4: Livable Neighbourhoods

This theme concerns ensuring well planned urban design, protection and maintenance of the built and natural environment of the LGA. Livable Neighbourhoods involve high quality, well planned, sustainable, clean and well maintained urban and natural environments that balance new development with the retention and reflection of established local character and healthy thriving and resilient natural environments.

Development, changing lifestyles and increasing population also create higher levels of waste, resource usage and pollution, creating pressure on the local area, at a regional and local level, to maintain the high standards of amenity, character and livability of the Strathfield LGA.

Community Strategic Plan Goal	Strategies	Delivery Program 2022-2026 - Principal Activity
4.1 Quality, livable and sustainable urban design and development	4.1.1 Urban design and development that balances growth with quality living, sustainable and aesthetic outcomes	4.1.1.1 Prepare, review and implement planning controls that respect local character, heritage and deliver quality livability, aesthetics and sustainable development in the Strathfield LGA
	4.1.2 Deliver effective and efficient planning and development processes	4.1.2.1 Ensure effective and efficient planning and development processes and outcomes that reflect community values
4.2 Clean, attractive, and well- maintained neighbourhoods and public domains	4.2.1 Provide high quality, efficient and sustainable waste services and education to reduce landfill and improve recycling and reuse	4.2.1.1 Deliver efficient, effective and responsive waste services and education to improve resource recovery and reduce illegal dumping
	4.2.2. Maintain high standards of	4.2.2.1 Deliver compliance inspection, monitoring and education programs to maintain high standards of public health and community safety
	public health, amenity and safety	4.2.2.2 Deliver street and public domain cleansing programs and community education to improve public amenity and clean streets and waterways
4.3 Healthy, thriving, sustainable		4.3.1.1 Protect, monitor and expand urban forest and tree canopies across the Strathfield LGA
and resilient environments	4.3.1 Conserve, restore and enhance Strathfield's biodiversity, ecological	4.3.1.2 Engage community, protect and improve biodiversity, ecological health and resiliency of Strathfield's natural environment and waterways (refer: LSPS P13)
	health, tree canopies and resiliency	4.3.1.3 Collaborate and engage with NSW Government agencies, other Councils, schools and general community to participate in environmental and stormwater education and programs

Theme/Priority Area 4: Livable Neighbourhoods		
Community Strategic Plan Goal	Strategies	Delivery Program 2022-2026 - Principal Activity
	4.3.2 Implement sustainable practices and efficiencies in resource use to support a healthy built environment	4.3.2.1 Monitor, educate and implement programs for sustainable renewabl energy, reduction of emissions and water, and promote transport efficiencie in Council operations and in Strathfield LGA.

Theme 5: Responsible Leadership

The theme of Responsible Leadership is concerned with leadership and accountable Council services directed by the priorities of an engaged and connected community. Responsible leadership requires the community having confidence in the Council to make decisions based on community priorities and values reflecting meaningful and informed community engagement. Effective management of Council's operations is underpinned by transparent, effective and accountable governance which is responsive to the needs of the community.

Community Strategic Plan Goal	Strategies	Delivery Program 2022-2026 - Principal Activity
5.1 Council's leadership and decision making reflects community priorities and values	5.1.1 Strathfield community is well informed, engaged and represented in Council policy making and advocacy	5.1.1.1 Engage and provide opportunities for the community to participate in decision making processes.
	5.1.2 Deliver ethical, effective and responsible leadership and transparent and	5.1.2.1 Facilitate Council and Committee meetings and ensure compliance with statutory and policy obligations
	accountable decision making	5.1.3.1 Provide support to Councillors to enable effective and representative decision making based on community priorities
	5.2.1 Prepare and implement plans and strategies to deliver and resource efficient	5.2.1.1 Prepare and implement Integrated Planning and Reporting framework and provide reports on Council performance

Community Strategic Plan Goal	Strategies	Delivery Program 2022-2026 - Principal Activity
5.2 Council is effectively and responsibly managed and	and accountable services, programs and infrastructure	5.2.1.2 Maintain Council's financial sustainability and provide accountable, transparent and value for money services 5.2.1.3 Ensure Council is properly resourced to meet challenges of
responds to community needs		implementing the Delivery Program
	5.2.2 Deliver efficient and effective customer services to the community	5.2.2.1 Respond to customer requests, complaints and access to information to a high standard of customer service

Resourcing the Delivery Program 2022-2026

Council's Financial Sustainability

Creating a more financially sustainable future for Council is necessary to ensure we can provide a safe and growing community, which provides all the services that our residents and businesses come to expect and enjoy.

Councils are required to follow principles of sound financial management. Council must ensure its spending is responsible and sustainable, undertake responsible and sustainable investments in infrastructure for the benefit of the local community, implement effective financial and asset management, and have regard to achieving intergenerational equity. Simply put, if our finances are not in order, we will find it difficult to offer all of our current services and we will put our Council at a significant operational risk.

Council undertook a financial sustainability review in 2022 and identified a significant residual funding gap that places Council's financial sustainability at risk unless additional action is taken. Given Council's obligations to employ sound financial management principles and ensure that it generates sufficient revenue to provide the level and scope of services and infrastructure agreed with its community, it is critical that Council acts urgently to ensure its ongoing financial sustainability.

Considering the residual funding gap of both operational and capital requirements, Council reviewed its rates and rating structure to:

- Have a more equitable rating structure
- Create a sustainable rating structure for the future
- · Maximise the rates income from future rate assessment growth
- · Rebalance the income generated for provision for general fund services.

As a result, Council has reviewed its options and made the decision to apply for a special rate variation (SRV) to the Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal (IPART) to establish a sustainable future for the long term.

Special Rate Variation

Council's application to IPART was approved. Council will implement a Special Rate Variation as approved by the IPART over a four (4) year period which will cumulatively increase rates by 92.8% as presented in the table below.

2023-2024	2024-2025	2025-2026	2026-2027	Cumulative
35.1%	13%	17.5%	7.5%	92.8%*

*Cumulative impact against base period 2022-2023

The 2023-2024 increase of 35.1% includes a \$4 million re-allocation of overheads from domestic waste management (DWM) to general operations. This reduces Council's domestic waste management charge for 2023-2024 from \$795 to \$550, a reduction of \$245 per annum. A full breakdown is provided below.

2023-2024 Rate Peg	3.7%
DWM transfer	20.3%
Special variation	11.1%
Total	35.1%

In conjunction Council will introduce a minimum rate of \$1,040 in 2023-2024, increasing to \$1,200 in 2024-2025 as approved by the IPART. This facilitates moving from the existing base amount rating structure to a minimum rate rating structure. Council has also resolved to introduce additional sub-categories into its business rates category as follows:

- Business Strathfield Town Centre CBD;
- Business North; and
- Business South.

Operational Plan 2023-2024 Budget

Operating Budget

The 2023-2024 operating budget anticipates total income from continuing operations of \$60.935M and total expenses from continuing operations of \$57.261M, resulting in a net operating surplus of \$3.674M inclusive of capital grants and contributions. Excluding capital grants and contributions, the net operating result is a deficit of \$6.088M.

INCOME	\$'000	-		Income	
Rates and annual charges	36,948	61%		income	
User charges and fees	5,022	8%			• Name and second concern
Interest and investment income	1,714	3%		IN N	
Other revenues	3,944	6%	275		* Alant commensue of fives
Grants and contributions provided for operating purposes	2,921	4%	IN PARTY		
Grants and contributions provided for capital purposes	9,762	17%	165		(Chinese section)
Net gain from disposal of assets	625	1%	15	618	a trans and constraints of public
Total income from continuing operations	60,935		- III -		In openating recommon
Employee benefits and on-costs	25,524	45%			This quanticity processions
Materials and services	20,607	36%	No.	- Call	And junctions demonstrate parts
Borrowing costs	179	0%		and the second sec	
Depreciation and amortisation	9,551	17%		Expenses	
Other expenses	1,401	2%			
Total expenses from continuing operations	57,261		25		Anna In College and Inc.
Net operating surplus from continuing operations	3,674		175		
Net operating deficit from continuing operations before capital grants and contributions	(-6,088)			455	
Further details of Council's operating budget are provided thr	oughout in th	nis plan.	105		

Available Capital Funding

This table shows how available capital funding is calculated, that is how the operating budget contributes to funding capital works. The starting point of the calculation is the operating result before capital grants and contributions. Transfers to reserves from the operating budget are added to the operating result, together with the repayment of principal on loans. Transfers from reserves to fund operational projects/activities are then deducted, together with any non-cash items.

	\$'000
Net operating result from continuing operations before capital grants and contributions	(6,088)
ADD:	
Transfers to Reserve from operating:	÷
Developer contributions interest	357
Stormwater Management Service Charge	309
Council Elections	100
Information Technology	118
Golf Driving Range	300
Repayment of principal on loans	103
LESS:	
Transfers from Reserve to operating	
Developer contributions	(282)
Domestic Waste Management	(408)
Non-cash items:	
Depreciation	(9,551)
Available Capital Funding	2,867

After funding all of Council's day-to-day services and making necessary and appropriate transfers to and from reserves, Council has \$2.867M available from the operating budget to go toward funding its capital works program.

Capital Works Program and Budget Result

Council plans to spend \$18.8M in 2023-2024 funded by grants and contributions, loans and reserves in addition to funding from the operating budget. Subject to approval of the SRV application, \$7 million will be spent on asset renewal as the first tranche of renewal works to reduce Council's asset renewal backlog. More detail on the capital works program is provided elsewhere in this plan.

Description	Amount \$'000
Expenditure:	
Roads, bridges and footpaths	8,850
Traffic management	393
Stormwater drainage	309
Buildings	650
Parks and reserves	200
Major projects	5,032
Plant and equipment	2,650
Information Technology	143
Other	196
Total Capital Works Program	18,423
Funding:	
Operating budget	2,867
Grants and contributions	4,032
Loans	8,000
Externally restricted Reserves	1,828
Internally restricted Reserves	1,700
Total Capital Funding	18,427
Budiese Browle for solve)	(7)
Budget Result (surplus)	(3)

Statement of Revenue Policy 2023-2024

Council's Statement of Revenue Policy identifies the proposed revenue from each of the following sources of funding:

- Rates
- Domestic waste annual charge
- Fees and charges
- Private works
- Borrowings
- Investments.

There will be a 2023-2024 increase of 35.1% which includes a \$4 million re-allocation of overheads from domestic waste management (DWM) to general operations. This reduces Council's domestic waste management charge for 2023-2024 from \$795 to \$550, a reduction of \$245 per annum. A full breakdown is provided below.

2023-2024 Rate Peg	3.7%
DWM transfer	20.3%
Special variation	11.1%
Total	35.1%

In conjunction Council will introduce a minimum rate of \$1,040 in 2023-2024, increasing to \$1,200 in 2024-2025. This will facilitate moving from the existing base amount rating structure to a minimum rate rating structure.

Rating statement

Revenue will be raised by way of residential and business rates, based on land values of all rateable properties in the Council area. Council's Rating Structure is based on an ad-valorem rate subject to a minimum.

The method of ad valorem (rate per dollar multiplied by land value) and minimum rate is used to determine what rates are paid by each property owner. If the valuation multiplied by the rate per dollar falls below the minimum rate, the minimum rate will be charged.

The rating structure comprises:

- Ordinary Rate Residential
- Ordinary Rate Business General
- Ordinary Rate Business Strathfield CBD
- Ordinary Rate Business North
- Ordinary Rate Business South.



FIGURE 1 PROPERTY RATING CLASSIFICATION MAP

Category / sub-	No. of	Rate in \$ and	1	Land Value subject to		
category	Assessments	Minimum Rate	Land Value	Minimum	No. of Mins	2023-2024 Yield
Residential	16,698	0.04562 \$1,040	17,284,289,647	6,521,159,647	13,337	18,780,620
Business General	460	0.21800 \$1,040	1,170,687,717	24,587,027	155	2,659,700
Business Strathfield CBD	85	0.18423 \$1,040	263,766,120	19,911,885	67	518,933
Business North	574	0.22786 \$1,040	601,060,111	71,529,125	461	1,686,029
Business South	400	0.22786 \$1,040	1,435,136,340	37,155,414	135	3,325,839
TOTAL BUSINESS	1,519		3,470,650,288	153,183,451	818	8,190,501
TOTAL RATES	18,217		20,754,939,935			26,971,121

2023-2024 Rating Structure including Special Rate Variation

Rate calculations are based on land valuations with a base date of 1 July 2022 provided by the Valuer General. Interest is charged on all overdue rates and annual charges in accordance with section 566 (3) of the Local Government Act.

Interest is to be charged on overdue rates and domestic waste management charges in accordance with s.566 (3) of the Act. The maximum interest rate is set by the Minister for Local Government and will be charged at a rate of 9.0% per annum and calculated daily for the 2023-2024 financial year.

Rate and charges reductions for eligible pensioners

Council provides for rate reductions to eligible pensioners who are holders of a Pensioner Concession Card, up to a maximum of \$250.00. In 2013 with the establishment of the Stormwater Management Service Charge (minute 132/13) that eligible pensioners and Commonwealth Seniors Health Care Card Holders be exempted from the charge. This policy has continued since it was first resolved.

Rate Instalments

Rates and charges are levied annually in July each financial year (July – June) and can either be paid in full or by quarterly instalments. Instalments are due on 31 August, 30 November, 28 February and 31 May each year.

Other Specific Rating Issues

Aggregation of rates in accordance with S.548A of the Local Government Act will apply in the following situations: for all lots categorised as Residential or Business for rating purposes, one separately titled car space and/or one separately titled utility lot that are in the same ownership as the residential or business lot and are within the same building or strata plan. All aggregations will only apply from the commencement of the instalment period following the lodgement of the application with Council. An application fee is applicable to all applications for aggregation.

Council will, upon registration of a new strata or deposited plan, re-rate the property(ies) from the first instalment date following the date of registration.

At the end of each month all outstanding rates debts up to a maximum of \$5.00 per assessment will be written off and the resulting abandonments shall be incorporated in Council's final accounts.

Carrying out work on private land

Under the provisions of s.67(1) of the Local Government Act 1993, Council may, by agreement with the owner or occupier of any private land, carry out on the land any kind of work that may be lawfully carried out on the land.

Any work carried out in this regard will be done on a full cost recovery (user pays) basis including design, supervision and staff overheads.

Council may, on request or by agreement with the owner or occupier of land, or pursuant to an order or notice issued under the Local Government Act 1993 or other relevant legislation, carry out any kind of work on the land which may lawfully be carried out on that land.

The types of works are, but not limited to, the following:

- Paving and roadmaking
- Kerbing and guttering
- Fencing and ditching
- Tree planting and tree maintenance
- Demolition and excavation

- Land clearing and tree felling
- Water, sewerage and drainage connections
- Gas and electricity connections.

Giving effect to, or compliance with, an order issued pursuant to Section 124 of the Local Government Act 1993. The amounts or rates to be charged, together with applicable GST, shall be the actual cost to Council, plus on-costs and subject to resolution of Council.

Domestic Waste Management Charges

The full cost of providing a domestic waste management service, including general waste, recycling, and household clean up must be met from specific fees and charges payable by owners of rateable residential properties. The domestic waste management service charge includes the full cost of administration, service provision, State Government levies and tipping fees.

Section 496 of the Local Government Act 1993 provides that:

A council must make and levy an annual charge for the provision of domestic waste management services for each parcel of rateable land for which the service is available.

A council may make an annual charge for the provision of a domestic waste management service for a parcel of land that is exempt from rating if:

- (a) the service is available for that land, and
- (b) the owner of that land requests or agrees to the provision of the service to that land, and
- (c) the amount of the annual charge is limited to recovering the cost of providing the service to that land.

The Local Government Act 1993 requires Council to recover the full cost of providing the Domestic Waste Management Service.

This resulted in the following charges for 2023-2024:

Service	Cost (\$)
Domestic Waste Management Charge	\$550
Domestic Waste Management Charge (pensioners)	\$515
Additional service - 120L Garbage	\$795
Additional service - 240L Garden vegetation	\$275

Additional service - 240L Recycling	\$275
Availability Charge	\$175

Service

- Details of the Domestic Waste Management Service
- Weekly collection of 120L bin of domestic waste
- Fortnightly collection of recyclable materials
- Fortnightly green waste service (single unit dwellings only)
- 3 clean up collections
- Collection and monitoring costs for illegal dumping of domestic/residential waste.

Stormwater Management Service Charge

Council has established a Stormwater Management Service Charge to ratepayers used to fund capital costs associated with stormwater management programs. The Stormwater Management Service Charge is made in accordance with legislation allowing Councils to charge a Stormwater Management Services Charge (Local Government Amendment (Stormwater) Act 2005 and amendments to the Local Government (General) Regulation 2021). All funding collected must be applied to stormwater management projects. The following charges are to be made for 2023-2024:

Land categorised as residential	\$25.00	For a single residential dwelling
Residential strata lots	\$12.50	For each strata unit
Residential flats, community title, tenants-in- common residential units	\$12.50	For each flat/unit
Land categorised as Business	\$25.00	Plus an additional \$25.00 for each 350 square metres or part of 350 square metres by which the area of the parcel of land exceeds 350 square metres up to a maximum charge of \$200.00
Business Strata Lots, Business Company Title	\$5.00	Minimum \$5 or the relevant portion of the maximum annual charge that would apply to the strata scheme if it were a parcel of land subject to the land categorised as business charge of \$200

The estimated income from the charge is approximately \$309K.

Borrowings

Council intends to borrow \$8 million during the 2023-2024 financial year. \$7 million will be used to fund asset renewal projects and \$1 million will fund works at Council's golf driving range at Hudson Park. Council will seek funding from TCorp NSW for the \$7M loan which will be repaid from rates income raised over a 20-year period. The \$1 million will be sourced from a major Australian bank through a competitive quotation process for a term of ten (10) years which will be repaid from driving range income.

National Competition Policy

National Competition Policy and the principles of competitive neutrality apply to Council business activities. Council is required to identify those business activities in accordance with the guidelines set down by the Office of the General Manager Local Government.

Category 1 Businesses are those with an annual gross operating income greater than \$2 million. Based on Council's annual financial statements, the following activities have a turnover of \$2 million or more, and are therefore classified as Category 1 business activities:

Domestic Waste Management

Category 2 Businesses are those with an annual gross operating income less than \$2 million. Council has identified no Category two (2) business activities.

Pricing Policy and Principles for Council Fees and Charges

In accordance with Section 608 of the Local Government Act 1993 and other relevant legislation, Council charges and recovers approved fees and charges for services it provides.

The 2023-2024 Fees and Charges Schedule is issued as an attachment to this plan.

The fees and charges are generally intended to be imposed on the following services provided by Council under the Local Government Act or any other Act or regulations. This can include:

- supply of a product, service or commodity
- giving information
- providing a service in connection with the exercise of the council's regulatory functions, including receiving an application for approval, granting an
 approval, making an inspection and issuing a certificate
- · inspection of premises associated with commercial activity or building approval or compliance

- allowing admission to any building or enclosure
- possession, occupation or enjoyment of a rail, pipe, wire, pole, cable, tunnel or structure laid, erected, suspended, constructed or placed on, under or over a public place (s.611 Local Government Act)
- allowing use or benefit from Council's assets and facilities etc.
- fees for business activities (s.610A Local Government Act).

In cases where the amount of fees and charges for service is determined under another Act or regulatory bodies, Council will apply the amount determined under the other Act or Regulation such as Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979 and Companion Animals Act 2008.

In determining the amount of fees and charges, Council has considered the following factors:

- the cost of providing the service
- the importance or benefit of the service to the community
- prices fixed by the relevant industry bodies
- any factors specified in the Local Government regulations.

In accordance with the Section 610D of the Local Government Act 1993, Council charges a higher fee or an additional fee for an expedited serviced provided, for example, in case of urgency. In accordance with Section 610E of the Local Government Act 1993, Council may provide for reductions in the cost of use of Council facilities in accordance with Council policy.

All of Council's fees and charges, not subject to statutory controls, are reviewed on an annual basis prior to finalisation of Council's annual operating budget. However, in special circumstances, fees and charges can be reviewed and approved by Council in accordance with the Local Government Act 1993 and Regulations.

In accordance with Section 610F of the Local Government Act 1993, Strathfield Council will give public notice for at least 28 days of changes in fees and charges already adopted or any new fees and charges.

The predominant consideration in reviewing Council's fees and charges is recovery of the cost of providing the service.

Goods and Services Tax (GST)

The Goods and Services Tax (GST) applies to several goods and/or services supplied by Council. Those goods and/or services subject to GST have been identified in Council's Schedule of Fees and Charges, and in accordance with the legislation, the prices shown for those goods and/or services are the GST inclusive price.

Operational Plan 2023-2024

This plan reflects the aspirations and needs of the community for the area they live and operate in. Strathfield 2035 was adopted following extensive community consultation. The program is regularly reviewed to ensure the strategic directions set in the Plan are achievable, particularly in consideration of Council's resourcing capacity and state and regional planning frameworks.

Council's Operational Plan 2023-2024 is focused on actions to be implemented during a financial year relating to the Delivery Program which details the principal activities and resources allocated to achieve the community's strategic priorities and goals of the Community Strategic Plan. All of Council's services, programs and projects are aligned to these outcomes. While the Community Strategic Plan puts the strategies in place for the long-term, the Delivery Program and Operational Plan translates these strategic goals into clear, measurable actions that Council is committed to deliver.

In developing the Operational Plan, assumptions are made about the Council's capacity to deliver the targets identified, however as noted, should financial, workforce and capital resources or the framework in which local government operates change, further review of programs and plans will occur which may change priorities and activities undertaken by Council.

How to read this plan

Strathfield 2035 is aligned to the community vision through five (5) themes. Each theme includes goals (where do we want to be) and strategies (how do we get there). The Delivery Program and Operational Plan are combined, which shows how the plans are linked. The Delivery Program outlines the Council's plans for the next four years and the one-year Operational Plan, outlines what actions Council will implement to support the plan and how it will be resourced over a financial year.

Theme 1 Connectivity

Community		Goal 1.1	le infrastructure and service	25				
Strategic Pl 'Strathfield		Strategy 1.1.1	Collaborate to deliver state and regional infrastructure to su development	llaborate to deliver state and regional infrastructure to sustain increasing and diverse populations and velopment				
Delivery Pr 2022-2026	ogram	Principal Activity 1.1.1.1	Collaborate with NSW Government and agencies to plan an support population growth and increasing density (LSPS P1)	e with NSW Government and agencies to plan and deliver high quality and accessible pulation growth and increasing density (LSPS P1)				
Operationa	l Plan 202	23-2024 Actions		Responsibility	Measures/Target			
1.1.1.1.1		prate with DPIE to d ts in accordance wit	# meetings Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations				
1.1.1.1.2	Commence Open Space, Recreation, Sporting and Community Facilities Study (refer: LSPS A31 and A94)			Study commenced Target: June 2024	Planning and Environment			
1.1.1.3	Seek fu	unding and resource	s to prepare masterplan for PRCUTS	Resourcing achieved Target: June 2024	Planning and Environment			
1.1.1.1.4	infrast	ructure, services an	with NSW Government and agencies for regional d provisions to support impact of growth of population and field LGA and neighbouring areas (refer: LSPS Action A1)	# meetings Target: 6 month report	Planning and Environment			
1.1.1.15	Prepar		of Management for community land including Crown Lands	Status of reviews Target: 6 month reportOffice of the General Manager	Office of the General Manager			

Community Goal 1.1 Sustainable growth supported by well-planned and accessib Strategic Plan Strategy 1.1.2: Plan and deliver local infrastructure to meet future increase Strategy 1.1.2: Plan and deliver local infrastructure to meet future increase		Goal 1.1	Sustainable growth supported by well-planned and accessible infrastructure and services				
		in populations and to meet diversity of communit					
Delivery Pr 2022-2026	-	Principal Activity 1.1.2.1:	Plan and delivery upgraded or new high quality and strategi and future population needs	an and delivery upgraded or new high quality and strategically located local infrastructure to support curr d future population needs			
Operationa	al Plan 20	23-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
1.1.2.1.1	Review and prepare supporting studies for Council Development Contribution Plan		Review and prepare studies Target: Milestones achieved	Planning and Environment			
1.1.2.1.2	Continue to progress WestInvest projects, including community engagement		Progress of program implementation Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations			
1.1.2.1.3		Develop and implement a Project Management Framework for management of capital works projects		Framework developed Target: December 2023	Engineering and Operations		
1,1.2.1.4	Implement capital works program for roads, kerbs and gutter, footpath, building and parks projects 2023-2024 in accordance with the relevant project milestones		% of works implemented Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations			

Community Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035' Delivery Program 2022-2026		Goal 1.2:	All areas of Strathfield LGA are connected by integrated and	afe transport networks		
		Strategy 1.2.1:	Ensure transport networks are integrated and connected and offer efficient and safe movement to, from around Strathfield LGA.			
		Principal Activity 1.2.1.1:	Collaborate with neighbouring councils and State Government to improve access and connections to r transport options		onnections to regional	
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions				Measures/Targets	Responsibility	
1.2.1.1.1	.1.1.1 Meet with neighbouring Planning and Environme infrastructure and place future Sydney Metro W		councils, TfNSW, Sydney Metro West and the Department of	# meetings Target: 6 month report	Planning and Environment	

Community Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035'Goal 1.2:Strategy 1.2.1:Strategy 1.2.1:Delivery Program 2022-2026Principal Activity 1.2.1.2:		Goal 1.2:	All areas of Strathfield LGA are connected by integrated an	nd safe transport networks			
		Strategy 1.2.1:	Ensure transport networks are integrated and connected and offer efficient and safe movement to, from a Strathfield LGA.				
			Manage effective and safe local traffic and transport services and well-maintained infrastructure				
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions				Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
1.2.1.2.1		arking strategy for o permit fee	ff-street parking pricing and meter and review residential	Review complete Target: June 2024	Engineering and Operations		
1.2.1.2.2		impact of heavy veh al areas and take ac	icles and traffic from freight corridors on local roads and tion as required	# complaints Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations		
1.2.1.2.3	Progress	the LGA wide transp	port and traffic study	Study progressing in accordance with milestones Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations		
1.2.1.2.4			ment for traffic controls on Marlborough Road and Arthur wed pedestrian access	Representation made Target: Each quarter	Planning and Environment		
1.2.1.2.5	Review Strathfield Connector Bus Service			Review complete Target: 6 month report	Planning and Environment		

Community Strategic Plan	Goal 1.2:	All areas of Strathfield LGA are connected by integrated and	Il areas of Strathfield LGA are connected by integrated and safe transport networks			
'Strathfield 20	Stratom 177.	Ensure transport networks are integrated and connected and offer efficient and safe movement to, from around Strathfield LGA.				
Delivery Program Principal Activity 2022-2026 1.2.2.2:		Review, manage and implement plans to improve traffic movement and manage resident access to on-street parking in areas of high parking demand.				
Operational P	lan 2023-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
1.2.2.2.1		view, manage and implement plans to improve traffic movement and manage ident access to on-street parking in areas of high parking demand		Engineering and Operations		
1.2.2.2.2	Monitor traffic and op or parking demand	erate parking patrols in areas with high volume movement	% Schedules met, # complaints, # fines issued Target: 6 monthly report	Engineering and Operations		
1.2.2.2.3	Deliver roads safety pr	Deliver roads safety program and campaigns		Engineering and Operations		

Community Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035'Goal 1.3: Strategy 1.3.1:Delivery Program 2022-2026Principal Activity 1.3.1.1:		Goal 1.3:	Optimised service and information access and delivery through	ugh effective communicatio	ns and digital technology	
		Strategy 1.3.1:	Deliver effective communications using various media forms that inform and engage with diverse communities Deliver effective, accurate, timely and informative communications that improves awareness and connections with local communities			
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions			Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
1.3.1.1.1	Prepare Council Communications Strategy			Strategy prepared Target: June 2024	Office of the General Manager	
1.3.1.1.2		and to and monitor r of community impa	nedia for reports related to the LGA, local government and act or interest	# media releases Target: June 2024 Monitor media daily Target: 6 month report	Office of the General Manager	
1.3.1.1.3	Provid	de Mayoral commun	ications and media support	Fortnightly meeting Target: 6 month report	Office of the General Manager	
1.3.1.1.4		de regular communit community across C	ty updates on actions, proposals and decisions affecting the ouncil's media	# updates issued Target: 6 month reporting	Office of the General Manager	
1.3.1.1.5			blish accurate and up-to-date communications in various rebsite and social media	# services delivered in each format, # website visits, # social media followers, # monthly printed newsletter issued Target: 6 month report	Office of the General Manager	

Operationa	I Plan 2023-2024 Actions	Measures/Targets	Responsibility Corporate and Community	
1.3.1.1.6	Provide online access to a wide range of Council services. Implement iConcierge CRM App and browse-based customer self-service system including the ability for customers to submit service requests, waste bookings, venue bookings and parking permit applications	Progress of CRM system implementation Target: 6 month report		
1.3.1.1.7	Upgrade Council's website to enable improved provision of information and community engagement	Review completed Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community	
1.3.1.1.8	Manage banner and filming requests	# requests as required Target: 6 month report	Office of the General Manager	

Community Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035'Goal 1.3:Delivery Program 2022-2026Principal Activity 1.3.2.1:		Goal 1.3:	Optimised service and information access and delivery through effective communications and digital technolog		
		Strategy 1.3.2:	Assess and develop digital technology frameworks and sys information access	service delivery and	
		Principal Activity 1.3.2.1:	Design and implement technology-based solutions that support enhanced and improved public information access and service delivery		
Operational I	Plan 202	3-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility
1.3.2.1.1	Cou	Prepare Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Plan. Manage Council's IT systems to maintain and improve organisational efficiency, capacity and security		Progress of plan Target: June 2024	Corporate and Community
1.3.2.1.2	Install audio visual equipment to enable professional presentations in venues including the Town Hall and Council Chambers		Equipment installed Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community	

Theme 2 Community Wellbeing Theme

Community			Culturally diverse, socially cohesive and connected communit	ies			
Strategic Pla 'Strathfield 2	Stratom 7	.1.1:	Provide opportunities and programs to build community capacity and resilience				
Delivery Program Principal Activity 2022-2026 2,1.1.1:		ctivity	Broaden access and availability of community facilities and programs and support local community groups and networks.				
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions				Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
2.1.1.1.1	Review and update Council's Social Plan and identify strategies to sustain and improve community wellbeing in the Strathfield LGA			Plan prepared Target: June 2024	Corporate and Community		
2.1.1.1.2	Council's Community Directory is continually updated and promoted to include new organisations and groups in the Strathfield Local Government Area			# updates Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community		
2.1.1.1.3	Schedule detailed maintenance and condition improvements to the Bates Street Community Centre			Update completed Target: June 2024	Corporate and Community		
2.1.1.1.4	Provide support for Council's Community Advisory Committees			# committee meetings held Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community		

Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035' Strate Delivery Program Prince		Goal 2.1:	Culturally diverse, socially cohesive and connected communit	Culturally diverse, socially cohesive and connected communities		
		Strategy 2.1.1:	Provide opportunities and programs to build community capacity and resilience			
		Principal Activity 2.1.1.2:	Facilitate programs that provide support and connections for particularly new settlers.	culturally and linguistically diverse communitie		
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions				Measures/Targets	Responsibility	
2.1.1.2.1	Provid resou		ALD communities to assist in settling and obtaining access to	Brief prepared Target: June 2024	Corporate and Community	
.1.1.2.2		Prepare plan for the establishment of a Community Service Centre to provide support and resources for migrants, seniors and domestic violence in the Strathfield LGA		Brief prepared Target: December 2023	Corporate and Community	
.1.1.2.3		w and update 'Disc age translations	over your Council' and Council information and provide multi-	Information provided; document translations Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community	
2.1.1.2.4	Devel	op and implement	civic education program	Program prepared Target: 6 month report	Office of the General Manager	
CommunityGoal 2.1:Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035'Strategy 2.1.2:Delivery Program 2022-2026Principal Activity 2.1.2.1:		Goal 2.1:	Culturally diverse, socially cohesive and connected commu	nities		
--	------------------	---	---	---	-------------------------------	--
		Strategy 2.1.2:	Deliver programs to meet identified community needs in partnership with key stakeholders, community a government agencies Facilitate and partners with key stakeholders to support aged and disability			
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions			Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
2.1.2.1.1	1		arer providers, promote disability inclusion and access and cordance with Disability Inclusion Action Plan	# disability information sessions: Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community	
2.1.2.1.2		borate with disability o ience for people with	rganisation to coordinate program to support work disabilities	Work experience program implemented Target: December 2023	Corporate and Community	
2.1.2.1.3			g NSW Health, Police and seniors organisations, to facilitate nd events for health, wellbeing and community safety	Programs and services delivered Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community	
2.1.2.1.4	Delive intera	-	and programs to support older residents health and social	# activities Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community	
2.1.2.1.5	Liaise activi		community transport for older residents to services and	Program delivery Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community	
2.1.2.1.6		Undertake playground safety audits on a quarterly basis and implement the prioritised actions arising		Audits completed Target: Quarterly	Engineering and Operations	
2.1.2.1.7		,	an access and mobility and implement accessibility ith disabilities or who are less mobile	Annual Review Target: June 2024	Engineering and Operations	

Community	Goal 2.1:	Culturally diverse, socially cohesive and connected communities Deliver programs to meet identified community needs in partnership with key stakeholders, community and government agencies		
Strategic Plar 'Strathfield 2	Stratom 717			
Delivery Program Principal Activity 2022-2026 2.1.2.2		Facilitate programs that support children, youth and their families		
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibilities	
2.1.2.2.1	Collaborate with school	Collaborate with schools and service providers to develop school holidays programs		Corporate and Community
2.1.2.2.2	Facilitate provision of cl	nildren's programs	Measures: # services provided Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community

CommunityGoal 2.1:Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035'Strategy 2.1.2Delivery Program 2022-2026Principal Activity 2.1.2.3		Goal 2.1:	Culturally diverse, socially cohesive and connected commun	lities		
		Strategy 2.1.2	Provide opportunities and programs to build community capacity and resilience			
			Provide recognition and support for community organisations and volunteer programs			
Operationa	Plan 202	23-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility	
2.1.2.3.1	Review, promote and administer financial assistance and local community grants programs in accordance with guidelines		Grants allocated Target: June 2024	Corporate and Community		
2.1.2.3.2	L.2.3.2 Deliver recognition program for community volunteers and organisations		Programs delivered Target: June 2024	Office of the General Manager		

Community	Goal 2.2	Healthy and Active Communities				
Strategic Plar 'Strathfield 20	Etrotom 7 3 1	Manage open space, recreation and community facilities and programs to provide fair access and meet community, leisure and recreational needs				
Delivery Program Principal Activity 2022-2026 2.2.1.2		Manage and optimise use of parks, sportsgrounds and recreational facilities to provide fair access and meet the needs of our diverse community.				
Operational I	Plan 2023-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
2.2.1.2.1	Ensure Council's prope requirements	rties and facilities are fit for purpose and meet statutory	>95% inspection and maintenance program completed; asbestos register reviewed; electrical tag and test program completed; fire safety system inspections completed and certificates issued Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations		
2.2.1.2.2	-	Manage casual and seasonal hire agreements for use of sportsgrounds, parks and community facilities within Council's adopted policy		Engineering and Operations		
2.2.1.2.3	Prepare, adopt and implement sportsground allocation policy		Policy adopted; % sportsgrounds allocated Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations		
2.2.1.2.4	Manage and maintain high standards of safe	parks, amenities, playgrounds and recreational facilities to y and amenity	% service standards met Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations		

Community	Goal 2.2	Healthy and Active Communities				
Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035'	Strategy 2.2.2:	Promote healthy and active living programs				
Delivery Program 2022-2026	Principal Action 2.2.2.1	Collaborate and provide opportunities to improve community participation in healthy living program activities				
Operational Plan	2023-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
2.2.2.1.1	Promote programs to community	hat deliver health, fitness and social wellbeing for local	# agreements Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community		

CommunityGoal 2.3:Strategic PlanStrategy 2.3.1:'Strathfield 2035'Principal ActivityDelivery ProgramPrincipal Activity2022-20262.3.1.1:		Goal 2.3:	Safe and accessible places	safe and accessible places		
		Strategy 2.3.1:	Collaborate and deliver public safety programs and promote community safety awareness Enhance Strathfield's reputation as a safe community by developing partnerships and building community awareness and capacity			
Operational	Plan 202	23-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility	
2.3.1.1.1	Collaborate with Police and community stakeholders to target and deliver community education and awareness campaigns to raise awareness of community safety issues		# Police meetings attended, # information sessions delivered Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community		
2.3.1.1.2	Revie	w Strathfield Comm	nunity Safety Plan	Review plan Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community	
2.3.1.1.3	Prepa	Prepare Graffiti Management Policy		Prepare Graffiti Management Policy Target: December 2023	Corporate and Community	
2.3.1.1.4		er Cyber Safe Strath eness of scams and	field community information programs to raise community cyber-attacks	# information sessions Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community	
2.3.1.1.5		er Strathfield Comm poration with Police	nunity Safety Plan actions including safety audits in	# safety audits conducted, # actions implemented Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community	
2.3.1.1.6			olicies and programs in collaboration with Police. Manage stems and access to footage	Program review Target: June 2024 CCTV needs assessment complete Target: June 2024 # requests for access to	Corporate and Community	

	CCTV footage Target: 6 month report	
--	--	--

Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035' Delivery Program		Goal 2.3:	Safe and accessible places			
		Strategy 2.3.1:	Collaborate and deliver public safety programs and promote community safety awareness			
		Principal Activity 2.3.1.2	Maintain safe public environments and manage reductions of hazards			
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions				Measures/Targets	Responsibility	
2.3.1.2.1	Collaborate with Ausgrid to continue to install upgraded LED street lighting			Review complete Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations	
2.3.1.2.2	Continue to implement a proactive maintenance program to improve street trees through crown lifting and pruning. Respond to requests and complaints regarding trees in public areas			% of LGA trees treated Target: 6 month report # requests actioned Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations	
2.3.1.2.3	Maintain day and night patrols and respond to complaints and reports of anti-social behaviours, graffiti, vandalism and illegal waste dumping		 # Penalties issued Target: 6 month report % of infringement types Target: 6 month report. 	Planning & Environment		

Community Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035' Delivery Program 2022-2026		Goal 2.3:	Safe and accessible places		
		Strategy 2.3.3:	Promote and build community resilience, capacity and self-reliance Build community resilience and capacity to manage and respond to shocks and emergencies		
		Principal Activity 2.3.1.3:			
Operational	Plan 20	23-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility
		ticipate in the Bays I	input into local emergency recovery plans. Actively .ocal Emergency Management Committee (LEMC) and ngs	Attend quarterly LEMC Committee Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations

Theme 3: Celebrating Culture and Place

Community Strategic P		Enticing, vibrant and safe centres blending services and social connectivity Plan and deliver vibrant attractive and safe town and village centres and commercial areas		
'Strathfield	Ctratomy 2.1.1			
Delivery Program Principal Activity 2022-2026 3.1.1.1:		In collaboration, plan and deliver vibrant, active and diverse services and activities in local town and village centres and commercial areas		
Operation	al Plan 2023-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility
3.1.1.1.1 Continue to review the Strathfield Town Centre		rathfield Town Centre	Update on review every 6 months Target: 6 month reports	Planning and Environment
3.1.1.1.2	2 Manage and monitor outdoor dining and footpath display agreements in town centre		# current agreements Target: 6 month reports	Planning and Environment

Community	Goal 3.1	l:	Enticing, vibrant and safe centres blending services and social connectivity Support programs to promote activity and sustain local business			
Strategic Pla 'Strathfield 2	Stratom	/ 3.1.2:				
Delivery Program Pri 2022-2026 3.1		al Activity	Y Promote a range of activities and experiences to attract local community and visitors to the		he Strathfield area	
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility			
3.1.2.1.1	Design, facilitate and promote an annual program of major events that provide opportunities for a wide range of community participation		Events annual program adopted Target: August 2023 # events completed; # participants Target: 6 monthly report	Office of the General Manager		
3.1.2.1.2	2.1.2 Provide festive decorations throughout LGA during Christmas/New Year season		Decorations installed Target: November 2023	Office of the General Manager		

Community	Goal 3.1:	Enticing, vibrant and safe centres blending services and so	ocial connectivity	
Strategic Pla 'Strathfield 2	Stratomy 21.2	Support programs to promote activity and sustain local business		
Delivery Program Principal Activity 2022-2026 3.1.2.2:		Facilitate plans and programs to promote business productivity and improve compliance		ce
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions			Measures/Targets	Responsibility
3.1.2.2.1	Conduct inspections of food businesses. Participate and award businesses in the 'Score on Doors' food safety program		Annual Inspection program completed; 80% of inspections rate 3 stars and above Food Safety 'Scores on Doors' program Target: June 2024	Planning and Environment
3.1.2.2.2	Conduct business compliance and environmental audit programs		Annual program completed Target: 6 monthly report	Planning and Environment

Community Strategic Plan		13.2:	Place of creativity, culture and learning				
'Strathfield 20	Charles	tegy 3.2.1:	Facilitate and support learning, community and cultural programs, events and activities				
Delivery Progr 2022-2026	am Prin 3.2.1	cipal Activity 1.1:	Provide access to library and information services to support knowledge and social cohesion	ort and promote community learning, literacy,			
Operational P	lan 2023-202	24 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
3.2.1.1.1	Deliver and facilitate library based learning, literacy and technology program across all age and cultural groups			# programs held e.g. Storytime, toddler, baby bounce etc. # participants Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community		
3.2.1.1.2		ovide access to library and information services including loans, reference ervices, target group collections and digital resources including 3-D printing		# loans, # visitors, # visitors (in extended hours) # library members, # wifi sessions, % resources allocated to target collections e.g. CALD Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community		
3.2.1.1.3		Prepare and promote digital literacy programs and services to the improve digital awareness and skills		# programs delivered Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community		
3.2.1.1.4		ervices, activit tions and serv	ies and programs in partnership with agencies, community ice providers	# services delivered # JP sessions held Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community		
3.2.1.1.5	Investiga	te demand fo	r additional Library book lockers and suitable locations	Report prepared Target: June 2024	Corporate and Community		

Community Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035' Delivery Program 2022-2026		Goal 3.2:	Place of creativity, culture and learning Foster and celebrate local identity				
		Strategy 3.2.2:					
		Principal Activity 3.2.2.1:	Explore and reflect on shared culture, history and heritage of Strathfield's communities				
Operational P	Plan 202	23-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
3.2.2.1.1	or		exhibitions and learning programs that educate and reflect ge and environment with emphasis on connections to	# exhibitions held, # visitors Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community		
3.2.2.1.2		,	ry project focused on undocumented histories of culturally rse groups and their experiences in Strathfield LGA	Project progress Target: June 2024	Corporate and Community		
3.2.2.1.3	history in the Strathfield		partners, prepare and deliver education on first nation eld LGA and celebrate NAIDOC Week. Prepare a report on evelop a Reconciliation Action Plan with Reconciliation	Program delivered; Events held Target: June 2024	Corporate and Community		

Community Strategic Plan	Goal 3.2:	Place of creativity, culture and learning Foster and celebrate local identity		
'Strathfield 2035'	Ctratamy 2 2 3			
Delivery Progr 2022-2026	ram Principal Activity 3.2.2.2:	ity Promote and deliver civic programs and events that connect and celebrate community		ý
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions			Measures/Targets	Responsibility
3.2.2.2.1	Coordinate citizensh	Coordinate citizenship ceremonies and celebrate civic events and achievements		Office of the General Manager
3.2.2.2.2	Facilitate Council's S	ister City commitments	Commitments implemented Target: June 2024	Office of the General Manager

Theme 4: Livable Neighbourhoods Theme

Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035' Delivery Program		Goal 4.1:	Quality, livable and sustainable urban design and development				
		Strategy 4.1.1:	Urban design and development that balances growth with quality living, sustainable and aesthetic outcomes reflecting local character and heritage				
		Principal Activity 4.1.1.1:	Prepare, review and implement planning controls that respect local character, heritage and deliver livability, aesthetics and sustainable development in the Strathfield LGA				
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions				Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
4.1.1.1.1	Continue to develop and review Council's flood risk management studies including completion of the Saleyards Creek floodplain management study			Study completed Target: June 2024	Engineering and Operations		
4.1,1.1.2	Review Strathfield Local Environment Plan (LEP) to align with District Plan priorities.			Review progress Target: 6 month report	Planning and Environment		
4.1.1.1.3	Commence review of Development Control Plans (DCP) to align with the Local Environmental Plan (LEP)			Report progress Target: 6 month report	Planning and Environment		
4.1.1.1.4	Provide heritage advisory services. Manage heritage grant program to support owners of heritage properties			# Heritage advices provided, # Heritage grants delivered Target: June 2024	Planning and Environment		
4.1.1.1.5	Prepare affordable housing contributions scheme or policy			Milestone progress Target: 6 month report	Planning and Environment		
4.1.1.1.6	Identify, investigate and prepare options for social housing in LGA		Discussion paper prepared Target: 6 month report	Planning and Environment			
4.1.1.1.7	Identify implementation mechanism for design excellence		nechanism for design excellence	Plan prepared Target: Milestone progress	Planning and Environment		

Strathled 2035		Goal 4.1:	Quality, liveable and sustainable urban design and development Deliver effective and efficient planning and development processes		
		Strategy 4.1.2:			
		Principal Activity 4.1.2.1	Deliver effective and efficient planning and development processes focused on best community outcomes		nmunity outcomes
Operationa	l Plan 20	23-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility
4.1.2.1.1			nine development applications and planning proposals. ent registers. Provide support for planning panels	# notifications issued, # DA determined, VPA register publish weekly update Target: 6 month report	Planning and Environment

Community Strategic Pla	n	Goal 4.2:	Clean, attractive and well-maintained neighbourhoods an	Clean, attractive and well-maintained neighbourhoods and public domains		
Strategic FlainStrategy 4.2.1:'Strathfield 2035'Principal ActivityDelivery ProgramPrincipal Activity2022-20264.2.1.1		Strategy 4.2.1:	Provide high quality, efficient and sustainable waste services and education to reduce landfill and improve recycling and reuse Deliver efficient waste services and community education that respond to community demand and improve resource recovery and waste management practices			
Operational	Plan 202	23-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility	
4.2.1.1.1	L'anne Lance Bene		al, green waste, recycling services to residential call waste collection services	# services, # tonnage waste collected for MUDS and SUDS, % waste diverted from landfill, # tonnage of on-call waste collection services Target: 6 monthly report	Planning and Environment	
4.2.1.1.2	Prep	Prepare Waste Management Strategy		Waste Management Strategy adopted Target: 6 month report	Planning and Environment	
4.2.1.1.3		Prepare community education programs aimed at reducing littering and dumping and improving recycling and reuse		Community Education programs prepared Target: 6 monthly report	Planning and Environment	
4.2.1.1.4	Revie	Review on-call collection processes for residents living in multi-unit development		Review completed Target: June 2024	Planning and Environment	
4.2.1.1.5	Facili	itate and monitor R	eturn and Earn recycling service	# collections, # tonnes collected Target: 6 monthly report	Planning and Environment	

Community Strategic Plar	Goal 4.2:	Clean, attractive and well-maintained neighbourhoods and public domains Maintain high standards of public health, amenity and safety			
Strathfield 2	Ctratamy 4 2 2				
Delivery Prog 2022-2026	gram Principal Activity 4.2.2.1:			andards of public health	
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions			Measures/Targets	Responsibility	
4.2.2.1.1	Investigate and monito breaches	or pollution events and take action on compliance	# pollution events Target: 6 monthly report	Planning and Environment	
4.2.2.1.2		and/or breaches of permits including standing plants, tainers , sediment and erosion control etc.	# complaints and permit breaches Target: 6 monthly report	Planning and Environment	
4.2.2.1.3	Report on updated Con Education Program	npanion Animal Policy. Prepare Companion Animal	# animals impounded, #animals returned and rehomed, # dangerous dogs reported Target: 6 monthly report Report to Council. Target: June 2024	Planning and Environment	
4.2.2.1.4	Provide community education and administer fire safety, swimming pool safety, awnings, building compliance and public health protection and compliance		>95% compliance program implemented Target: 6 monthly report	Planning and Environment	

Community	Goal 4.2:	Clean, attractive and well-maintained neighbourhoods and public domains			
Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 20	Stratom 177	Maintain high standards of public health, amenity and safety			
Delivery Program Principal Activit 2022-2026 4.2.2.2:		Deliver street and public domain cleansing programs and provide community education to improve public domains, streets and waterways			
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions			Measures/Targets	Responsibility	
4.2.2.2.1	Deliver cleansing and centres.	liver cleansing and maintenance programs in public domains including town ntres.		Engineering and Operations	
4.2.2.2.2	Prepare Stormwater f three (3) weekly cycle	ducation Program. Operate Street Sweeping Service to a	Deliver stormwater education programs; % of scheduled street sweeping service delivered; # collected (tonnes) Target: >95% schedule met	Planning and Environment	

Community Strategic Pla	Goal 4.	3:	Healthy Thriving Sustainable and Resilient Environments			
'Strathfield	Chroten	y 4.3.1:	Conserve, restore and enhance Strathfield's biodiversity, ecological health, tree canopies and resilience			
Delivery Pro 2022-2026		al y: 4.3.1.1:	Protect, monitor and expand urban forest and tree canop	pies across the Strathfield LGA.		
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions			Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
4.3.1.1.1	Commence preparation of an Urban Forest Strategy including Street and Park Tree Masterplan (Strathfield Greening Strategy) which identifies quality open space and thriving green corridors to ameliorate impact of growth across LGA, reduce urban heat and improve the quality of Strathfield's urban landscape, parks and open spaces (refer: Biodiversity Strategy actions A13 and LSPS Action P15)		Progress project in accordance with project milestones Target: June 2024	Engineering and Operations		
4.3.1.1.2	Administer tr	ee applicat	ion process and investigate breaches and complaints	# Tree permits completed, % <=14 days from receipt Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations	

Community Strategic Plan	Goal 4.3:	Healthy Thriving Sustainable and Resilient Environments	Healthy Thriving Sustainable and Resilient Environments				
Strathfield 20	Ctratemy A 2 1	Conserve, restore and enhance Strathfield's biodiversity, ecological health, tree canopies and resiliency					
Delivery Progr 2022-2026	am Principal Activity: 4.3.1.2	Engage community, protect and improve biodiversity, ed environment and waterways (LSPS P13)	cological health and resiliency o	of Strathfield's natural			
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions			Measures/Targets	Responsibility			
4.3.1.2.1	Provide report to C	Provide report to Council on the Metropolitan Greenspace Spatial Framework		Planning and Environment			
4.3.1.2.2		Apply for grants to fund improved informational signage in natural areas and installation of a sluice gate to improve tidal flushing (Biodiversity Strategy Action A7)		Planning and Environment			
4.3.1.2.3	Inspect and enforce program	Inspect and enforce management of biosecurity. Prepare weed education program		Planning and Environment			
4.3.1.2.4	Apply for grant fun	ling to conduct a bird survey	Grant awarded Target: June 2024	Planning and Environment			
4.3.1.2.5	-	h Australia Post regarding conservation of remnant patch lereagh Ironbark Forest (CRCIF) at Weeroona Road ction A5)	Agreement signed Target: 6 month report	Planning and Environment			
4.3.1.2.6	Complete annual su	Complete annual survey on Green and Golden Frog status and population		Planning and Environment			
4.3.1.2.7		Backyard Habitat program and Creating Backyard Habitat (Biodiversity Strategy A14)	Program and guide prepared Target: December 2023	Planning and Environment			

Operational P	tional Plan 2023-2024 Actions Measures/Targets		Responsibility	
4.3.1.2.8	Remove 10% of weeds at Coxs Creek Reserve plant a diverse and complex canopy, midstory and understory of indigenous plant species reflecting CRCIF community	Project Completed. Target: June 2024	Planning and Environment	
4.3.1.2.9	Measure W. Backhousei species cover, abundance, and condition. Monitor annually during December along transects, at low tide	Project Completed. Target: June 2024	Planning and Environment	
4.3.1.2.10	Adopt a Biodiversity section in the DCP (refer: LSPS A86)	DCP review developed Target: January 2024	Planning and Environment	
4.3.1.2.11	Collaborate with schools, community groups and other Councils to prepare and deliver sustainability and environment workshops	# programs delivered Target: 6 month report	Planning and Environment	

Community Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035' Delivery Program 2022-2026		Goal 4.3:	Healthy Thriving Sustainable and Resilient Environments			
		Strategy 4.3.1:	Conserve, restore and enhance Strathfield's biodiversity,	cological health, tree canopies and resiliency (P13)		
		Principal Activity: 4.3.2.1	Collaborate and engage with NSW Government agencies, participate in environmental and stormwater education a			
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions			Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
4.3.1.2.1	across	,	cil and regional partnerships to improve urban ecosystems nent areas including Cooks River Alliance and Parramatta	# meetings attended, progress of key projects Target: 6 monthly report	Planning and Environment	
4.3.1.2.2			nonitoring to ascertain health of waterways and detect diversity Strategy A9)	Condition of water quality, # pollution incidents Target: Annual Report	Planning and Environment	
4.3.1.2.3		Identify necessary environmental infrastructure upgrades, for energy and water systems (refer: LSPS Action A109)		Progress of plan and actions Target: 6 monthly report	Planning and Environment	

Community Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035' Delivery Program 2022-2026		Goal 4.3:	Healthy Thriving Sustainable and Resilient Environments Implement sustainable practices and efficiencies in resource use to support a healthy built environment (P16)		
		Strategy 4.3.3:			
		Principal Activity 4.3.3.1:	 Monitor, educate and implement programs for sustainable renewable energy, reduction water, and promote transport efficiencies in Council operations and in Strathfield LGA 		
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions			Measures/Targets	Responsibility	
4.3.3.1.1		Identify opportunities for stormwater harvesting or recycling alternatives to potabl water use for key Council open spaces or buildings		Actions identified Target: June 2024	Planning and Environment
4.3.3.1.2	Join Cities	Join Cities Power Partnerships		Partnership formed Target: December 2023	Planning and Environment
4.3.3.1.3	Prepare a four (4) year Environmental Education Programme		Program prepared Target: June 2024	Planning and Environment	
4.3.3.1.4			bility of existing Electrical Vehicle Charging Stations. o energy efficient alternatives	# use of EV charging stations, # emissions from fleet Target: Annual Report	Planning and Environment

Theme 5: Responsible Leadership

Community		Council's leadership and decision making reflects community priorities and values		
Strategic Pla 'Strathfield	Ctratage E 1 1	Strathfield community is well informed, engaged and represented in Council policy making and advoc Engage and provide opportunities for community to participate in decision making processes.		ing and advocacy
Delivery Pro 2022-2026	pgram Principal Activity 5.1.1.1:			esses.
Operationa	Plan 2023-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility
5.1.1.1.1		ublish public notifications and coordinate major community engagements in coordance with Council's Community Engagement Strategy		Office of the General Manager
5.1.1.1.2	Provide timely and effective advocacy and/or submissions concerning legislative and/or policy proposals affecting the Strathfield LGA		Submissions made Target: 6 month reports	Office of the General Manager
5.1.1.1.3	Prepare and review Cou register	ncil policies. Maintain currency of Council's policy	# policies reviewed Target: 6 monthly reports	Office of the General Manager

Community Strategic Plan	Goal 5.1:	Council's leadership and decision making reflects community priorities and values Strathfield community is well informed, engaged and represented in Council policy making and advocad Facilitate Council and Committee meetings and ensure compliance with statutory and policy obligations		
'Strathfield 20	Stratom E 1 1			king and advocacy
Delivery Progr 2022-2026	am Principal Activity 5.1.2.1			policy obligations
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions			Measures/Targets	Responsibility
5.1.2.1.1		dminister Council and Committee meetings and council minutes within service standards	 # council meetings Target: Target: 10 meetings annual (minimum) # registered speakers, # committee meetings, >95% business papers and minutes issued within standards Target: 6 month report 	Corporate and Community
5.1.2.1.2		solutions and assess and review organisational and uarterly budget review	% council resolution completed Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community

Community Strategic Pla	Goal 5.1:	Council's leadership and decision making reflects community priorities and values		
'Strathfield 2	Stratom E 1 1	Strathfield community is well informed, engaged and represented in Council policy making and a		naking and advocacy
Delivery Program Principal Activity 2022-2026 5.1.2.2		Provide support to Councillors to enable effective and representative decision making based or priorities		ng based on community
Operational	Plan 2023-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility
5.1.2.2.1	Prepare, deliver and rep development programs	port on councillor induction and learning and	Prepare program Target: Oct 2023 Report on Councillor development Target: Annual Report	Corporate and Community
5.1.2.2.2	Provide Councillor brief requests	fings and provide timely and accurate responses to	# bulletins issued, # briefings held # requests finalised, Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community

Community Strategic Pl		Council is effectively and responsibly managed and res	Council is effectively and responsibly managed and responds to community needs		
'Strathfield	Stratom E 2 1.	Prepare and implement plans and strategies to deliver and resource efficient and accountable s programs and infrastructure		countable services,	
Delivery ProgramPrincipal Activity2022-20265.2.1.1:		Prepare and implement Integrated Planning and Reporting framework and provide reports on Council performance			
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions			Measures/Targets	Responsibility	
5.2.1.1.1		Prepare and revise IPR plans and conduct community engagement as required under the Integrated Planning and Reporting framework		Office of the General Manager	
5.2.1.1.2		Monitor and report on implementation of Integrated Planning and Reporting framework plans and strategies including six monthly Delivery Program and Annual Report		Office of the General Manager	
5.2.1.1.3	Coordinate and report o	n Council Performance Survey	Report on Performance Survey results Target: December 2023	Office of the General Manager	

Community		Goal 5.2:	Council is effectively and responsibly managed and resp	ponds to community needs		
Strategic Plan 'Strathfield 2035'		Strategy 5.2.1:	Prepare and implement plans and strategies to deliver and resource efficient and accountable services, programs and infrastructure			
		Principal Activity 5.2.1.2:	Maintain Council's financial sustainability and provide a	ccountable, transparent and value for money service		
Operational	Plan 20	23-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility	
5.2.1.2.1 Implement new rating s		plement new rating s	tructure.	Actions implementation Target: June 2024	Corporate and Community	
5.2.1.2.2	Prepare and present fir Plan (LTFP), Annual Bud		ancial plans and reports including Long Term Financial lget, Quarterly Budget reviews, investments reports, I statements and other statutory report requirements	Investment report presented Target: Monthly report to Council LTFP, Budget and Fees and Charges adopted Target: June 2024 FBT report lodged Target: 30 April 2024 Quarterly financial review Target: Quarterly report to Council Financial Statements prepared Target: October 2024	Corporate and Community	
5.2.1.2.3		pare annual and issu eframes	e quarterly reminder rate notifications within statutory	Annual Rates Levy and Issue of Notices Target: June 2024 Issue rates reminder Target: Issued quarterly	Corporate and Community	

Operational	Plan 2023-2024 Actions	Measures/Targets	Responsibility	
5.2.1.2.4	Effectively manage Council's annual rates and sundry debtors	% overdue rates 60 days Target: Annual Report	Engineering and Operations	
5.2.1.2.5	Commence preparation of a Land and Property Strategy	Progress of program implementation Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations	
5.2.1.2.6	Undertake review of leases and licences	Review completed Target: June 2024	Engineering and Operations	
5.2.1.2.7	Coordinate actions related to the change of the Belfield suburb name.	Progress of program implementation Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations	
5.2.1.2.8	Continue to undertake asset conditions audits, including commitment of a parks and drainage asset audit and commence preparation of the relevant Asset Management Plans	Progress of program implementation Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations	

Community Strategic Pl		Goal 5.2:	Council is effectively and responsibly managed and resp	oonds to community needs	
Strategic FlainStrategy 5.2.2:'Strathfield 2035'Principal Activity2022-20265.2.2.1:		Strategy 5.2.2:	Promote organisational culture of safety, best practice and quality improvement Ensure Council is properly resourced to meet challenges of implementing the Delivery Program		
Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility		
5.2.2.1.1	Prepare and implement Council's Workforce Plan including EEO Management Plan. Implement actions scheduled for 2023-2024		Progress of implementation of actions Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community	
5.2.2.1.2	emple	Monitor and provide reporting on current and projected workforce data and employment trends to ensure Council has an agile and capable workforce which is resourced to deliver effective programs and services		# staff, # vacancy/turnover, # gender Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community
5.2.2.1.3	relati meet	To facilitate and promote informed decision making and constructive working relationships, support and conduct regular engagement with Council staff. Hold meetings of the Joint Consultative Committee (JCC) on a regular basis and notify agendas and minutes in a timely manner		# JCC meetings held Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community
5.2.2.1.4	Coord	dinate the Audit, Ris	k and Improvement Committee.	# Meetings held Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community
5.2.2.1.5		gement Program to	nonitor an effective and compliant Enterprise Wide Risk effectively manage and minimise Council's risk	Risk management programs implemented, Business continuity plans updated, Staff awareness program developed and implemented Target: 6 month report	Engineering and Operations

Operationa	Plan 2023-2024 Actions	Measures/Targets	Responsibility
5.2,2.1.6	Ensure Council has an effective compliance Internal Audit Program including an internal audit plan	# Audits completed, % recommendations of audits implemented Target: Yearly audit plan delivered Actual: 2 audits completed	Corporate and Community
5.2.2.1.7	Review, monitor and update Council's insurance program	Insurance policies reviewed and current, # insurance claims Target: 6 monthly report	Corporate and Community
5.2.2.1.8	Prepare and implement Work, Health and Safety (WHS) programs and consult through JCC. Manage Workers Compensation claims	Program progress and consultations, # workers compensation claims Target: 6 monthly report	Corporate and Community
5.2.2.1.9	Deliver Service Reviews of Civic Works and Street Sweeping Services in 2023- 2024	Actions completed Target: June 2024	Corporate and Community

Community Strategic Pla		Goal 5.2:	Council is effectively and responsibly managed and resp	oonds to community needs	
'Strathfield 2035' St Delivery Program Pr		Strategy 5.2.3:	Deliver efficient and effective customer services to the community		
		Principal Activity 5.2.3.1:	Respond to customer requests, complaints and access t	o information to a high standard of customer service	
Operational	Plan 20	23-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility
5.2.3.1.1	Monitor and manage Cour with policy requirements		incil's complaint management processes in accordance	# complaints received Target: 6 monthly report	Corporate and Community
5.2.3.1.2	Provide access to informatio timeframes		ation (GIPAA) formal and informal requests within	# formal and informal applications, % formal and informal applications determined within timeframe/service standard Target: 6 monthly report	Corporate and Community
5.2.3.1.3		Review Privacy Management Plan, manage disclosure reporting and Public Interest Disclosures		# Privacy breaches, # disclosures received Target: 6 monthly report	Corporate and Community
5.2.3.1.4	Improve Council compliance with record keeping requirements und Records Act including the annual Records Management Assessment program, document disposal and retention requirements		annual Records Management Assessment Tool (RMAT)	>=3.67 Annual RMAT Assessment Results, % documents registered with >5 days of receipt, # records training sessions Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community
5.2.3.1.5	Mana	age Council's fraud a	nd corruption prevention framework	# fraud or corruption incidents reported Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community

Operational Plan 2023-2024 Actions		Measures/Targets	Responsibility
5.2.3.1.6	Manage efficient and effective Customer Services	# calls to Customer Service Centre, # visits to Customer Service Centre, % abandoned calls, GOS >80% Target: 6 month report	Corporate and Community

Capital Works 2023-2024

Renewal Works	\$	Responsibility	Timeframe
Road renewal - priorities identified by asset audit	2,435,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024
Footpath renewal - priorities identified by asset audit	4,550,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024
Kerb and Gutter renewal - priorities identified by asset audit	315,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024
Stormwater priorities to address flooding	309,375	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024
Building renewal - priorities identified by asset audit	90,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024
Strathfield Park rotunda	250,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024
Telopea Ave bridge	450,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024
Playground renewal based on safety audit priorities	200,000	Manager Operations	Complete June 2024
Bates Street CC Stage 1 (design)	150,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024
Staff ergonomic accommodation	500,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024
Pedestrian crossing renewal - High Street, Strathfield South Primary	50,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024
Total	9,299,375		

New Works	\$	Responsibility	Timeframe	
Pram ramps	50,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024	
South Strathfield planter boxes	50,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024	
New street tree plantings	100,000	Manager Operations	Complete June 2024	
Henley Road, Homebush West pedestrian crossing	80,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024	
Priorities identified through Traffic Committee	313,300	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024	
Gateway signage	140,000	Manager Capital Works/ Manager Communications and Events	Design complete. One site completed by June 2024	
Council admin building sensor lights	20,000	Manager Operations	Complete June 2024	
Admin building renew roof frame (Y1) and solar panels (Y2)	100,000	Manager Capital Works	Roof frame complete June 2024	
Town Hall additional technology	50,000	Manager Capital Works/ Manager ICT	Complete June 2024	
Sydney Water Land Fitzgerald Cres	100,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024	
Ismay Reserve (WestConnex) fencing/ furniture	100,000	Manager Capital Works	Complete June 2024	
Total	5,031,500			
GRAND TOTAL WORKS	14,330,875			

Major Projects	\$	Responsibility	Timeframe Works procured and commenced June 2024		
Golf Driving Range Nets	1,000,000	Manager Capital Works			
WestInvest - Strathfield Park	161,540	Manager Capital Works	Design complete and procurement underway June 2024		
WestInvest - Hudson Park	823,360	Manager Capital Works	Design complete and procurement underway June 2024		
WestInvest - Airey Park	415,400	Manager Capital Works	Design complete and procurement underway June 2024		
WestInvest - Begnell Reserve	781,200	Manager Capital Works	Design complete and procurement underway June 2024		
Begnell Drainage	500,000	Manager Capital Works	Works procured and commenced June 2024		
WestInvest Contestible - Upgrade to Cooke Park Skatepark	250,000	Manager Capital Works	Design complete and procurement underway June 2024		
Hudson Park West	500,000	Manager Capital Works	Works procured and commenced June 2024		
Ford Park Drainage (subject to grant funding)	600,000	Manager Capital Works	Works procured and commenced June 2024		
Total	5,021,500				

Strathfield Council Service Area Budgets

OFFICE OF THE GENERAL MANAGER

Operational budget

Service / Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
Office of the General Manager the General Manager Administration	General Manager	Executive support to Council's elected representatives and Council business areas	-	709,182	(265,823)	443,359	3
Corporate Strategy	Chief Strategy Officer	Preparation of Council's Community Strategic Plan and other plans required under the Integrated Planning and Reporting framework and Local Government Act including Plans of Management Community engagement Organisational performance management and reporting Analysis and provision of policy and strategic advice on key projects	-	295,592	9,751	305,343	1
Service / Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
------------------------------	--	--	-----------	-------------	---------------------	--------------------	-------------
Communications and Events	Manager Communication and Events	Communicate and engage with Community Council events Provide Strathfield community and its visitors with a range of experiences through the delivery of an annual calendar events coordination of decorations banners and flags	(265,550)	1,921,755	6,663	1,662,868	5
General Counsel	General Counsel	Legal Services	-	809,490	-	809,490	1

CORPORATE AND COMMUNITY

Operational budget

Service / Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
Corporate and Community Administration	Director Corporate and Community	Leadership of the Corporate and Community Directorate	(4,000)	897,305	(1,320,897)	(427,592)	3
Finance	Chief Financial Officer	Financial reporting	(30,266,920)	11,465,948	(3,347,654)	(22,148,626)	10.4

Service / Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
		Revenue management (including rates and accounts receivable) Accounts Payable Treasury (Banking and Investment) Asset Management (financial) Annual budgets and Long- Term Financial Plan		(includes Depreciation of Council's Assets)			
People and Culture	Manager People and Culture	Human Resources Recruitment Learning and Development Organisational Development Employee Relations Workers Compensation Health and Safety Workforce Planning	(150,000)	2,693,695	7,392	2,551,087	7.6
Digital Information and Customer	Manager Digital Information and Customer	Technology infrastructure Core systems, applications, software and user connectivity Cyber Security CCTV network Helpdesk	-	3,187,942	118,000	3,305,942	9

Service / Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
Customer Services	Manager Digital Information and Customer	Customer Experience	(81,000)	530,528	-	449,528	5
Records	Manager Digital Information and Customer	Record management	~	598,683	-	598,683	4
Governance and Risk	Manager Governance and Risk	Governance Risk Management Insurance Program Procurement Fleet administration	(1,500)	1,480,775	-	1,479,275	7
Councillor Support	Manager Governance and Risk	Mayoral and Councillors allowances Councillors Training and Development Councillors Travel Facilities and Other Expenses Council meeting support Councillors workshop support Provision for Elections	-	315,329	105,879	421,208	-
Library	Manager Library and Community Services	Provide and promote reading, literacy and lifelong learning Provides specialised programs and publications and digital	(265,800)	1,776,306	3,612	1,514,118	13.1

Service / Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
		platforms and use of community spaces					
Community Services	Manager Library and Community Services	Support community wellbeing and achieve a safe, healthy and harmonious Strathfield Local Government Area Manage Multicultural programs, Community Safety and Crime Prevention, Access Programs, Street Libraries programs Facilitate programs for seniors, youth, Cultural and Linguistically Diverse communities, people with disabilities Review and monitor Disability Inclusion Action Plan	(7,500)	308,035	-	300,535	2

Capital Projects

Program	Project	Income	Expenditure	Net	Funding Source
Information Technology			1		
	Mobile devices for field staff		70,000	(70,000)	General Revenue
	Council Chamber audio visual upgrade		52,000	(52,000)	General Revenue
	Office audio visual fitout		21,000	(21,000)	General Revenue
Library		J			1
	Library books	-	126,100	(126,100)	General Revenue

ENGINEERING AND OPERATIONS

Operational budget

Service/ Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
Engineering and Operations Administration	Director Engineering and Operations	Leadership of the Engineering and Operations Directorate	(ar)	640,517	(333,808)	306,709	2
Engineering (including Asset Management, Design, Development,	Manager Engineering	Maintain and improve local transport infrastructure Ensure development works that impact on Council's	(1,424,046)	3,018,565 (net of capitalised salaries)	18,995	1,613,514	9.6

Service/ Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
Road Safety and Traffic)		assets are properly repaired and reinstated Provide street lighting is maintained and operating to specifications Road Safety officer and program (grant funded) Long-term management of Council's \$505M of buildings, roads and parks assets					
Strategic Property	Manager Engineering	Development of a Land and Property Strategy Management of Council's property portfolio	(1,186,269)	170,794	-	(1,015,475)	1
Capital Projects	Manager Capital Projects	Project delivery of Council's buildings, roads, parks and major capital projects	-	120,013 (net of capitalised salaries)	334,780	454,793	4
Civil Works	Manager Operations	Maintain and improve local transport facilities and infrastructure Maintain Council's roads and footpaths	(1,190,278)	2,806,456 (net of capitalised salaries)	140,534	1,756,712	21

Service/ Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
		Ensure development works that impact on Council's assets are properly repaired and reinstated Maintain and clean Council's stormwater drainage system.					
Building Facilities	Manager Operations	Maintain Council's property portfolio including arranging suitable trades		1,964,305 (net of capitalised salaries)	47,613	2,011,918	12
Open Space and Sports Field Maintenance	Manager Operations	Manage and maintain open space, parks and facilities Maintain recreation facilities to cater to a range of community groups	(514,284)	3,161,991 (net of capitalised salaries)	341,262	2,988,969	31
Golf Driving Range	Manager Operations	Provide Golf Driving Range and Hudson District Park for public recreation	(1,881,000)	840,827	330,679	(709,494)	6
Civic Space Maintenance	Manager Operations	Maintain civic spaces to a high standard of cleanliness	~	850,188 (net of capitalised salaries)	-	850,188	12
Urban Forest	Manager Operations	Manage Council's urban forest, including public and private trees	(37,000)	709,377	-	672,377	3

Service/ Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
		Plant new trees Investigate and manage permits for private tree pruning and removal Promote the protection trees as a means to provide a sustainable environment, manage heat and provide habitat					
Depot	Manager Operations	Provide civic works staff administrative and depot facilities	-	216,824	-	216,824	1
Fleet Management	Manager Operations	Plant, vehicles and equipment maintenance	(853,050)	1,700,140	(2,056,745)	(1,209,655)	3

Capital projects

Program	Project	Income	Expenditure	Net	Funding Source
Renewal Works				1	
	Road renewal - priorities identified by asset audit	(2,435,000)	2,435,000	-	Loan and Reserve

Program	Project	Income	Expenditure	Net	Funding Source
	Footpath renewal - priorities identified by asset audit	(4,550,000)	4,550,000	-	Loan and Reserve
	Kerb and Gutter renewal - priorities identified by asset audit	(315,000)	315,000	-	Loan and Reserve
	Stormwater priorities to address flooding	(309,375)	309,375	-	Stormwater Mgt Charge Reserve
	Building renewal - priorities identified by asset audit	(90,000)	90,000	-	Loan and Reserve
	Strathfield Park rotunda	(250,000)	250,000		Loan and Reserve
	Telopea Ave bridge	(450,000)	450,000	-	Loan and Reserve
	Playground renewal based on safety audit priorities	(200,000)	200,000	-	Loan and Reserve
	Bates Street Community Centre Stage 1 (design)	(150,000)	150,000	-	Loan and Reserve

Program	Project	Income	Expenditure	Net	Funding Source
	Staff ergonomic accommodation	(210,000)	500,000	290,000	Loan, Reserve and General Revenue
	Pedestrian crossing renewal - High Street, Strathfield South Primary	(50,000)	50,000	-	Loan and Reserve
New Works				1	
	Pram ramps	-	50,000	50,000	
	South Strathfield planter boxes	*	50,000	50,000	
	New street tree plantings	-	100,000	100,000	
	Henley Road, Homebush West pedestrian crossing	(80,000)	80,000	-	Section 7.11 Reserve
	Traffic priorities identified through Traffic Committee	(313,300)	313,300	-	Section 7.11 Reserve
	Gateway signage	-	140,000	140,000	

Program	Project	Income	Expenditure	Net	Funding Source
	Council admin building sensor lights	-	20,000	20,000	
	Administration building renew roof frame	-	100,000	100,000	
	Town Hall additional technology	-	50,000	50,000	
	Sydney Water Land Fitzgerald Cres	-	100,000	100,000	
	Ismay Reserve (WestConnex) fencing/ furniture	-	100,000	100,000	
Major Projects		I	1	I	I
	Golf Driving Range Nets	(1,000,000)	1,000,000	-	Loan
	WestInvest - Strathfield Park Stage 1	(161,540)	161,540	-	Grant
	WestInvest - Hudson Park Stage 1	(823,360)	823,360	-	Grant
	WestInvest - Airey Park Stage 1	(415,400)	415,400	-	Grant
	WestInvest - Begnell Reserve Stage 1	(781,200)	781,200	-	Grant

Program	Project	Income	Expenditure	Net	Funding Source
	Begnell Drainage Stage 1	(500,000)	500,000	-	Grant
	WestInvest Contestible - Upgrade to Cooke Park Skatepark Stage 1	(250,000)	250,000	-	Grant
	Hudson Park West	(500,000)	500,000	-	Grant
	Ford Park Drainage (subject to receiving grant)	(600,000) (subject to approval)	600,000	-	Grant
Plant and Vehicle	Replacement		<u> </u>		
	Domestic Waste Management	(1,250,000)	1,250,000	-	Domestic Waste Reserve, Sale Proceeds
	Major Plant	(60,000)	600,000	540,000	Sale Proceeds
	Sedans and Light Vehicles	(440,000)	800,000	360,000	Sale Proceeds

PLANNING AND ENVIROMENT

Operational budget

Service/ Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
Planning and Environment Administration	Director Planning and Environment	Leadership of the Planning and Environment Directorate Development assessment administrative support services	-	603,294	(893,282)	(289,988)	2
Planning, Place and Development	Manager Planning, Place and Development	Land use and planning of Strathfield local government area to meet the needs and aspirations of residents Advise other sections of Council on planning matters Advise Council on the development of strategic sites Advise Council on regional planning and local planning policies including district plans advise and heritage matters	(6,589,500)	2,942,416	(104,392)	(3,751,476)	18

Service/ Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
		Review and prepare LEP and DCP Part 5 environmental assessments Development assessment administrative support services Development control Assessment of development applications, engagement with applicants, provision of advice and duty planner					
Waste Services	Manager, Environment, Sustainability and Compliance	Provide waste management services Educate the community and visitors to make responsible decisions in relation to waste management Deliver targeted waste avoidance and resource recovery initiatives	(9,593,990)	6,315,197	3,278,793	-	12

Service/ Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
Community Bus	Manager, Environment, Sustainability and Compliance	Operate Council's Community Bus Service	-	289,776	240,713	530,489	No FTE casual used
Environmental Services	Manager, Environment, Sustainability and Compliance	Provide inspection servicesincluding food inspections,public health premises,infringements relating tobuilding compliance andinspections, assessment ofconstruction certificate andcomplying developmentcertificate.Water and Energy CycleManagement, Sustainability,Biodiversity, Education forSustainability andEnvironmental Advocacy andInformationImplement projects, servicesand programs of theEnvironmental Services Team	(161,000)	2,049,182	60,596	1,948,778	5

Service/ Department	Responsible Officer	Key Functions	Income	Expenditure	Internal Charges	Cost of Service	Staff (FTE)
Compliance and Regulatory Service	Manager, Environment, Sustainability and Compliance	Provide Law Enforcement Service over 7 days between 6am and 5am on weekdays and 6am to 5am on weekends.	(2,445,125)	1,955,144	52,845	(437,136)	16

Capital projects

Program	Project	Income	Expenditure	Net	Funding Source
Domestic Was	te Management	r.			
	Bin Replacement	(70,000)	70,000	-	Domestic Waste Charge

ATTACHMENT 3



Development Control	6
1. Development Applications	6
2. Construction Certificates	12
3. Complying Development Certificates	15
4. Building Certificates	18
5. Planning Certificates	18
6. Occupation Certificates	19
7. Inspection Fees	19
8. Security Deposits	20
9. Tree Pruning	21
10. Miscellaneous Applications	21
11. Other Fees	22
Strategic Planning	25
1. Assessment of Planning Proposals	25
2. Other Fees	27
Environmental Health & Compliance	28
1. Fire Safety	28
2. Environmental Health	28
3. Regulatory	30
Corporate & Governance	32
1. Rates & Finance Services	32
2. Business Use of Council's Footpath/Street	32
3. Access to Information	33
4. Other	33

. . . .

.

.

- -

Table Of Contents

Events & Filming	34
1. Events	34
2. Filming	34
Community Services	35
1. Activities & Programs	34
Library	35
1. Library Services	36
2. Activity Services	36
Community Garden	36
1. Community Garden	37
Hall Hires	38
1. Hall Hire Application	38
2. Strathfield Town Hall	38
3. Bates Street Community Centre	38
4. Library Meeting Rooms	39
5. Dutton Centre	39
6. Homebush West Community Centre	40
Parks & Reserves	41
1. Sportsfield Seasonal Hire	41
2. Sportsfield Casual Hire	42
3. Personal Trainers	44
4. Park Access	44
5. Hudson Park Driving Range	45
Engineering & Operations	46
1. Parking	46

. . . .

Table Of Contents

2. Restorations	46
3. Working Permits	51
4. Traffic Control	52
5. Inspection & Compliance	52
6. Miscellaneous	53
Waste & Recycling	54
1. Domestic Waste Management	54
2. Other	54
Other Business Takings	55

. . . .

.

.

kplanation Table

assifications Keys

icing Principles

	Full Recovery of Operating Cost
	Partial Recovery of Operating Cost
	Market Rate
	Free
	Full Recovery of Operating Costs plus an appropriate Profit Margin within current Market Rates
atutory	Statutory Fee by Regulation

.

.

.

.

-

evelopment Control

Development Applications

E: All development applications involving costs of such development in excess of \$50,000 are required to pay for the planning reform ("PlanFirst") fee calculated as \$0.64 x E /1000) - \$5, to the Department of Planning, where P = amount payable, and E = estimated cost of such development.

velopment involving erection of buildings (including temporary structures), the carrying

t of work, demolition of a work or a building

me	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
p \$5,000		\$129.00	\$138.00	N	Statutory
01 - \$50,000		\$198 plus additional \$3.00 for each \$1,000 or part thereof	\$212 plus additional \$3.00 for each \$1,000 or part thereof	N	Statutory
301 — \$250,000		\$412 plus additional \$3.64 for each \$1,000 or part thereof by which the estimated cost exceeds \$50,000	\$441 plus additional \$3.54 for each \$1,000 or part thereof by which the estimated cost exceeds \$50,000	N	Statutory
.001 - \$500,000			\$1,454 plus an additional \$2.34 for each \$1,000 or part thereof by which the estimated cost exceeds \$250,000	N	Statutory
,001 - \$1,000,000		\$2,041 plus additional \$1.64 for each \$1,000 or part thereof by which the estimated cost exceeds \$500,000	\$2,189 plus additional \$1.64 for each \$1,000 or part thereof by which the estimated cost exceeds \$500,000	N	Statutory
30,001 – \$10,000,000		\$3,058, plus additional \$1.44 for each \$1,000 or part thereof by which the estimated cost exceeds \$1,000,000	\$3,280, plus additional \$1.44 for each \$1,000 or part thereof by which the estimated cost exceeds \$1,000,000	N	Statutory
> than \$10,000,000		\$18,565 plus additional \$1.19 for each \$1,000 or part thereof by which the estimated cost exceeds \$10,000,000	\$19,914 plus additional \$1.19 for each \$1,000 or part thereof by which the estimated cost exceeds \$10,000,000	N	Statutory
Nopment involving the erection of a dwelling house or dwelling alterations with an per application estimated truction cost of less than \$100,000		\$532.00	\$570.00	N	Statutory
lopment not involving the erection of a building (including temporary structures), per application the carrying of a work, the subdivision of land or the demolition of work or a building (change of use, including the use of a fing as a PoPE)		\$333.00	\$357.00	N	Statutory

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
----	------	---	---	-----	----------------------

velopment involving the subdivision of land

ES:

biblivision of land includes a plan of subdivision under Section 195 of the Conveyancing Act 1919 or a strata plan of subdivision. I development applications involving costs of such development in excess of \$50,000 are required to pay for the planning reform ("PlanFirst") fee calculated as P = (\$0.64 x E /1000) - \$5, to the Department of Planning, e P = amount payable, and E = estimated cost of such development.

division Involving Opening of a Public Road		\$777 plus \$65/ additional lot created	\$833 plus \$65/ additional lot created	N	Statutor
livision Not Involving the Opening of a Public Road		\$386 plus \$53/ additional lot created	\$414 plus \$53/ additional lot created	N	Statutor
a Subdivision		\$386 plus \$53/ additional lot created	\$414 plus \$65/ additional lot created	N	Statutor
division Certificate Fee (Release of plan)		\$640.00	\$1000 plus \$100/lot	N	Not Statut
re no new lots are proposed, ie. simple common boundary adjustments and consolidation (nor	n Legislative)	\$825.00	\$866.00	N	Not Statut
n Checking Fee		\$880.00	\$924.00	N	Not Statut
gning Subdivision Plans by Chief Executive Officer, General Manager or Authorised Officer		\$880.00	\$924.00	N	Not Statut
ution of Positive Covenant/Section 88B Instrument (Under the Conveyancing Act 1979) where Council is not the Certifying Authority		NEW	\$880.00	Y	Not Statut
egrated Development					
inistration Fee		\$164.00	\$175.00	N	Statutor
oval Fee to each approval body	per approval body	\$374.00	\$401.00	N	Statutor
signated Development					
gnated Development Fee		\$1,076.00	\$1,154,00	N	Statutor
0 plus any other DA scale fee in this schedule)				N	
bmission of Amended Plans – prior to determination of devel	opment application				
ndment Fee		50% of original fee PLUS advertising fee if readvertising is required - refer to Section 9 "Advertising Fees"	50% of original fee PLUS advertising fee if readvertising is required - refer to Section 9 "Advertising Fees"	N	Not Statute

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
dification of a Development Consent (Section 4.55) – after consent has bee	n issued				
ES: fee charged if agreed council error. additional fee for notification of the modification application may apply (refer to "Advertising Fees").					
dification under Section 4.55(1)					
fication involving a correction of a minor error, misdescription or miscalculation under Section 4.55(1)		\$83.00	\$89.00	N	Statutor
fication under Section 4.55(1A) (modifications of minor environmental impact) or 4.56(1) (minor environmental impact)		\$754 or 50% of the original fee, whichever is the lesser amount	\$808 or 50% of the original fee, whichever is the lesser amount	N	Statutor
dification under Section 4.55(2) or 4.56(1)					
If the original development application fee was less than \$100					
fication Fee		50% of the original fee	50% of the original fee	N	Statutor
If the original development application fee was \$100 or more					
pplications not involving the erection of buildings (including temporary structures), the carrying out of a work e demolition of work or a building (change of use, including the use of a building as a PoPE)		50% of the original fee	50% of the original fee	N	Statutor
lopment involving erection of buildings (including temporary structures), the carrying out of work, demolition ork or a building with an estimated cost of construction of \$100,000 or less		\$222.00	\$238.00	N	Statutor
an additional amount if notice of the application is required to be given under Section 4.55(2) or 4.56(1) of the		\$665.00	\$834.00	N	Statutor
Any other cases other than (a) and (b) above					
s \$5,000		\$64.00	\$68.00	N	Statutory
11 - \$250,000		\$99 plus an additional \$1.50 for each 1,000 or part thereof	\$106 plus an additional \$1.50 for each 1,000 or part thereof	N	Statutor
,001 - \$500,000		\$585 plus an additional \$0.85 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$250,000	\$627 plus an additional \$0.85 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$250,000	N	Statutor
.001 - \$1,000,000		\$833 plus an additional \$0.50 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$500,000	\$893 plus an additional \$0.50 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$500,000	N	Statutor

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
30,001 – \$10,000,000		\$1154 plus an additional \$0.40 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$1,000,000	\$1,237 plus an additional \$0.40 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$1,000,000	N	Statutory
t than \$10,000,000		\$5,540 plus an additional \$0.27 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$10,000,000	\$5,942 plus an additional \$0.27 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$10,000,000	N	Statutory

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
view of a Development Determination (Division	1 8.2)				
ES:1. This must be determined within 6 months after the date the determination	on is issued.2. An additional fee for notification of the application may ap	ply (refer to "Advertising Fees").			
For applications not involving erection of buildings (ir d, the carrying out of work, demolition of work or a bu lding as a PoPE).					
ew Fee		50% of Original Fee	50% of Original Fee	N	Statutor
Development involving erection of buildings (includin h an estimated cost of construction of \$100,000 or less		demolition of work or a bu	uilding		
ew Fee		\$222.00	\$238.00	N	Statutor
Any other cases other than (a) and (b) above					
o \$5,000		\$64.00	\$68.00	N	Statutor
01 - \$250,000		\$100, plus an additional \$1.50 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) of the estimated cost	\$107, plus an additional \$1.50 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) of the estimated cost	N	Statutor
,001 - \$500,000		\$585, plus an additional \$0.85 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds 250,000	\$627, plus an additional \$0.85 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds 250,000	N	Statutor
,001 - \$1,000,000		\$833, plus an additional \$0.50 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds 500,000	\$893, plus an additional \$0.50 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds 500,000	N	Statutor
00,001 — \$10,000,000		\$1154, plus an additional \$0.40 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds 1,000,000	\$1,237, plus an additional \$0.40 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds 1,000,000	N	Statutor
r than \$10,000,000		\$5,540, plus an additional \$0.27 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds 10,000,000	\$5,942, plus an additional \$0.27 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds 10,000,000	N	Statutor
	and the stand of the stand stand stands				
Deferred Commencement of Consent Compliance (plu	s satisfaction of conditions)				

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
view of a Decision to Reject (Division 8.2)(1)(C)					
\$100,000		\$64.00	\$68.00	N	Statutory
.000 - \$1M		\$175.00	\$187.00	N	Statutory
e than \$1M				_	
		\$292.00	\$313.00	N	Statutory
vertising Fees					
dvertised Development		\$1,105.00	\$1,385.00	N	Statutory
esignated Development		\$2,220.00	\$2,784.00	N	Statutory
rohibited Development		\$1,105.00	\$1,385.00	Ň	Statutory
ntegrated Development		\$1,105.00	\$1,385.00	N	Statutory
evelopment for which a community participation plan requires notice to be given.		\$1,105.00	\$1,385.00	N	Statutory
odification of a Development Consent (Only if previously advertised or required by Consolidated DCP 2005 Part be notified)		\$778.00	\$834.00	N	Statutory
8.2A Review		\$620.00	\$777.00	N	Statutory
velopment for the purpose of one or more advertisements					
dvertising Sign		\$333.00	\$357.00	N	Statutory
Additional Sign		\$93.00	\$93.00	N	Statutory

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
tification Fees					
o \$5,000		\$305.00	\$320.00	N	b
01 - \$100,000		\$335.00	\$352.00	N	b
.001 - \$500,000		\$320 plus an additional \$0.80 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$100,000	\$336 plus an additional \$0.80 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$100,000	N	ь
,001 — \$9,999,999		\$650 plus an additional \$0.50 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$500,000	\$683 plus an additional \$0.50 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$500,000	N	b
ter than \$10,000,000		\$4,650 plus an additional \$0,50 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$10,000,000	\$4,883 plus an additional \$0,50 for each 1,000 (or part thereof) by which the estimated cost exceeds \$10,000,000	N	b

Construction Certificates

ES:

Instruction Certificate fees are in addition to the required development application fee. discount of 10% will be given on the Construction Certificate fee but only if lodged at the same time as the development application. e Construction Certificate application shall be accompanied by working drawings, building specifications and engineering plans (where relevant).

ing Class 1 & 10 Structures - Building Code of Australia:

ages: When Council has been elected to both issue the Construction Certificate and act as the Principal Certifying ority (PCA), then the package dimensions include a Construction Certificate, building inspections up to the maximum for tructure under assessment and a single Occupation Certificate. Awnings, Pergolas, Open Structures and other class 10 tures including retaining and civil works

(includes mandatory building inspections) - minimum ONE inspection		\$985.00	\$1,034.00	Y	b
ction Certificate only		\$405.00	\$425.00	Y.	d
I Certifying Authority only (when Council has been elected as PCA and the Construction Certi	icate has been issued by another auti	\$815.00	\$856.00	Y	d
ges for external BCA consultant		Cost of consultant plus 10%	Cost of consultant plus 10%	Y	d
on Cartificate requires normant of the construction cartificate lea and inspection les. Other charges a	e louind bu	cost of consultant plus 10%	Cost of Consult	ant prus 10%	ant plus 10%

instruction Certificate requires payment of the construction certificate fee and inspection fee. Other charges as levied by tate Government and/or Development Consent are required to be paid prior to determination. The Construction ficate application shall be accompanied by working drawings, building specifications and engineering plans (where ant) A discount of 10% will be given on the Construction Certificate fee but only if lodged at the same time as the lopment application and Council is elected the PCA. (Discount does not include inspection fees)

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
imming Pools and Garages					1
ackage (includes mandatory building inspections)		\$1,370.00	\$1,439.00	Y	d
construction Certificate only		\$425.00	\$446.00	Ŷ	d
rincipal Certifying Authority only (when Council has been elected as PCA and the Construction Certificate h	as been issued by another auti	\$1,285.00	\$1,349.00	Y	d
ditions and Alterations					
ackage (includes mandatory building inspections) - Minimum 4 Inspections		\$2,100.00	\$2,205.00	Y	d
onstruction Certificate only		\$845.00	\$887.00	Y	d
rincipal Certifying Authority only (when Council has been elected as PCA and the Construction Certificate h	as been issued by another aut	\$1,705.00	\$1,790.00	Y	d
truction Certificate where combined with a Development Application - Cancellation/withdrawal of Construction Certifi g assessment - After completion of assessment	icate				
igle Storey New Dwellings					
ackage (includes mandatory building inspections)		\$2,605.00	\$2,735.00	Y	d
ionstruction Certificate only		\$905.00	\$950.00	Y	d
rincipal Certifying Authority only (when Council has been elected as PCA and the Construction Certificate h	as been issued by another aut	\$1,750.00	\$1,838.00	Y	d
landatory Building Inspection only					
o Storey New Dwellings					
ackage (includes mandatory building inspections)		\$3,215.00	\$3,376.00	Y	d
onstruction Certificate only		\$1,520.00	\$1,596.00	Y	d
rincipal Certifying Authority only (when Council has been elected as PCA and the Construction Certificate h	as been issued by another auti	\$2,360.00	\$2,478.00	Y	d
Dwellings - Muti dwelling development					100
n houses / Villas		\$3,915.00	\$4,111.00	Y	d
e than two units - cost per unit		\$630.00	\$662.00	Y	d

me U	nit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
al Occupation					
ackage (includes mandatory building inspections)		\$4,155.00	\$4,363.00	Y	d
ionstruction Certificate only	_	\$2,200.00	\$2,310.00	Ŷ	d
rincipal Certifying Authority only (when Council has been elected as PCA and the Construction Certificate has been issued b	another aut		\$2,856.00	Y	d
E: If an inspection is deemed unsatisfactory then a re-inspection is required. Re-inspections of unsatisfactory work will be ct to an additional inspection fee and charged as follows: tional Inspection fee as follows:					
r Re-Inspections		\$205 AD	00.005	Y	d
r Re-Inspections	_	\$365.00	\$383.00		
		\$260.00	\$273.00	Y	d
olition Inspections		\$365.00	\$383.00	Y	d
E: If the applicant requests an Interim Occupation Certificate as part of the package then an additional Final Occupation Certi	ficate is requi	\$337.00	\$354.00	Y	b & d
ing classes ranging from 2 to 9 are based on the estimated cost of construction re estimated cost of construction is: \$50,000		\$1 200 00	\$1 355 00	v	h.& d
re estimated cost of construction is: \$50,000	_	\$1,290.00	\$1,355.00	Y	b&d
re estimated cost of construction is: \$50,000 100 to 100,000	_	\$2,020.00	\$1,355.00 \$2,121.00 \$5,214.00	Y Y Y	b&d b&d b&d
re estimated cost of construction is: \$50,000 100 to 100,000 ter than \$100,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000			\$2,121.00	Y	båd
re estimated cost of construction is: \$50,000 100 to 100,000 ter than \$100,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ter than \$500,000 and less than or equal to \$1,000,000		\$2,020.00 \$4,966.00	\$2,121.00 \$5,214.00	Y Y	b & d b & d
re estimated cost of construction is: \$50,000 100 to 100,000 ter than \$100,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ter than \$500,000 and less than or equal to \$1,000,000 ter than \$1,000,000 and less than or equal to 2,500,000.00		\$2,020.00 \$4,966.00 \$9,146.00	\$2,121.00 \$5,214.00 \$9,603.00	Y Y Y	b&d b&d b&d
re estimated cost of construction is: \$50,000 000 to 100,000 ter than \$100,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ter than \$500,000 and less than or equal to \$1,000,000 ter than \$1,000,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000.00 ter than 2,500,000.00 and less than or equal to \$5000000		\$2,020.00 \$4,966.00 \$9,146.00 \$9,510.00	\$2,121.00 \$5,214.00 \$9,603.00 \$9,986.00	Y Y Y Y	b&d b&d b&d b&d
re estimated cost of construction is: \$50,000 100 to 100,000 ter than \$100,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ter than \$500,000 and less than or equal to \$1,000,000 ter than \$1,000,000 and less than or equal to \$5000000 ter than 2,500,000.00 and less than or equal to \$5000000 struction Certificate Only	hority	\$2,020.00 \$4,966.00 \$9,146.00 \$9,510.00 \$10,450.00	\$2,121.00 \$5,214.00 \$9,603.00 \$9,986.00 \$10,973.00	Y Y Y Y	b&d b&d b&d b&d b&d
re estimated cost of construction is: \$50,000 1000 to 100,000 ter than \$100,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ter than \$500,000 and less than or equal to \$1,000,000 ter than \$1,000,000 and less than or equal to 2,500,000.00 ter than 2,500,000.00 and less than or equal to \$5000000 struction Certificate Only re Council has been elected as Principal Certifying Authority and the Construction Certificate has been issued by another aut dification of Construction Certificate	hority	\$2,020.00 \$4,966.00 \$9,146.00 \$9,510.00 \$10,450.00 50% of the package fee	\$2,121.00 \$5,214.00 \$9,603.00 \$9,986.00 \$10,973.00 50% of the package fee	Y Y Y Y Y	b&d b&d b&d b&d b&d b&d
re estimated cost of construction is: \$50,000 100 to 100,000 ter than \$100,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ter than \$500,000 and less than or equal to \$1,000,000 ter than \$1,000,000 and less than or equal to 2,500,000.00 ter than 2,500,000.00 and less than or equal to \$5000000 struction Certificate Only re Council has been elected as Principal Certifying Authority and the Construction Certificate has been issued by another aut dification of Construction Certificate he purposes of Section 96 of EP8A Act	hority	\$2,020.00 \$4,966.00 \$9,146.00 \$9,510.00 \$10,450.00 \$0% of the package fee 75% of the package fee	\$2,121.00 \$5,214.00 \$9,603.00 \$9,986.00 \$10,973.00 50% of the package fee 75% of the package fee	Y Y Y Y Y	b&d b&d b&d b&d b&d b&d
re estimated cost of construction is: \$50,000 100 to 100,000 ter than \$100,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ter than \$500,000 and less than or equal to \$1,000,000 ter than \$1,000,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000.00 ter than 2,500,000.00 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ost ter than 2,500,000 ost ter than 2,500,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ost ter than 2,500,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ost ter than 2,500,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ost ter than 2,500,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ost ter than 2,500,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ost ter than 2,500,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ost ter than	hority	\$2,020.00 \$4,966.00 \$9,146.00 \$9,510.00 \$10,450.00 50% of the package fee	\$2,121.00 \$5,214.00 \$9,603.00 \$9,986.00 \$10,973.00 50% of the package fee 75% of the package fee	Y Y Y Y Y	b&d b&d b&d b&d b&d b&d
re estimated cost of construction is: \$50,000 100 to 100,000 ter than \$100,000 and less than or equal to \$500,000 ter than \$500,000 and less than or equal to \$1,000,000 ter than \$1,000,000 and less than or equal to 2,500,000.00 ter than 2,500,000.00 and less than or equal to \$5000000 struction Certificate Only re Council has been elected as Principal Certifying Authority and the Construction Certificate has been issued by another aut dification of Construction Certificate he purposes of Section 96 of EP&A Act s 1 or 10 buildings	hority	\$2,020.00 \$4,966.00 \$9,146.00 \$9,510.00 \$10,450.00 50% of the package fee 75% of the package fee	\$2,121.00 \$5,214.00 \$9,503.00 \$9,986.00 \$10,973.00 50% of the package fee 75% of the package fee	Y Y Y Y Y	b&d b&d b&d b&d b&d b&d
	hority	\$2,020.00 \$4,966.00 \$9,146.00 \$9,510.00 \$10,450.00 50% of the package fee 75% of the package fee 50% of the original fee for Const Cert	\$2,121.00 \$5,214.00 \$9,603.00 \$9,986.00 \$10,973.00 50% of the package fee 75% of the package fee 50% of the original fee for Const Cert	Y Y Y Y Y Y	b&d b&d b&d b&d b&d b&d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricin Principl
Complying Development Certificates					
plication of a Complying Certificate					
he purposes of Part 4, Division 3 and Part 4A of EP&A Act the following fees apply: Packages: When Council has been ed to both issue the Complying Development Certificate and act as the Principal Certifying Authority (PCA), then the age dimensions include a Complying Development Certificate, building inspections up to the maximum number for the ture under assessment and a single Occupation Certificate Complying development certificates submitted under fable SEPP					
anny Flats:					
age (includes mandatory building inspections)		\$2,039.00	\$2,141.00	Y.	d
olying Development Certificate only		\$927.00	\$973.00	Y	d
General Housing Code Single dwelling houses SSH					
age (includes mandatory building inspections)		\$2,580.00	\$2,709.00	Y	d
plying Development Certificate only		\$940.00	\$987.00	Y	d
cipal Certifying Authority only (when CoP has been elected as PCA and the Complying Development Certificate been issued by another authority)		\$1,590.00	\$1,670.00	¥	d
two storey dwelling houses SSH age (includes mandatory building inspections)					
plying Development Certificate only	-	\$3,435.00	\$3,607.00	Y	
		\$1,795.00		-6	d
cipal Certifying Authority only (when CoP has been elected as PCA and the Complying Development Certificate been issued by another authority)			\$1,885.00	¥	d d
ations and additions to existing single storey and two storey dwelling houses (includes internal alterations)		\$2,445.00	\$1,885.00 \$2,567.00	Y Y	
		\$2,445.00			d
age (includes mandatory building inspections)		\$2,445.00 \$2,040.00			d

plying Development Certificate only \$930.00 \$977.00 Y d cipal Certifying Authority only (when CoP has been elected as PCA and the Complying Development Certificate been issued by another authority) \$1,840.00 \$1,932.00 Y d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
'ary development SH					
molition or removal of dwelling houses or ancillary development (class 10 structures excluding swimming pools)					
age (includes mandatory building inspections)		\$860.00	\$903.00	Y	d
plying Development Certificate only		\$605.00	\$635.00	Y	d
cipal Certifying Authority only (when CoP has been elected as PCA and theComplying Development Certificate been issued by another authority) vimming pools		\$520.00	\$546.00	Ŷ	d
age (includes mandatory building inspections)		\$1,710.00	\$1,796.00	Y	d
plying Development Certificate only		\$760.00	\$798.00	Y	d
cipal Certifying Authority only (when CoP has been elected as PCA and the Complying Development Certificate been issued by another authority)		\$1,620.00	\$1,701.00	Y	d
nming Pool Inspection Fee (including Compliance Certificate and re-inspection fee of \$100 which will be nded if re-inspection does not occur).		No fee	No fee		
ieds & Garages SSH					
age (includes mandatory building inspections)		No fee	No fee		
plying Development Certificate only		No fee	No fee		
cipal Certifying Authority only (when CoP has been elected as PCA and the Complying Development Certificate been issued by another authority)		No fee	No fee		_
nor Structures (decks, carports, retaining walls) SSH					
age (includes mandatory building inspections)		No fee	No fee		
plying Development Certificate only		No fee	No fee		
cipal Certifying Authority only (when CoP has been elected as PCA and the Complying		No fee	No fee		
Innment Cartificate has been issued by another authority)					

Nopment Certificate has been issued by another authority)

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
General Commercial & Industrial Code					
ilding Alterations (Internal, per floor of works) SSH					
ackage (includes mandatory building inspections)		\$1,770.00	\$1,859.00	Y	d
omplying Development Certificate only		\$885.00	\$929.00	Y	d
rincipal Certifying Authority only (when Council has been elected as PCA and the Complying Development ficate has been issued by another authority hange of use of premises SSH		\$1,180.00	\$1,239.00	Ŷ	d
ackage (includes mandatory building inspections)		\$1,480.00	\$1,554.00	Y	d
omplying Development Certificate only		\$885.00	\$929.00	Y	d
rincipal Certifying Authority only (when Council has been elected as PCA and the Complying Development ificate has been issued by another authority		\$1,180.00	\$1,239.00	Y	d
echanical ventilation systems SSH					
ackage (includes mandatory building inspections)		\$1,480.00	\$1,554.00	Y	d
omplying Development Certificate only		\$885.00	\$929.00	Y	d
rincipal Certifying Authority only (when Council has been elected as PCA and the Complying Development ficate has been issued by another authority top front and awning alterations SSH		\$1,180.00	\$1,239.00	Y	d
ackage (includes mandatory building inspections)		\$1,480.00	\$1,554.00	Y	d
omplying Development Certificate only		\$885.00	\$929.00	Y	d
rincipal Certifying Authority only (when Council has been appointed as PCA and the Complying Development ificate has been issued by another authority wights and roof windows SSH		\$1,135.00	\$1,135.00	Y	d
ackage (includes mandatory building inspections) Yes \$1,480.00		\$1,480.00	\$1,554.00	Y	d
omplying Development Certificate only Yes \$885.00		\$885.00	\$929.00	Y	d
rincipal Certifying Authority only (when Council has been elected as PCA and the Complying Development ficate has been issued by another authority		\$1,180.00	\$1,239.00	Y	d
mercial & Industrial Code Yes No Fee		No Fee	No Fee		

me	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
Nodification of Complying Development Application					
he purpose of Section 87 of EP&A Act: Application Fee L & N Yes		50% of the original fee for Comp Dev Cert	50% of the original fee for Comp Dev Cert	Y	b&d
E: Minimum Fee		\$245.00	\$257.00	Y	b & d
Building Certificates					
ilding Certificates					
ss 1 & 10 Buildings					
ication for each dwelling contained in building or in any other building on the allotment.		\$250.00	\$250.00	Ň	Statutory
/ Other Class of Buildings					
o 200 m²		\$250.00	\$250.00	N	Statutory
reen 200 m² and 2,000 m²		\$250 plus 50 cents/m² over 200 m²	\$250 plus 50 cents/m ² over 200 m ²	N	Statutory
iter than 2,000 m²		\$1,165 plus 75 cents/m ^a over 2,000 m ^a	\$1,165 plus 75 cents/m ^a over 2,000 m ^a	N	Statutory
re application relates to external wall or does not have a floor area		\$250.00	\$250.00	N	Statutory
ere a Building Certificate Application involves Unauthorised Works (not exceeding ap	plication fee for I	DA & CC)			
: The applicable Development Application fees and/or Construction Certificate fees are payable for thorised works (Refer to the relevant fee within the Schedule of Fees & Charges		\$250.00	\$250.00	N	
struction Certificate Fees (Refer to the Schedule of Fees & Charges for Construction Certificate Applications)	per application	Fee as per Schedule	Fee as per Schedule	Y	d
lopment Application Fee (Refer to the Schedule of Fees & Charges for Development Fees)	per application	Fee as per Schedule	Fee as per Schedule	N	Statutory
ner					
tional Inspection before issuing a building certificate if necessary per inspection		\$90.00	\$90.00	N	Statutory
y of Building Certificate with owner's consent		\$20.00	\$20.00	N	d
Planning Certificates					
ion 10.7(2)		\$62.00	\$66.00	N	Statutory
lon 10.7(2) & (5)		\$156.00	\$167.00	N	Statutory
ion 10.7 Certificate – Urgent Processing Fee (plus above fee)		\$153.00	\$161.00	Ň	Not Statute
ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
---	------	---	---	-----	----------------------
Occupation Certificates					
cupation Certificate for a New Building					

re Council nominated as the PCA, has inspected the building works during construction and an inspection age is purchased from Council	\$681.00	\$715.00	Y	d
re Council has not inspected the works or done the critical stage inspection	\$6,995 minimum (quotes will be provided)	\$6,995 minimum (quotes will be provided)	Y.	d

cupation Certificates for a Change of Building Use (where no building works are proposed)

o 200 m²	\$350.00	\$368.00	Y	d
/een 200 m² and 2,000 m²	\$350.00	\$368.00	Y	d
ter than 2,000 m ²	\$650.00	\$683.00	Ŷ	d

Inspection Fees

spection fees are payable in addition to the construction certificate or complying development certificate application fee where Council has been nominated as the Principal Certifying Authority (PCA). Suncil inspection packages include the cost of all necessary inspections and the issue of one Occupation Certificate for all Building Classes, except Class 1a Dwellings, or Class 10b Buildings, ere will be no refund of package fees where the applicant or builder has failed to provide Council with any or adequate notice of the need to carry out progress inspections.

neral

ling Inspection Fees (for building categories not specifically mentioned in this table)		\$250.00	\$263.00	Y	d
Iti-Unit Housing					
nhouses or Villas	per unit	\$350.00	\$368.00	Y	d
	per unit	\$350.00	\$368.00	Y	d
mmercial/Industrial Buildings					
Commercial/Industrial Buildings (up to 2,000 m²)		\$850.00	\$893.00	Y	d
Commercial/Industrial Buildings (over 2,000 m²)		\$2,150.00	\$2,258.00	Ŷ	d
ner					
ige of Use (no building work)	per inspection	\$350.00	\$368.00	Y	d
spection Fee (for defective work or not ready at time of inspection, fee must be paid before final clearance)		\$250.00	\$263.00	Y	d
cellation Fee		Sum of fee	Sum of tee	Y	d

ES:

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
Security Deposits	1				
mage Security Deposit					
p \$5,000		\$265.00	\$278.00	Ň	b
01 - \$10,000		\$330.00	\$347.00	N	b
001 - \$15,000		\$430.00	\$452.00	N	b
001 - \$25,000		\$630.00	\$662.00	N	b
001 - \$50,000		\$1,400.00	\$1,470.00	N	b
000 - \$100,000		\$2,700.00	\$2,835.00	N	b
,001 - \$250,000		\$5,250.00	\$5,513.00	N	b
,001 - \$500,000		\$8,100.00	\$8,505.00	N	b
,001 - \$1,000,000		\$12,200.00	\$12,810.00	N	b
20,001 - \$2,000,000		\$15,000.00	\$15,750.00	N	b
00,001 - \$3,000,000		\$18,000.00	\$18,900.00	N	b
00,001 - \$4,000,000		\$21,000.00	\$22,050.00	N	ь
00,001 - \$5,000,000		\$24,000.00	\$25,200.00	N	b
00,001 - \$6,000,000		\$27,000.00	\$28,350.00	N	b
00,001 - \$7,000,000		\$30,000.00	\$31,500.00	N	b
00,001 and above		\$33,000.00	\$34,650.00	N	b
ee Bonds (per tree):					
ar 5 metres high		\$3,050.00	\$3,203.00	N	b
tres – 10 metres high		\$10,150.00	\$10,658.00	N	b
etres – 15 metres high		\$20,300.00	\$21,315.00	N	b
etres – 20 metres high		\$30,450.00	\$31,973.00	N	ь
20 metres high		\$40,600.00	\$42,630.00	N	b
ificant Trees: up to 50 years old & 50 – 100 years old		\$50,750.00	\$53,288.00	N	b

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
ministration Fee of Bond Deposit & Bank Guarantee					
ders Damage Deposit	per application	\$130.00	\$137.00	N	d
Bond	per application	\$130.00	\$137.00	N	d
Guarantee up to \$50,000 (not refundable)		\$160.00	\$168.00	N	ь
Tree Pruning					
E: Tree Removal Fees refer to Section 1 Development Applications.					
ove/Prune 1-5 trees	per tree	\$123.00	\$129.00	N	ь
ove/Prune 6-10 trees	per tree	\$180.00	\$189.00	N	b
ove/Prune 11-20 trees	per tree	\$236.00	\$248.00	N	b
ove/Prune more than 20 trees	per tree	\$350.00	\$368.00	N	ь
sest for Review of Tree Permit Application Determination - Private tree	per application	\$569.00	\$597.00	N	b
nsion of Approved Tree Work		\$53.00	\$56.00	N	ь
1 Previously the Development Application could have unlimited trees for a set Development Applicat	ion fee.	1157			
2. The fees set out above are to be charge per tree. For example, 3 trees will be charged at a rate of	if \$123 per tree being \$123 X 3 = \$369				
Miscellaneous Applications					
tstanding Notices (Section 735A & 121ZP)					
E: Joint fee is charged for both applications					
ion 121ZP of the EPA Act 1979		\$153.00	\$153.00	N	Statutory

tes to Outstanding Notices and Orders relevant to development and building activities that would be notified by Council under EPA Act)

ion 735A of the LG Act 1993	\$153.00	\$153.00	N	Statutory
-----------------------------	----------	----------	---	-----------

ites to Outstanding Notice, Order, direction or Demand but only to those matters issued under the LG Act.)

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
ction 68 Application					
II a manufactured home, moveable dwelling or associated structure on land		\$220.00	\$220.00	Ň	Statutory
Il or operate an amusement device		\$374.00	\$374.00	N	Statutory
All Other Activities Requiring Approval under Section 68		\$220.00	\$220.00	N	Statutory
carry out water supply, sewerage connection, stormwater drainage work, install temporary structure or public activities/meetir	ngs on Council land	& Roads)			
ew of a Determination of Activity Application (Section 100)		\$114.00	\$114.00	N	Statutory
ndment of an Activity Approval (Section 106)		\$187 or 50% of original fee, whichever is greater	\$187 or 50% of original fee, whichever is greater	N	Statutory
insion of an Activity Approval (Section 107)		50% of original fee to a maximum of \$150	50% of original fee to a maximum of \$150	N	Statutor
ction 88G Certificates					
ficate under S88G of Conveyancing Act – no inspection		\$10.00	\$10.00	N	Statutory
ificate under S88G of Conveyancing Act – requiring inspection		\$35.00	\$35.00	N	Statutor
Other Fees					
gistration Fee for Certificates Issued by External PCA					
stration Fee for Lodgement of Certificates Issued by External PCA (CDC, CC, OC, compliance and subdivision certificates)	ficate)	\$36.00	\$38.00	N	Statutory
cipal Certifying Authority Signs		\$25.00	\$26.00	Y	d
elopment Application Site Notices		\$189.00	\$198.00	Y	d
fund of Withdrawn Applications (prior to determination)					
re no assessment done		Refund 50% of original fee	Refund 50% of original fee	N	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
und of Withdrawn Application (prior to determination) [continued]					
sessment partially done		Refund 20% of original fee	Refund 20% of original fee	N	d
ofessional Services Charges					
essional Officer Charge Rate (not referred to specifically elsewhere)	per hour	\$250.00	\$263.00	¥	
fee applied to call outs for pollution outbreaks, compliance certificates, construction certificates, development application as ays of buildings, written professional advise, other specialised services and those associated with related council programs.					1
Pre-lodgement Application					
lling Houses < \$1,000,000	per meeting	\$159.00	\$167.00	Y	f.
lling Houses > \$1,000,000	per meeting	\$261.00	\$274.00	Ŷ	1
or Commercial / Industrial	per meeting	\$313.00	\$329.00	Y	f.
i-unit Residential, Commercial / Industrial Development	per meeting	\$923.00	\$969.00	Y	+
fer to Review Panel					
tional Fee – Residential Apartment Development referred to a design review panel		\$3,508.00	\$3,763.00	N	Statutor
tional Fee – Modified Application referred to a design review panel		\$3,508.00	\$3,763.00	N	Statutor
tional Fee for referral to an independent professional expert where applications with significant impact on the , social and natural environments		\$3,000 minimum or quotes will be provided	\$3,000 minimum or quotes will be provided	N	Not Statute
anning of Plans					
E: Scanning Fee required when lodgement of DA Plans, Complying Development Applications and Unauthorised Works App nated Cost	lications.				
\$150,000		\$85.00	\$89.00	N	1
,001 - \$300,000		\$105.00	\$110.00	N	Ť
,000 - \$500,000		\$155.00	\$163.00	N	+
,001 - \$1,000,000		\$305.00	\$320,00	N	÷.
00,001 or more		\$605.00	\$635.00	N	+
Imping of Plans		and the second se			
2 Plan Sets		Free	Free	N	f.
tional Set	per set	\$70.00	\$74.00	N	

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
mping of Plans [continued]					
vith NOD and Stamped Plans	per CD	\$30.00	\$32.00	N	1
ormation Requests					
mation Request involving staff research or a written response	per hour (with owner's consent)	\$200.00	\$210.00	N	D

le of Building Development Approvals Records

of Building and Development Approvals Records (per year)	\$1,061.00	\$1,114.00	N	f .
of Building and Development Approval Records (per month)	\$107.00	\$112.00	N	×

ilders Indemnity Insurance

itruction Certificates and Complying Development Certificates cannot be issued unless the applicant provides a Certificate of Insurance issued by an approved insurer under the Home Building Act 1989. ons who wish to do building work on their own home may apply to the Department of Fair Trading for an owner-builder permit where: in e cost of the work exceeds 5,000;

he work relates to a single dwelling - house or dual occupancy; and

ie work requires development consent or is complying development.

wner-builder who sells their dwelling within 7 years of completion of the work must take out home warranty insurance.

is valued less than \$12,000 value, no insurance is required when carried out by a licensed builder.

ng Service Levy

uliding or subdivision works that exceed a value of \$250,000, payment of the Long Service Levy to the Long Service Levy Payments Corporation is required prior to Council (or an accredited fer) issuing the Construction or Complying Development Certificate. Incil acts as an agent for collection of this levy. The amount payable is currently fixed at 0.25% of the total cost of the work and is GST exempt.

velopment Contribution Plans

r to Section 7.11 & 7.12 Contribution Plans. rect Development Contributions Plan 2010-2030 (effective 27 September 2016) direct Development Plan (effective 3 September 2010) rathfield Value Sharing Contributions Policy

her Works related to Development Control

r works related to Development Controls, for example Road Openning Permit, Work Zone, Hoarding etc, refer to the details under "Civil & Urban Services".

rategic Planning

Assessment of Planning Proposals

ES:

nor LEP amendment - planning proposal with no map change (ie no zone, FSR or height change);

vjor Non Complex - located outside the Parramatta Road Corridor; located outside the Planned Precinct; not Industrial zoned land;

njor Complex - within the Parramatta Road Corridor and/or Planned Precinct or rezoning proposals related to industrial zoned land.

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
----	------	---	---	-----	----------------------

+-Planning Proposal Consultation (prior to the lodgement of the Planning Proposal and mandatory for all applications)

ement of Amended Planning Proposal	\$20,000.00	\$21,000.00	N	f
donal meeting	25% of Original Fees	25% of Original Fees	N	t
r Complex	\$10,000.00	\$20,000.00	N	f
r Non Complex	\$5,000.00	\$10,000.00	N	1
r LEP Amendment	\$2,500.00	\$5,000.00	Ň	1

ge 1 – Assessment of Planning Proposal (payable on lodgement of PP)

ES:

reparation of a planning report to council with recommendations, and where endorsed by Council, the submission of the Department for a way Determination

uding submission of additional information to the Department as a result of conditions relating to the Gateway Determination.

he planning proposal does not proceed to Gateway, a refund of a maximum 30% of the Stage 1 fee may apply, subject to Council's discretion).

r LEP Amendment	\$20,000.00	\$20,000.00	N	r.
r Non Complex	\$45,000.00	\$60,000.00	N	÷.
r Complex	\$80,000.00	\$125,000.00	N	Ť

ge 2 – Review and Finalisation

E: Preparation of report post exhibition and finalisation of the documentation to the Department.

r LEP Amendment	\$10,000.00	\$10,500.00	N	
r Non Complex	\$20,000.00	\$21,000.00	N	1
r Complex	\$60,000.00	\$63,000.00	N	

vertisement and Notification (payable by applicant upon receipt of Gateway Determination and applicable to all application types)

rtisement	per advertisement	\$4,100.00	\$4,305.00	N	r
ication	per property notified	\$5.00	\$5.00	N	f

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
endments to Development Control Plan					
est to amend a Development Control Plan – Minor		\$15,375.00	\$16,144.00	N	Ť
est to amend a Development Control Plan – Major		\$30,750.00	\$32,288.00	N	.r
plex Development Control Plan - amendment (significant change to economic, social or environmental)		\$41,000.00	\$43,050.00	N	f
inct Development Control Plan (as above but relates to multiple lots)		\$55,000,00	\$57,750.00	N	f
ertisement and Notification (payable by applicant upon receipt of Gateway Determination and applicabl	e to all application	on [continued]			
aration of a new site specific Development Control Plan		Full cost recovery	Full cost recovery	N	1
sterplan Applications					
ssment of masterplan		\$30,000.00	\$31,500.00	N	f
nning Agreement					
minary Assessment		\$1,000.00	\$1,050.00	N	b
ning Agreement Assessment – Legal Advice, Research, Heads of Agreement Negotiation and Preparation Costs		Full cost recovery	Full cost recovery	N	b
ferral Services					
rnal Urban Design Referral Fee – Planning Proposal and/or DA		Full cost recovery Quotation Required	Full cost recovery Quotation Required	N	b
ditional Costs & Expenses E: For all LEP/DCP amendments (minor, major non-complex or major complex) any additional costs and expenses incurred by reviews and other matters required in relation to the planning proposal are to be paid at cost.	r Council in undertai	äng studies,			
ssment of additional studies by external consultant, peer review		Full cost recovery	Full cost recovery	N	b
blic Hearing (if required)					
ic Hearing		Full cost recovery	Full cost recovery	N	b
operty & Company Search					
Search (Including administration fee)		\$18.00	\$19.00	N	b
Search (including administration fee)		\$25.00	\$26.00	N	b
pany search (including administration fee)		\$25 or full cost recovery, whichever is the greater	\$25 or full cost recovery, whichever is the greater	N	b

use Renumbering Application

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
E: Applications to change the street numbers of a house. Council will if it favourably considers the a fee covers the administrative costs involved in assessing the application.	pplication issue Order 8 under Section 124 of	the Local Government Act 1993.			
e Renumbering Application Fee		\$550.00	\$578.00	N	b
Other Fees					
fied Copy of Document, Map or Plan (Section 10.8)		\$40.00	\$42.00	N	b
hfield Local Environment Plan		\$50.00	\$53.00	N	b
hfield Consolidated Development Control Plan 2005 (in folder)		\$150.00	\$158.00	N	b
ther Fee [continued]					
ize Planning Map (Colour)		\$25.00	\$26.00	N	b
ize Planning Map (Colour)		\$60.00	\$63.00	N	b
ize Planning Map (Colour)		\$100.00	\$105.00	N	b
- Other		\$30.00	\$32.00	N	b
r of Indirect and Direct Development Contributions Plan		\$30.00	\$32.00	N	ь

në	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
vironmental Health & Compliance					
Fire Safety					
e Safety Inspection Fee					
ness Premises (Boarding Houses, Function Centres, Assembly Buildings, etc.)		\$308.00	\$323.00	Y	b
e Safety Statement Registration					
Safety Statement Registration – on time		\$133.00	\$140.00	N	d
Safety Statement Registration – late lodgement – up to 1 week		\$1,025.00	\$1,000.00	N	Statutory
Safety Statement Registration – late lodgement – up to 2 weeks		\$2,050.00	\$2,000.00	N	Statutory
Safety Statement Registration – late lodgement – up to 3 weeks		\$3,075.00	\$3,000.00	N	Statutory
Safety Statement Registration – late lodgement – 4 weeks or more		\$4,100.00	\$4,000.00	N	Statutory
of Penalty Infringement Notice (Late Lodgement fee)		\$390.00	\$410.00	N	r
Environmental Health					
od Premises					
Premises – Annual Administration Fee (Medium Risk & High Risk)*	per year	\$400.00	\$390.00	N	Statutory

E Fee to be waived for businesses which have maintained a consecutive Scores on Doors 5-Star rating and above within the current financial year of inspections.

per inspection	\$187.00	\$196.00	N	b
annual admin fee including 1 inspection	\$187.00	\$196.00	N	d
	\$330.00	\$330.00	N	Statutor
registration fee including 1 inspection	\$231.00	\$243.00	N	d
single event	\$82.00	\$86.00	N	d
multi-events	\$231.00	\$243.00	N	d
per inspection	\$70.00	\$74.00	N	d
	annual admin fee including 1 inspection registration fee including 1 inspection single event multi-events	annual admin fee including 1 inspection \$187.00 registration fee including 1 inspection \$330.00 single event \$231.00 multi-events \$231.00	annual admin fee including 1 inspection \$187.00 \$196.00 \$330.00 \$330.00 \$330.00 registration fee including 1 inspection \$231.00 \$243.00 single event \$82.00 \$86.00 multi-events \$231.00 \$243.00	annual admin fee including 1 inspection \$187.00 \$196.00 N \$330.00 \$330.00 N registration fee including 1 inspection \$231.00 \$243.00 N single event \$82.00 \$86.00 N multi-events \$231.00 \$243.00 N

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricin Principl
irdressing/Beauty/Tattooist/Skin Penetration					
stration		\$103.00	\$108.00	N	d
action		\$200.00	\$210.00	N	d
equent Inspection		\$133.00	\$140.00	'N	d
ctric Vehicle Charges					
ric Vehicle Charges	per KWH	\$0.40	\$0.50	N	d
arding House					
stration		\$513.00	\$539.00	N	d
action		\$500 plus \$100 per room	\$525 plus \$100 per room	N	d
equent Inspection		\$410.00	\$431.00	N	d
oling Towers					
stration		\$87.00	\$91.00	N	d
action	per system	\$210.00	\$221.00	N	d
equent Inspection		\$138.00	\$145.00	N	d
tional Cooling Tower Inspection		\$144.00	\$151.00	N	d
ter Monitoring Public Swimming Pools & Spas					
stration		\$103.00	\$108.00	N	d
ection (including Water Testing)		\$267.00	\$280.00	N	d
equent Inspection		\$133.00	\$140.00	N	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
vate Swimming Pools					
Pool Registration Fee		\$10.00	\$10.00	N	Statutory
action Fee – 1st Inspection (including Certificate of Compliance)		\$150.00	\$150.00	N	Statutory
ection Fee – 2nd Inspection (including Certificate of Compliance)		\$100.00	\$100.00	N	Statutory
cation for Exemption (under Section 22 of the Swimming Pools Act 1992, Clause 13 Swimming Pool Regulation		\$75.00	\$75.00	N	Statutory
/ iscitation Charts		\$21.00	\$21.00	Y	d
ication to Install		See DA/CC fees or Complying Development fees If pool is classed as complying development	See DA/CC fees or Complying Development fees If pool is classed as complying development	N	Statutory
vironmental Compliance					
ronment Protection Notice Administration Fee clean up notice, prevention notice, compliance cost notice)		\$605.00	\$785.00	N	Statutory
ronmental Compliance Audit Inspection Fee		\$308.00	\$323.00	N	ь
ronmental Compliance Audit Re-inspection	_	\$133.00	\$140.00	N	ь
pliance Cost Notice	per issue of an order	\$500.00	\$500.00	N	Statutory
pliance Cost Notice Administration Fee (excluding investigation costs)		\$750.00	\$788.00	N	b
rrground Petroleum Storage System (UPSS) Routine Inspection Fee		NEW	\$200.00	N	b
Regulatory nagement of Animals E: When seeking a reduction in the prescribed fee, proof of circumstances must be shown.			\$69.00	N	State
ixed Animal (Dog) desexed Animal (Dog)		\$69.00 \$234.00	\$234.00	N	Statutory
ixed or Not Desexed - Cat (Only)		\$59.00	\$59.00	N	Statutory
xed Animal owned by Pensioner		\$29.00	\$29.00	N	Statutory
owned by recognised breeder		\$69.00	\$69.00	N	Statutory
wned by recognised breeder (Not Desexed)		\$59.00	\$59.00	N	Statutory
stance Animal		\$0.00	\$0.00	N	Statutory
Id/Shelter Desexed Animal		\$0.00	\$0.00	N	Statutory
pliance Certificate for Dangerous or Restricted Dogs		\$206.00	\$206.00	N	Statutory
ender of Dogs/Cats to Council er must sign the prescribed form surrendering rights in the animal per dog or cat.)		\$272.00	\$286.00	N	b

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
nual Permits					
jerous dog	per dog	\$206.00	\$216.00	N	b
ricted dog	per dog	\$206.00	\$216.00	N	b
tot desexed or owned by registered breeder	per cat	\$85.00	\$89.00	N	b
fees	per dog/cat	\$19.00	\$20.00	N	ь
oounding of Animals					
Administration Fee	each	\$103.00	\$108.00	N	ь
tenance Fees for Impounded Animals	per dog/cat per day	\$51.00	\$54.00	N	ь
rn of Stray Dog to Owner (When dog is microchipped and registered)		\$92.00	\$97.00	N	ь
oounding of Motor Vehicles (excluding animals)					
unding Motor Vehicles		\$308.00	\$323.00	N	b
ase Fee		\$200.00	\$200.00	N	Statutory
ng Fees		\$205.00	\$215.00	N	ь
age Fees (Daily)		\$51.00	\$54.00	N	b
oounding of Others (excluding animals)					
to Release items impounded from public places (eg. signs, shopping trolleys, etc)		\$103.00	\$108.00	N	ь
Storage		\$31.00	\$33.00	N	ь
ntaminated Land					
aration of Positive Covenants	per document	\$451.00	\$474.00	N	b
stration of Land Remediation Notice – carry out category 2 remediation works	(clause 16 – SEPP 55), per notification	\$150.00	\$150.00	N	Statutory
mation furnished from Council's records on enquiry		\$62.00	\$65.00	N	ь
of Site Audit Statement		\$62.00	\$65.00	N	b

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
orporate & Governance					
Rates & Finance Services					
es & Property Enquiries					
on 603 Certificate	per application	\$90.00	\$95.00	N	Statutor
sue of Rates Notice/Instalment Notice/Ownership Letter	per copy	\$20.00	\$21.50	N	b
ment of Rates Accounts	per property	\$10.00	\$10.50	N	ь
nt processing Fee (plus above fees) – S603 Certificate, Copy of Rates Notice, Instalment Notice, Ownership r, Statement of Account	per application	\$175.00	\$185.00	N	b
est on Overdue Rates		6.00%	9.00%	N	Statutor
ance Services					
nistration Fee on Dishonoured Payment to Council surcharge by Bank or Australia Post to be added to the Dishonoured Admin Fee as bank fee)	per payment	\$30 plus Bank Fee	\$35 plus Bank Fee	N	b
or Late Payment Fee (Non-rates)	per payment	\$60.00	\$65.00	Y	b
cial Information Request Involving staff research or a written response greater than 1 hour	per hour	\$55.00	\$60.00	Y	ь
t Card Surcharge (Service Merchant Fee) where underlying fee is a taxable supply		0.7% of total transaction	0.7% of total transaction	Y.	b
it Card Surcharge (Service Merchant Fee) where underlying fee is not a taxable supply	per payment	0.7% of total transaction	0.7% of total transaction	N	b
Business Use of Council's Footpath/Street					
otpath Display					
cation Fee (non-refundable)	per application	\$100.00	\$175.00	N	ŕ
bath Display Bond	per application	\$300.00	\$300.00	N	r
al Rental Charge	per square metre	\$90.00	\$140.00	N	÷.
ovals – Transfers	A CONTRACTOR OF THE OWNER	\$68.00	\$90.00	N	f
eet Dining					
cation Fee (non-refundable)	per application	\$165.00	\$225.00	N	1
al Rental Charge – Town Centre *	per square metre	\$300.00	\$300.00	N	
al Rental Charge – Other Centres *	per square metre	\$170.00	\$170.00	N	, f
e: 10% discount if paid in advance quarterly instalments in full. Pro-rata reimbusement if operation closes business during	period.				

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
et Dining (continued)	1				
t Dining Bond – Town Centre	per application	\$750.00	\$750.00	N	f
t Dining Bond – Other Centres	per application	\$500.00	\$500.00	N	f
ing Space on Footpath		\$105.00	\$105.00	N	1
ovals – Transfers		\$103.00	\$103.00	N	T
Access to Information PA Act 2009 E: An applicant is entitled to 50% reduction of Processing Charge if Council is satisfied that the applicant is s	uffering financial bartshin and/or there	is a snarial hanafit to the nublic renera	The e		
. An application – Access to Information	per application	\$30.00	\$30.00	N	Statutor
Internal Review Application	per application	\$40.00	\$40.00	N	Statuton
Processing of Application by individual relating to their personal affairs (after first ours of processing only)	perhour	\$30.00	\$30.00	N	Statutor
siness Papers					
usiness Paper	per year	\$1,000.00	\$1,000.00	N	1
ness papers are also available on Council's website and Council's library.)					
nting & Copying (for public access to documents) ithstanding the following fee, where it is necessary to incur overtime for Council staff to meet urgent request	s for the documents, an additional charg	e will apply.			
er copy	per sheet	\$1.00	\$1.10	N	b
er copy	per sheet	\$2.00	\$2.10	N	ь
1 per copy	per sheet	\$14.00	\$15.00	N	b
er copy	per sheet	\$21.00	\$22.00	N	b
Other					
ases & Licences Preparation					2
es & Licence Preparation Fee (excluding community groups)		\$620.00	\$620.00	N	b
bpoenas Service					
uct Money – for one hour		\$110.00	\$116.00	N	b
uct Money – for subsequent hours		\$63.00	\$66.00	N	b
jal Services					
l costs – In house lawyers	per hour	NEW	\$425.00	Y	b
use experts – Preparation of evidence and attendance at Court	per hour	NEW	\$250.00	Y	b
ment processing fee – Legal Services	per hour	NEW	\$60.00	Y	b

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricin Principl
rents & Filming					
Events					
or Festivals & Events (Attendance > 5000)					
handise Stall Hire (Covered)	per duration of the event	\$235.00	\$247.00	Y	d
handise/Information Site (Uncovered)	per duration of the event	\$160.00	\$168.00	Y	d
orate Stall Hire (Covered)	per duration	\$620.00	\$651.00	Y	d
Stall Hire (Covered)	of the event per duration	\$310.00	\$326.00	Y	d
Site (Uncovered)	of the event per duration	\$170.00	\$179.00	Y	d
Van Site	of the event per duration	\$310.00	\$326.00	Y	d
or-Profit Stall (Covered)	of the event per duration	\$110.00	\$116.00	Y	d
or-Profit Site (Uncovered)	of the event per duration	\$70.00	\$74.00	Y	d
	of the event per duration				1
r Connection	of the event	\$80.00	\$84.00	Ŷ	d
Room Shelf	per duration of the event	\$90.00	\$95.00	Y	d
iorary Food Van/Stall Inspection fee	per van/stall	\$70.00	\$74.00	Y	d
er Council Events and Activities (Attendance < 5000)					
Hire (covered) event	per duration of the event	\$280.00	\$294.00	Ŷ	d
Site	per duration of the event	\$150.00	\$158.00	Ŷ	d
Filming E: For fees relating to traffic management or use of community facilities - refer to relevant sections.					
cation – Ultra Low in Complexity (conditions as per NSW Filming Protocol 2009)		Free	Free	N	Statutor
cation – Low in Complexity (conditions as per NSW Filming Protocol 2009)		\$150.00	\$150.00	N	Statutor
cation – Medium Impact (conditions as per NSW Filming Protocol 2009)		\$300.00	\$300.00	N	Statutor
cation – High Impact (conditions as per NSW Filming Protocol 2009)		\$500.00	\$500.00	N	Statutor
Revisions to a Filming Application		75% of original application fee	75% of original application fee	N	Statutor

né	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
ommunity Services					
Activities & Programs					

ommunity Service / Development Programs will aim for a minimum of 50% cost recovery.

brary

Library Services

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
mbership Services					
bership Fee		Free	Free	N	e
Library Loan Fee		\$6.00	\$6.50	Y	c
Library Loan Fee (university libraries)		\$17.00	\$18.00	Y	c
es & Late Fees					_
or Replacement Membership Card		\$5.00	\$5.50	N	b
or Damaged Item		Replacement cost of article or equivalent + \$5.00	Replacement cost of article or equivalent + \$5.50	N	b
or Damaged Processing Fee		\$10.00	\$12.00	N	b
or Damaged CD/DVD Cases		\$3.00	\$4.00	N	b
nting and Photocopying		100 A.			
ocopying & Printing – B&W A4	per sheet	\$0.20	\$0.20	Y	b
ocopying & Printing – Colour A4	per sheet	\$0.80	\$1.00	Y	b
ocopying & Printing – B&W A3	per sheet	\$0.40	\$0.40	Y	b
ocopying & Printing – Colour A3	per sheet	\$2.00	\$2.00	Y	b
rinter fee		NEW	\$5 fee for set up per job \$5 printing per hour	Y	b
ndry Items					
1 Supervision	each	\$90.00	\$95.00	Y	d
Stick, Earphones etc	per item	Cost Recovery/ Market Price	Cost Recovery/ Market Price	Y	d
Activity Services rary Activities					
ry Programs will aim for a minimum of 50% cost recovery.					
Gallery					
mission on Sale – artist not represented by a gallery	per item	20%	20%	Y	d
ovation Hub - Commercial Use					
day - Monday to Friday (9.30am - 12.30pm)	per half day or part thereof	NEW	\$250.00	Y	d
day - Monday - Friday (9.30am - 4.30pm)	per full day or part thereof	NEW	\$600.00	Ŷ	d
day - Saturday - Sunday (9.30am - 12.30pm)	per half day or part thereof	NEW	\$300.00	Y	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
ommunity Garden					
E: All plot fees payable July 1, pro rata when joining after September.					
ial Membership Fee		\$55.00	\$58.00	Y	d
al Membership Fee (Student / Pension card holder)		\$27.50	\$29.00	Y	d
al Plot Fee (individual)		\$55.00	\$58.00	Y	d
al Plot Fee (family / group)		\$65.00	\$68.00	Y	ď
Deposit (refundable)		\$55.00	\$58.00	N	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
all Hires					
Hall Hire Application					
cation Fee all Venues (non-refundable)	per application	\$60.00	\$63.00	Y	b
nistration Fee for Amending a Confirmed Booking	per application	\$47.00	\$50.00	Y	ь
Strathfield Town Hall					
n Hall & Supper Room					
lay-Friday (9am to 5pm)	per hour	\$42.50	\$45.00	Y	d
day-Friday (5 pm to midnight)	per hour	\$65.00	\$68.00	Y	d
tend or Public Holiday (9am to 5pm)	per hour	\$56.00	\$59.00	Y	d
end or Public Holiday (5pm to midnight, excluding Sundays)	per hour	\$77.50	\$81.00	Y	d
oper Room		17 - 1 - 2 - C			
lay-Friday (9am to 5pm)	per hour	\$32.50	\$34.00	Y	d
lay-Friday (5 pm to midnight)	per hour	\$50.00	\$53.00	Y	d
tend or Public Holiday (9am to 5pm)	per hour	\$40.00	\$42.00	Ŷ	d
rend or Public Holiday (5pm to midnight, excluding Sundays)	per hour	\$57.50	\$60.00	Y	ď
pervision (Council Provided)					
lay-Friday (9am to 5pm)	per hour	\$17.50	\$18.00	Y	b
ther Times	per hour	\$42.50	\$45.00	Y	b
or Non-insured Hirers	per hire	\$25.00	\$26.00	Y	f
Fee – Security, Cleaning and Damage	per hire	\$600.00	\$630.00	N	d
Bates Street Community Centre					
E: Minimum rate per hour for community rate groups \$3.50/hr.					
n No 1 Redmyre Room (large room, parquetry floor)	per hour	\$35.00	\$37.00	Y	ď
n No 2 Airey Room (carpeted, front building)	per hour	\$22.50	\$24.00	Y	d
n No 3 Wangal Room (carpeted, rear building)	per hour	\$25.00	\$26.00	Y	d
or Non-insured Hirers	per hour	\$25.00	\$26.00	Y	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
s Street Community Centre (continued)					
t – Security, Cleaning and Damage	per hour	\$250.00	\$263.00	N	d
e	per week	\$105.00	\$110.00	Y.	d
ige Cost		\$115 per storage area, per year	\$121 per storage area, per year	Y	d

Library Meeting Rooms

ES:

iduced hire rates for approved community groups is per Council's Hire of Community Facilities Policy, ioms can be used for free on the day if available. Times/availability will be given out at Library Front Desk.

nbark Room

le Room	per hour	\$47,50	\$50.00	Y	d
Room	per hour	\$25.00	\$26.00	Y	d
laleuca Interview Room					
Room	per hour	\$10.00	\$11.00	Y	ď
h Street					
le Room	per hour	\$35.00	\$37.00	Y	d
Room	per hour	\$25.00	\$26.00	Y	d
I – Security, Cleaning and Damage	per hire	\$250.00	\$260.00	N	ď
or Non-insured Hirer	per hour	\$25.00	\$26.00	Y	d
Dutton Centre					
Augusta Street Strathfield					
ity Area	per hour	\$30.00	\$32.00	Y	d
e	per hour	\$25.00	\$26.00	Y	ď
ing Room	per hour	\$10.00	\$11.00	Y	d
I - Security, Cleaning and Damage > 3 Hours	per hire	\$250.00	\$260.00	N	d
I – Security, Cleaning and Damage < 3 Hours	per hire	\$500.00	\$525.00	N	d

per hour

\$25.00

\$26.00

or Non-insured Hirer

d

Y

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
Homebush West Community Centre					
n No. 1 - Main Hall (Mon to Fri 5.00pm)	per hour	\$50.00	\$53.00	Y	d
n No. 1 - Main Hall (Fri 5.00pm to Sun)	per hour	\$65.00	\$68.00	Y	d
n No. 2 - Workshop (Mon to Fri 5.00pm)	per hour	\$20.00	\$21.00	Y	d
n No. 2 - Workshop (Fri 5.00pm to Sun)	per hire	\$40.00	\$42.00	Y	d
n No. 3 - Office	per hire	\$10.00	\$11.00	Y	d
n No. 4 - Upstairs Office	per hour	\$15.00	\$16.00	Y	d
I - Security, Cleaning & Damage (Bond waived for regular hirers (\$0))	per hire	\$250.00	\$263.00	N	d
or Non-insured Hirer	per hire	\$50.00	\$53.00	Y	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
arks & Reserves					
Sportsfield Seasonal Hire					
ication Fee (non-refundable)	per application	\$60.00	\$63.00	Y	d
I (including keys)	per allocation	\$1,020.00	\$1,070.00	N	d
e Fee					
onal Hire grassfield	per full sized field per hour	Various	\$31.00	Y	d
onal Hire hard court	per full sized field per hour	Various	\$16.00	Y	d
nthetic Field					
onal Hire Full Size Field mum participants 22 payers)	per full sized field per hour	\$51.00	\$56.00	Y	d
onal Hire Half Size Field imum 2 mini field games alternatively maximum 20 players)	per half sized field per hour	\$31.00	\$34.00	Y	d
on Mini field booking fee modified game of any sports game or training up to maximum 6 vs 6 participants i.e. (Touch Footy, School lay Camps, MiniRoos, 5-a-side)	per hour	NEW	\$17.00	Y	đ
od Lighting Fee					
ing Fee for all bookings	per field, per hour (plus additional cost to hire field)	Per ulility usage	\$30.00	Y	d
ier					
ige of Regular Booking Fee	per occurrence	\$46.00	\$48.00	Ŷ	d
ning Fee (additional, as required)	per occurrence	\$352.00	\$370.00	Y	d
k/Canteen for seasonal hirer only	per a seasonal hire	\$323.00	\$1,000.00	Y	d
Room	per season	\$170.00	\$178.00	Y	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
rtsfield Seasonal Hire - Other (continued)					
ion Hire (Airey Park, Cooke Park, Hudson Park)	per hour	\$20.50	\$22.00	Y	d
ion Bond	per application	\$510.00	\$535.00	N	d
e Marking Fee					
ball Field	per field per occurrence	\$250.00	\$263.00	Y	d
h Football Field	per field per occurrence	\$126.50	\$133.00	Y	d
er Field	per field per occurrence	\$250.00	\$263.00	Y	d
yball Court	per court per occurrence	\$126.50	\$133.00	Y	d
all Court	per court per occurrence	\$126.50	\$133.00	Y	d
tics	per occurrence	\$350.00	\$368.00	Y	d
e Application ication Fee – (non-refundable) 'ies to all other parks excluding Basketball/Netball/Volleyball courts at Bark Huts & Strathfield Park.	per application	\$60.00	\$63.00	Ŷ	d
l (including keys)	per application	\$1,020.00	\$1,070.00	N	d
cket					
Wicket – Alrey, Bark Huts & Hudson Park	per full sized field per hour	\$95.00	\$100.00	Y	d
netic Cricket Wicket – Bressington, Cooke, Mason & Strathfield Park	per full sized field per hour	\$40.00	\$42.00	Y	d
or Cricket Wicket – Freshwater & Pilgrim Park	per full sized field per hour	\$20.00	\$21.00	Y	d
et Practice Net – Airey, Bark Huts, Bressington Park & Ford Park	per full sized field per hour	\$10.00	\$11.00	Y	d
ccer/Rugby/Football					
ield – Airey, Bark Huts, Begnell, Bressington, Cooke, Hudson, Mason & Strathfield Park	per full sized field park	\$45.00	\$47.00	Y	d
s Training Area – Airey Park outer/Lawn Bowls area	per training area per hour	\$15.00	\$16.00	Y	d
sketball/Netball/Volleyball					
Court / Grass Court	per occurrence	\$20.00	\$21.00	Y	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principles
nthetic Field					
al Hire (max participants 22 players)	per full sized field per hour	\$80.00	\$84.00	Y	d
Synthetic Field Hire	per full sized field per hour	\$45.00	\$47.00	Y	d
Primary School Hire	per full sized field per hour	\$20.00	\$21.00	Y	d
mercial Group Hire	per full sized field per hour	\$200.00	\$210.00	Y	d
ent Casual Hire					
tics Carnival / Cross Country	per day	\$105.00	\$110.00	Y	d
cial Event Hire (based on the number of attendances, eg. carni	vals/weddings)				
100 people	per day	\$306.00	\$321.00	Y	d
sen 101 – 200 people	per day	\$612.00	\$643.00	Y	d
een 201 – 300 people	per day	\$1,020.00	\$1,071.00	Y	d
een 301 - 400 people	per day	\$1,530.00	\$1,607.00	Y	d
een 401 – 500 people	per day	\$2,142.00	\$2,249.00	Y	d
500 People or Special Events	per day	To be negotiated	To be negotiated	Y	d
er					
ge of Booking Fee	per occurrence	\$45.00	\$47.00	Y	d
ning Fee (additional, as required)	per occurrence	\$352.00	\$370.00	Y	d
on Hire (Alrey Park, Cooke Park & Hudson Park)	per hour	\$27.50	\$29.00	Y	d
ion Bond	per application	\$510.00	\$535.00	N	d

n	e e	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	(proposed	GST	Pricing Principles
				through exhibition)		

Personal Trainers

E : Approval grant access to ONE park only. A separate application must be lodged for approval to train at a second venue.

ication Fee	per application	\$60.00	\$63.00	Y	đ
wal Fee	per renewal	\$20.00	\$21.00	Y	d
	per application	\$500.00	\$525.00	N	d
nual Permit					
more persons	per year	\$1,000.00	\$1,050.00	Ň	d
persons	per year	\$800.00	\$840.00	N	d
Persons	per year	\$600.00	\$630.00	N	d
professionals	per year	NEW	\$2,000.00	N	d
f Year Permit					
more persons	per 6 months	\$500.00	\$525.00	N	d
) persons	per 6 months	\$400.00	\$420.00	N	d
persons	per 6 months	\$300.00	\$315.00	N	d

Park Access

'k Hire

E: Bonds are for breaches to Hire Agreements, Damage to Playing Surfaces and Waste. Council will charge for labour, materials and administration fees.

cation Fee	per application	\$253.00	\$266.00	Y	d
rvision Fee	per day	\$178.00	\$178.00	Y	d
Compound Fee		Quote will be provided	Quote will be provided	Y	d
Access Bond	per application	\$1,020.00	\$1,070.00	N	d
: Some park access bonds may require a higher amount.					
Bond	per key	\$100.00	\$105.00	N	d
acement of Keys	per set	\$385.00	\$405.00	Y	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principles
(Hire (continued)					
cellaneous Hire					
ige Room Hire	per hire	\$56.00	\$59.00	Y	d
tional Bin	per bin	\$135.00	\$142.00	Ŷ	d
of Plan of Management (PoM)	per PoM	\$17.50	\$18.00	Y	d
athfield Square Hire					
ication Fee	per application	\$60.00	\$63.00	Y	d
ss Fee		Quote will be provided	Quote will be provided	Y	d
C	per application	\$250.00	\$260.00	Ň	d

Hudson Park Driving Range

ving Range

Bucket – 60 Golf Balls	per bucket	\$17.00	\$20.00	Y	+
e Bucket – 120 Golf Balls	per bucket	\$26.00	\$30.00	Ŷ	÷.

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
ngineering & Operations Services					
Parking sidential Parking					
dential Parking Permits (1 resident and 1 visitor permit for eligible residents)		Free	Free	N	e
tional Parking Permits a is no discount on additional parking permits	each per year	\$65.00	\$65.00	N	c
rking Meters					
ing Meters (Monday to Friday) – First 90 Minutes	per hour	\$2.00	\$3.00	Y	d
ing Meters (Monday to Friday) – Subsequent Hours	per hour	\$3.70	\$4.50	Y	d
ing Meters (Saturday & Sunday) – First 2 Hours	per hour	\$2.00	\$3.00	Y	d
ing Meters (Saturday & Sunday) – Subsequent Hours	per hour	\$3.70	\$4.50	Y	d
veway Line Marking					
way Line Marking	per line	NEW	\$165.00	Y	d
Restorations					
ad Replacement					
alt road (AC10 or AC14, 50mm) – up to 15m²	m²	\$288.00	\$224.00	N	d
alt road (AC10 or AC14, 50mm) – greater than 15m², less than 50m²	m²	\$225.00	\$201.00	N	d
alt road (AC10 or AC14, 50mm) – greater than 50m², less than 100m²	m²	\$225.00	\$179.00	N	d
alt road (AC10 or AC14, 50mm) – greater than 100m², less than 500m²	m²	\$225.00	\$156.00	N	d
alt road (AC10 or AC14, 50mm) – greater than 500m ⁴	m²	\$225.00	Quote plus 15%	N	d
alt road (full depth repair 150mm) – up to 15m²	mª	\$225.00	\$317.00	N	d
ialt road (full depth repair 150mm) – greater than 15m², less than 50m²	m²	\$867.00	\$287.00	N	d
alt road (full depth repair 150mm) – greater than 50m², less than 100m²	m²	\$867.00	\$270.00	N	d
ialt road (full depth repair 150mm) – greater than 100m², less than 500m²	m²	\$867.00	\$247.00	N	d
alt road (full depth repair 150mm) – greater than 500m ²	m²	\$867.00	Quote plus 15%	N	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
d Replacements (continued)					
altic road surface (AC10, 50mm) with concrete base (250mm, 40MPa RMS mix with 2 layers of SL82 reinforcing on 150mm 5MPa lean mix sub-base) – up to 15m ²	m²	\$985.00	\$959.00	N	d
altic road surface (AC10, 50mm) with concrete base (250mm, 40MPa RMS mix with 2 layers of SL82 reinforcing on 150mm 5MPa lean mix sub-base) – greater than 15m ² , less than 50m ²	m²	\$985.00	\$614.00	N	d
altic road surface (AC10, 50mm) with concrete base (250mm, 40MPa RMS mix with 2 layers of SL82 reinforcing on 150mm 5MPa lean mix sub-base) – greater than 50m², less than 100m²	m²	\$985.00	\$542.00	N	d
altic road surface (AC10, 50mm) with concrete base (250mm, 50MPa with 2 layers of SL82 reinforcing mesh on m 5MPa lean mix sub-base) – greater than 100m², less than 500m²	m²	\$985.00	\$521.00	N	d
altic road surface (AC10, 50mm) with concrete base (250mm, 40MPa RMS mix with 2 layers of SL82 reinforcing non 150mm 5MPa lean mix sub-base) – greater than 500m ²	m²	\$985.00	Quote plus 15%	N	d
rete road, 40MPa RMS mix, 250mm with 2 layers of SL82 reinforcing mesh on 150mm 5MPa lean mix sub-base – 15m²	m²	\$1,016.00	\$728.00	N	d
rete, 50MPa, 230mm with 2 layers of SL81 reinforcing mesh on 150mm 5MPa lean mix sub- base – greater than , less than 50m²	m²	\$1,016.00	\$535.00	N	d
rete road, 40MPa RMS mix, 250mm with 2 layers of SL82 reinforcing mesh on 150mm 5MPa lean mix sub-base – er than 50m ³ , less than 100m ²	m²	\$1,016.00	\$491.00	N	d
rete road, 40MPa RMS mix, 250mm with 2 layers of SL82 reinforcing mesh on 150mm 5MPa lean mix sub-base – er than 100m², less than 500m²	m²	\$1,016.00	\$472.00	N	d
rete road, 40MPa RMS mix, 250mm with 2 layers of SL82 reinforcing mesh on 150mm 5MPa lean mix sub-base – er than 500m ^a	m²	\$1,016.00	Quote plus 15%	N	d
otpath Replacements					
truct pram ramp (billed per pram ramp)	each	NEW	\$1,885.00	N	d
altic footpath (AC5, 25mm) – up to 15m ²	m²	NEW	\$202.00	N	d
altic footpath (AC5, 25mm) - greater than 15m ² , up to 50m ²	m²	NEW	\$137.00	N	d
altic footpath (AC5, 25mm) – greater than 50m ² , up to 100m ²	mª	NEW	\$108.00	N	d
altic concrete (AC5, 25mm) – greater than 100m ²	m²	NEW	Quote plus 15%	N	d
rete footpath – less than 15m²	m²	\$337.00	\$236.00	N	d
rete footpath – greater than 15m², less than 50m²	m²	\$337.00	\$200.00	N	d
rete footpath – greater than 50m², less than 100m²	m²	\$337.00	\$177.00	N	d
rete footpath – greater than 100m², less than 500m²	mª	\$337.00	\$154.00	N	d
rete footpath – greater than 500m ²	m²	\$337.00	Quote plus 15%	N	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
tpath Replacements (continued)					
path paving – standard clay brick pavers – less than 15m ²	m²	\$748.00	\$622.00	N	d
path paving – standard clay brick pavers – greater than 15m ^a , less than 50m ^a	m²	\$748.00	\$539.00	N	d
path paving – standard clay brick pavers – greater than 50m², less than 100m²	m²	\$748.00	\$424.00	N	d
path paving – standard clay brick pavers – greater than 100m², less than 500m²	m²	\$748.00	\$401.00	N	d
path paving – standard clay brick pavers – greater than 500m ²	m²	\$748.00	Quote plus 15%	N	d
path paving – Town Centre concrete pavers – less than 15m ²	m²	\$1,350.00	\$679.00	N	d
path paving – Town Centre concrete pavers – greater than 15m ² , less than 50m ²	m²	\$1,350.00	\$591.00	N	d
path paving – Town Centre concrete pavers – greater than 50m², less than 100m²	m²	\$1,350.00	\$518.00	N	d
path paving – Town Centre concrete pavers – greater than 100m², less than 500m²	m²	\$1,350.00	\$494.00	N	d
path paving – Town Centre concrete pavers – greater than 500m ^z	m²	\$1,350.00	Quote plus 15%	N	d
restrip turfing (supply and lay on prepared soil), rate per m ^a	m ⁱ	\$166.00	\$43.00	N	d
ring of new turf, rate per hour		NEW	\$96.00	N	d
veway Replacements					
rete driveway 150mm with SL72 Up to 15 m² – per m²	m²	NEW	\$341.00	N	d
rete driveway 150mm with SL72 greater than 15 m ² , less than 50m ² - per m ²	m²	NEW	\$283.00	N	d
rete driveway 150mm with SL72 greater than 50 m², less than 100m² – per m²	m²	NEW	\$236.00	N	d
rete driveway 150mm with SL72 greater than 100m ² – per m ²	m²	NEW	\$212.00	N	d
rb and Gutter Replacements					
and gutter – less than 15 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	\$401.00	N	d
and gutter – greater than 15 and less than 50 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	\$319.00	N	d
and gutter – greater than 50 and less than 100 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	\$295.00	N	d
and gutter – greater than 100 and less than 500 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	\$270.00	N	d
and gutter – greater than 500 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	Quote plus 15%	N	d

ne	Ünit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
and Gutter Replacements (continued)					
only - less than 15 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	\$401.00	N	d
only – greater than 15 and less than 50 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	\$330.00	N	d
only – greater than 50 and less than 100 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	\$283.00	N	d
only – greater than 100 and less than 500 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	\$259.00	N	d
only – greater than 500 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	Quote plus 15%	N	d
er only – less than 15 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	\$424.00	N	d
er only – greater than 15 and less than 50 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	\$341.00	N	d
er only – greater than 50 and less than 100 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	\$283.00	N	d
er only – greater than 100 and less than 500 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	\$259.00	N	d
er only – greater than 500 lineal metres	lineal	\$573.00	Quote plus 15%	N	d
rete layback and gutter – less than 15 lineal metres	lineal	\$920.00	\$506.00	N	d
rete layback and gutter – greater than 15 and less than 50 lineal metres	lineal	\$920.00	\$447.00	N	d
rete layback and gutter – greater than 50 and less than 100 lineal metres	lineal	\$920.00	\$389.00	N	d
rete layback and gutter – greater than 100 lineal metres	lineal	\$920.00	Quote plus 15%	N	d
rete dish drain – less than 15 lineal metres	lineal	\$920.00	\$565.00	N	d
rete dish drain – greater than 15 and less than 50 lineal metres	lineal	\$920.00	\$494.00	N	d
rete dish drain – greater than 50 lineal metres	lineal	\$920.00	Quote plus 15%	N	d
er Bridge Crossing with Hinged Heavy Duty Steel Grating Per lineal metre (minimum of 4.5m) opening	lineal	NEW	\$1,150.00	N	d
outlet PVC up to 100mm diameter	each	\$271.00	\$247.00	N	d
rmwater Drainage					
rete pipes 375 diameter RCP, per metre	per metre	NEW	\$964.00	N	d
rete pipes 450 diameter RCP, per metre	per metre	NEW	\$1,036.00	N	d
rrete pipes 600 diameter RCP, per metre	per metre	NEW	\$1,145.00	N	d
rete pipes greater than 600 diameter RCP	per metre	NEW	Quote plus 15%	N	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
mwater Drainage (continued)					
anised RHS pipe equivalent up to 100 diameter PVC pipe, per metre	per metre	NEW	\$295.00	N	d
I 0.9m – 1.2m (billed per lintel)	each	NEW	\$1,885.00	N	d
I 1.8m (billed per lintel)	each	NEW	\$2,062.00	N	d
I 2.4m (billed per lintel)	each	NEW	\$2,468.00	N	d
I 3.0m (billed per lintel)	each	NEW	\$2,763.00	N	d
I 3.6m (billed per lintel)	each	NEW	\$2,763.00	N	d
greater than 1.5m x 1.5m x 1.5m in size (per pit)	each	NEW	Quote plus 15%	Ň	d
up to 1.5m x 1.5m x 1.5m in size (per pit)	each	NEW	\$5,808.00	N	d
drainage inspection / final road inspection including CCTV provided by applicant	each	NEW	\$552.00	Ň	d
nwater Drainage Assessment and Inspection Fee le Dwelling, no OSD (minimum \$120) le Dwelling with OSD (minimum \$240) um Density Development (minimum \$360) Density Development (minimum \$240) is-As-Executed Plans (minimum \$240) itve Covenant (minimum \$125) Re-Inspection Fee(minimum \$120)	per hour	\$200.00	\$210.00	N	d

1e	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principl
Vorking Permits (including works related to DA / CDC)					
ad Opening Permit					
Opening Permit Fee	per application	\$250.00	\$250.00	N	d
Openings Permit Urgency Fee	plus permit fees	\$565.00	\$565.00	Ň	d
ported Road Openings – when work has commenced prior to a permit being obtained	per application	\$1,000.00	\$1,000.00	N	d
Opening Bond	per application	\$1,000.00	\$1,000.00	N	d
arding/Structure					
A Hoarding Application Fee	per application	\$368.00	\$386.00	N	d
A Hoarding Fee	per linear metre per week	\$42.00	\$44.00	N	d
B Hoarding Application Fee	per application	\$555.00	\$583.00	N	d
B Hoarding Fee	pre linear metre per week	\$62.00	\$65.00	N	d
for Class A & B	per application	\$1,100.00	\$1,155.00	N	d
ision of Hoarding Approval	each	NEW	\$240.00	N	d
rk Zone					
cation Fee	per application	\$450.00	\$450.00	N	d
Zone	per linear metre per week	NEW	\$90.00	N	ď
Zone – Installation of signs	per pair	\$480.00	\$800.00	N	d
rks Permit					
Permit Fee	per application	\$300.00	\$315.00	N	d
Permit Urgency Fee – (24 Hour Processing)		\$550.00	\$578.00	N	d
ctions (up to 2)		\$250.00	\$263.00	N	d
ional Inspection	each	\$149.00	\$156.00	N	d
Permit Bond	per application	\$4,000.00	\$4,200.00	N	d
nding Plant Permit					
cation for Standing Plant Permit	each	\$460.00	\$560.00	N	d
ling Plant Express Approval	each	NEW	\$500.00	N	d
vertising on Council Property					
cation for advertising on Council Property	each	NEW	\$500.00	N	d
rtising Fee (if approved)	per m ² per day	NEW	\$2.00	N	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
<pre>/orking Permits (including works related to DA / CDC) [continued]</pre>					
er Hours Callout Fee					
ter-hours callout fee applies where council is required to attend onsite to assist with an urgent matter, ding access. Fees will be on a cost recovery basis. A minimum of 4 hours of staff overtime will be payable		NEW	A minimum of 4 hours of staff overtime	N	d
Traffic Control					
ad Closure					
Closure Application	each	\$651.00	\$684.00	N	d
I Closure Urgency Fee – (72 Hour Processing) road closure application requesting urgent approval (i.e., within 3 business days) excluding TfNSW approval / æ approval	plus permit fees	NEW	\$565.00	N	d
I Closure (Full)	per day	\$2,650.00	\$2,783.00	N	d
I Closure (Partial)	per day	\$750.00	\$788.00	N	d
ffic Control – Barrier Fee (Emergency Only)					
llation & Pick Up	each	\$192.00	\$202.00	N	d
cades	each per day	\$50.00	\$53.00	N	d
ic Control (min 4 hours) – Monday To Friday 7:00 am to 3:00 pm (Excluding Public Holidays)	per person per hour	\$250.00	\$263.00	N	d
ic Control (min 4 hours) – Other Times	per person per hour	\$300.00	\$315.00	N	d
ly and Pick up of Barricades/Signs (Events)	per application	\$145.00	\$152.00	N	d
ffic Management Plans					
ew Assessment of Traffic Management Plan (min 1 hr)	per staff hour	\$262.00	\$275.00	N	d
Inspection & Compliance					
action (where is necessary for Civic & Urban Services works)	per certificate	\$250.00	\$263.00	N	d
ficate of Compliance (where is necessary for Clvic & Urban Services works)	per certificate	\$250.00	\$263.00	N	d

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
Miscellaneous					
Ins					
it Sign (New + Pole)	per item	\$530.00	\$557.00	Y	d
t Sign (Existing)	per item	\$337.00	\$354.00	Y	d
Sign Hire (Safety Officer)	per hour	\$120.00	\$126.00	Ŷ	d
tional Signs	per application plus installation costs	\$422.00	\$443.00	Y	d
nporary Ground Anchors					
ication Fees	per application	\$5,750.00	\$6,038.00	N	d
nd Anchor	per anchor	\$1,000.00	\$1,000.00	N	d
ing Deposit (refundable)	per application	minimum \$50,000 plus\$1,000 per anchor above 50 units	minimum \$50,000 plus\$1,000 per anchor above 50 units	N	d
anes Over Public Roads					
ication Fees	per application	NEW	\$580.00	N	d
thly Fee - Slewing over Council Property WITH Work Zone	per month or part thereof	NEW	\$580.00	N	d
thly Fee - Slewing over Council Property WITHOUT Work Zone	per month or part thereof	NEW	\$1,200.00	N	d
plications under Section 138 of Roads Act (other than tha	at specified in the table)				
ication Fee	per application	\$224.00	\$224.00	N	Statutory

ne	Unit	Year 22/23 (incl. GST) (adopted 7 June 2022)	Year 23/24 Draft Fee (incl. GST) (proposed through exhibition)	GST	Pricing Principle
aste & Recycling					
Domestic Waste Management					
mestic Waste Charges					
estic Waste Service including 3 Cleanup Services	per year	\$795.00	\$550.00	N	f
estic Waste Service including 3 Cleanup Services – Eligible Pensioners and Commonwealth Seniors Health Card Holders	per year	\$600.00	\$515.00	N	ŧ.
ice Availability Charge (including Non-Rateable Properties)	per year	\$175.00	\$175.00	N	f
ra Services					
Red Garbage Bin – Extra Service	per bin	\$795.00	\$795.00	N	f
Green Garden Vegetation Bin – Extra Service	per bin	Free	\$275.00	N	e
Yellow Recycling Bin – Extra Service	per bin	Free	\$275.00	N	e
tional Cleanup Service		\$153/m ³	\$161/m3	N	Ť
is Replacement					
Red Bin	per bin	\$92.00	\$97.00	N	d
Red, Yellow or Green Bin	per bin	\$92.00	\$97.00	N	d
Red and Yellow Bin Multi Unit	per bin	\$695.00	\$730.00	N	d
Other					
estic Waste Contamination Charge	per service	\$128.00	\$134.00	N	c
Bin Daily Charge	per day	\$52.00	\$55.00	N	d
Bin Public Place Permits Application	per inspection	\$72.00	\$76.00	N	d
ping Container Daily Charge	per day	\$82.00	\$86.00	N	d
ping Container Place Permits Application	per inspection	\$67.00	\$70.00	N	d
ther Business Takings

cordance with section 67 of the Local Government Act, Council, through its business units, intends to carry out works for owners and occupiers of public land. The aim of these business units is to allow the customers and the community to benefit Council exposing its service delivery operations to competition. At the same time as far as possible Council is determined to stay in the business of service delivery by: being competitive and to demonstrate that Council subject it's own business to tional tax equivalents, debt guarantee fees as well as regulations as they apply to a private firm. Business units may ensure the costing of their tender bids reflect both direct and indirect overhead costs as well as any costs associated with notion s, debt guarantee or cash flows.

yess units should operate on a commercial basis with the objectives of ducing and delivering top class, innovative and competitive services in accordance with Council's specification and commission. lieving satisfactory returns on the community investment in their operations viding satisfying and secure employment for their staff through being competitive and dynamic

approach may be regarded as commercialisation. Business units may compete for work external to Council where units ability to satisfy service level agreements within Council is in no way compromised initiative being consistent with the Unit's adopted business plan and strategy.

ATTACHMENT 4

Why we applied for a special rate variation and average impacts to rate payers





Maintain our current services and employment i.e. Library, parks, sports grounds, amenities, venues etc.

Maintain our footpaths and roads, and renewal of footpaths and roads

To achieve the above, we need to work towards financial sustainability.

The New South Wales Local Government Act

8B Principles of sound financial management

The following principles of sound financial management apply to councils-

(a) Council spending should be responsible and sustainable, aligning general revenue and expenses.

(b) Councils should invest in responsible and sustainable infrastructure for the benefit of the local community.

(c) Councils should have effective financial and asset management, including sound policies and processes for the following—

(i) performance management and reporting,

(ii) asset maintenance and enhancement,

(iii) funding decisions,

(iv) risk management practices.

(d) Councils should have regard to achieving intergenerational equity, including ensuring the following—

(i) policy decisions are made after considering their financial effects on future generations,

(ii) the current generation funds the cost of its services.

- Creating a more financially sustainable future for Council is necessary in order to ensure we
 are able to provide a safe and growing community, which provides all the services that our
 residents and businesses come to expect and enjoy.
- Councils are required to follow principles of sound financial management. Council must ensure its spending is responsible and sustainable, undertake responsible and sustainable investments in infrastructure for the benefit of the local community, implement effective financial and asset management, and have regard to achieving intergenerational equity.
- Simply put, if our finances are not in order we will find it difficult to offer all of our current services and we will put our Council at a significant operational risk.
- The Act says that a local government is financially sustainable if the local government is able to maintain its financial capital and infrastructure capital over the long-term. Financial capital is effectively money available, infrastructure capital is physical assets, and longterm means at least 10 years.
- Without the Special Rate Variation Council will run out of cash in 2027 and we will not be financially sustainable.

Considering the residual funding gap of both operational and capital requirements, Council reviewed its rates and rating structure to:

- Have a more equitable rating structure
- Create a sustainable rating structure for the future
- Maximise the rates income from future rate assessment growth
- Rebalance the income generated for provision for general fund services.

As a result, the application for an SRV to IPART was necessary for a sustainable future and must commence in the 2023/24 financial year.

Infrastructure Backlog

- The infrastructure backlog is the assets which are in a poor and very poor condition
- The OLG benchmark is <2.00%

Year	Reported Backlog	
	'000	%
2019	625	0.25
2020	2,000	0.58
2021	1,361	0.39
2022	16,055	4.21
	10,035	



Backlog ('000)



What we applied for?

To recap, the IPART SRV application was designed to be completed over a four (4) year period and cumulatively increases rates by 92.8% as presented in the table below.

2023/24	2024/25	2025/26	2026/27	Cumulative
35.1%	13%	17.5%	7.5%	92.8%

The 2023/24 increase of 35.1% includes the transfer of \$4M from domestic waste management (DWM) to general operations, reducing the DWM Charge from \$795 to \$550, a reduction of \$245. The \$4M transfer represents 20.3% of the 35.1% increase.

In conjunction with the IPART SRV application, Council has applied to introduce a minimum rate of \$1,040 in 2023/24, increasing to \$1,200 in 2024/25.

What we applied for

Council's rates base for the current year is \$19.9m

- 70% currently from Residential at \$14.0m
- 30% currently from Business at \$5.9m
- Next year, with no changes (SRV) this will increase by 3.7% only (\$0.7m).

In the first year of the proposed SRV, we will allocate all the DWM transfers, 20.3% to the residential rate category, and around 90% of the 11.1% SRV will be allocated to the business subcategories of Business North and Business South in year 1 with the balance evenly distributed to other business categories and subcategories. For years two to four, the proposed SRV will be distributed evenly across the rating categories, with Council considering any further transfer to the business subcategories

NOTE: Council has also resolved to introduce additional sub-categories into the business rates category as follows:

- Business CBD;
- Business North; and
- Business South.

This change and the way in which rates have been apportioned to industrial / business categories also belos to minimise the impact to residential rate pavers

What we applied for

- The change may appear to be highly impactful, however if taking the DWM transfer into account, the total change for 23/24 is minimal to residents.
- 80% of residential ratepayers will pay only the minimum rate with 36% resulting in a drop to their rates in the first year, and 28%* in year 2.

2023/24 Rate Peg	3.7%
DWM transfer	20.3%
Special variation	11.1%
Total	35.1%

* Assumes a 5% increase in DWM charge for 2024/25

Average impacts to residential rates

Our approach provides for a measured and balanced outcome focused on restoring equitable rates across the Local Government Area and minimising as much as possible the impact to residential rate payers. This change means roughly 80% of our rate payers would move to the minimum rate. The changes for 2023-2024 are summarised below, with regards to impacts to be expected from residential rate payers only.

% of residential	Impacts
rate payers	
Up ta 36%	Residential rate payers will experience a decrease in rates in 2023-2024.
Up to 30%	Residential rate will experience an increase in rates of no more than \$265.00 per annum (this equates to \$5.00 per week).
Up to 34%	Residential rate will experience an increase in rates of no more than \$372 per annum (this equates to \$7.15 per week).

Average impacts to residential rates

Residential		Current 2022/23	2023/24	2024/25	2025/26	2026/27
Average rates	Annual Rates	845.50	1,129.65	1,276.50	1,499.89	1,612.38
	Annual increase		284.15	146.85	223.39	112.49
	Add DWM charge	795	550	550	550	550
	Annual Rates (with DWM)		1.679.65	1.826.50	2.049.89	2.162.38
	Annual increase (with DWM)		38.65	146.85	223.39	112.49

Average impacts to business rates

Business - Ordinary	Current 2022/23	Proposed 2023/24	Proposed 2024/25	Proposed 2025/26	Proposed 2026/27
Annual rates	4.137.26	4.845.75	5.475.70	6,433.94	6,916.49
Annual increase		708.49	629.95	958.25	482.55

Business – North (new sub-category)	Current 2022/23	Proposed 2023/24	Proposed 2024/25	Proposed 2025/26	Proposed 2026/27
Annual	2.587.86	4.160.46	4.701.32	5.524.05	5.938.36
Annual increase		1,572.60	540.86	822.73	414.30

Business –South (new sub-category)	Current 2022/23	Proposed 2023/24	Proposed 2024/25	Proposed 2025/26	Proposed 2026/27
Annual	5.160.21	8.476.40	9.578.33	11.254.54	12,098.63
Annual increase		3.316.19	1,101.93	1,676.21	844.09

Business – Strathfield CBD (new sub-category)	Current 2022/23	Proposed 2023/24	Proposed 2024/25	Proposed 2025/26	Proposed 2026/27
Annual	5.309.76	6,178.71	6,981.95	8,203.79	8,819.07
Annual increase		868.95	803.23	1,221.84	615.28

ATTACHMENT 5





Media Release

15 June 2023

IPART Decisions on 17 Council Special Variation Applications

The Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal (IPART) has announced its decisions on 17 NSW council applications for special variations to increase their general income by more than the rate peg (details in Table 1 below).

Every year IPART decides a rate peg for each council in NSW which sets the maximum amount councils can increase the general income they collect from ratepayers (rates income). For 2023-24, IPART set the base rate peg for 2023-24 at 3.7%. There is also an allowance for the level of population growth, meaning some councils have rate pegs up to 6.8%.

If the elected councillors agree that a council needs additional revenue, the council can apply to IPART for a special variation to increase rates income by more than the rate peg. In February and March this year, 17 councils applied for increases in rates income above the rate peg through special variations.

"IPART recently released a draft report suggesting the NSW Government consider commissioning an independent investigation of the financial model for councils in NSW. This call for an independent investigation is in response to a broad range of issues people have highlighted during consultation with IPART, including financial sustainability of councils, financial management and the affordability and fairness of council rates," said IPART Chair Carmel Donnelly.

"Many stakeholders expressed concerns about the special variation process during our recent review of the rate peg methodology," said Ms Donnelly. "We also received over 1800 submissions about these 17 special variation applications, including from people who raised broader issues about the financial model for councils."

IPART is required to assess special variation applications against criteria set by the Office of Local Government. The criteria require councils to demonstrate the need for the additional revenue, provide evidence that the community is aware of the need for and extent of a rate rise, exhibit relevant planning documents, explain council's productivity and cost containment actions and plans, and establish that the impact on affected ratepayers is reasonable.

"We considered everything raised in submissions including the impact of rates increases on ratepayers given current cost of living pressures," said Ms Donnelly. "We also considered the impact on communities if councils were unable to deliver services that people depend on."

IPART has now assessed the 17 special variation applications in accordance with the Office of Local Government guidelines. Based on compliance with the required criteria, the Tribunal has fully approved 14 of the applications received earlier this year. 3 applications were only partially approved.

Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal | NSW

Media Release

"The Tribunal questions whether this year's large special variation applications reinforce IPART's recent call for the NSW Government to consider commissioning an independent investigation of the financial model for councils," said Ms Donnelly. "The independent investigation suggested by IPART could examine why some councils have decided the only way to address financial sustainability is through seeking substantial increases to rates income, and could also review the current special variation guidelines, criteria and process."

The next step following IPART's decisions on the rate peg and the special variations is for councils across NSW to decide how to set rates. The IPART decisions determine the *maximum* amount by which each of the 17 councils can increase their council rates income.

"We encourage councils to consult with the community to decide how best to implement the allowed increase, noting that elected councillors can choose how they set council's rates, including deferring any increases for up to 10 years and how they set rates across the rating categories," said Ms Donnelly.

Our reports on each of the 17 council special variation decisions and related documents are available on the IPART website.

Media Contact: Adrian Flood

0427 105 865

🖂 media@ipart.nsw.gov.au

Background

Councils fund their operations from a mix of revenue sources. The income from rates and charges that IPART regulates through special variations and the rate peg is called "general income" in legislation. For many councils, general income consists entirely of rates income, so we also call it rates income. For a small number of councils, general income also includes some annual charges such as drainage levies. General income typically makes up around a third of council total revenue. The rest comes from government grants, development contributions, and user fees and charges.

independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal | NSW

Page 2

Media Release

Table 1 Summary of the councils' approved applications

Council	Cumulative increase	Annual increases
Special Variations		
Armidate Regional Council	58,8% over 3 years	16.67% in 2023-24, 16.67% in 2024-25 and 16.66% in 2025-26
Bega Valley Shire Council	48.3% over 2 years	24.0% in 2023-24 and 19.6% in 2024-25
Beilingen Shire Council	3106% over 4 years	8% m 2023-24 8% in 2024-25, 6% in 2025-26 and 6% in 2026-27
City of Canada Bay Council	32.53% over 4 years	15.49% in 2023-24, 4.81% in 2024-25, 4.69% in 2025-26 and 4.58% in 2026-27
Federation Council (Partial Approval)	39.2% over 2 years (Temporary)	19% in 2023-24 and 17% increase in 2024-25
Hornsby Shire Council	31.05% over 4 years	8.5% in 2023-24, 7.5% in 2024-25, 6.5% in 2025-26 and 5.5% in 2026-27
Junee Shire Council	32.19% over 2 years	17.5% in 2023-24 and 12.5% in 2024-25
Lithgow City Council	45.78% over 1 year	45.7% in 2023-24 plus 0.08% Crown Land Adjustment
Liverpool Plains Shire Council	18.1% over 1 year	
Port Stephens Council	3129% over 3 years	9.5% per year in 2023-24, 2024-25 and 2025-26
Queanbeyan-Palerang-Regional Council	64.3% over 3 years	18% per year in 2023-24, 2024-25 and 2025-26
Snowy Monaro Regional Council (Partial Approval)	52.48% over 4 years	12.25% in 2023-24 and 10.75% per year in 2024-25 2025-26 and 2026-27.
Strathfield Municipal Council	9283% over 4 years	351% in 2023-24, 13.0% in 2024-25, 17.5% in 2025-26 and 7.5% in 2026-27
Tenterfield Shire Council (Partial Approval)	43% over 1 year	
Tweed Shire Council	6.35% over 1 year	
Walcha Council	57.74% over 3 years	36.5% in 2023-24, 8.0% in 2024-25 and 7.0% in 2025-26
Woollahra Municipal Gouncil	22.23% over 2 years	13.7% in 2023-24 and 7.5% in 2024-25
Minimum Rate Increase		
City of Canada Bay Council	\$346 over 4 years	\$880 in 2023-24, \$954 in 2024-25, \$1,030 in 2025-26 and \$1,108 in 2026-27 (for both residential, and business rates)
Strathfield Municipal Council	\$580 over 2 years (residential) \$446 over 2 years (business)	\$1,040 in 2023-24 and \$1,200 in 2024-25 (for bot residential and business rates)

Note: All approved special variations, except for Federation council, are permanent. All stated increases are inclusive of the actual 2023-24 rate peg and an assumed rate peg of 2.5% for all other years.

Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal | NSW

ATTACHMENT 6





Strathfield Municipal Council

Special Variation and Minimum Rate Increase Application for 2023-24

Final Report

June 2023

Local Government >>

Item CCS1 - Attachment 6

Acknowledgment of Country

IPART acknowledges the Traditional Custodians of the lands where we work and live. We pay respect to Elders both past and present.

We recognise the unique cultural and spiritual relationship and celebrate the contributions of First Nations peoples.

Tribunal Members

The Tribunal members for this review are: Carmel Donnelly PSM, Chair Deborah Cope Sandra Gamble

Enquiries regarding this document should be directed to a staff member: Albert Jean (02) 9290 8413 Simon Thomas (02) 9019 1922

The Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal

IPART's independence is underpinned by an Act of Parliament. Further information on IPART can be obtained from IPART's website.



Strathfield Municipal Council

Page | il

Contents

For	eword from the Chair	iv
1	Executive summary	1
1.1	IPART's decision	1
12	IPART's assessment of the council's application	2
13	Stakeholders' feedback	-4
14	Next steps for the council	5
2	The council's special variation and minimum rate applications	6
21	Impact on ratepayers	6
2.2	Assessment of affordability and capacity to pay	7
2.3	Impact of the special variation on the council's general income	8
2.4	Service review	8
2.5	Further information provided	8
3	Stakeholders' submissions to IPART	10
3.1	Summary of submissions we received	10
4	IPART's assessment of the council's SV application	13
4.1	OLG Criterion 1: The council demonstrated a financial need for the SV	13
4.2	OLG Criterion 2: The council demonstrated community awareness	21
4.3	OLG Criterion 3: The council demonstrated the SV's impact on ratepayers is reasonable	25
4.4	OLG Criterion 4: The council appropriately exhibited, approved and adopted its	20
	IP&R documents	31
4.5	OLG Criterion 5: The council explained and quantified its productivity and cost	
	containment strategies	32
4.6	Any other matter that IPART considers relevant	35
5	IPART's assessment of the council's minimum rate increase applicatio	n36
5.1	OLG Criterion 1: The council provided a clear rationale for increasing minimum	
	rates	36
5.2	OLG Criterion 2: The council has demonstrated the impact on ratepayers	37
5.3	OLG Criterion 3: The council undertook community consultation	39
6	IPART's decisions on the special variation and minimum rate increase	41
6.1	Decision on the special variation	41
6.2	Decision on the minimum rates	43
Α	Assessment criteria	46
A.1	SV Assessment criteria	46
A.2	MR Assessment criteria	48
В	Strathfield Municipal Council's projected revenue, expenses and	
	operating balance	50
Glo	ssary	52

Strathfield Municipal Council

Page | iii

Foreword from the Chair

The 128 councils in NSW are an important part of our democracy and significant providers of essential services. On average they raise about a third of their revenue through rates and the Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal of NSW (IPART) determines how much each council's total rates revenue can increase each year through the rate peg.

IPART has recently consulted widely with ratepayers, councillors, council staff and other stakeholders across NSW about council rates. Our consultation has been an important part of IPART's current review of the rate peg methodology which is how we calculate the rate peg for each council each year.

When councillors decide they need total rates revenue to increase above the rate peg, they can apply to IPART for a special variation. We have also consulted about 17 council special variation applications, received in February and March 2023, seeking rates increases above the rate peg, including some very large proposed increases.

We want to thank every single person who has come forward and provided feedback. We have considered every issue raised in that consultation.

We have heard that some councils are experiencing financial sustainability problems, which they suggest are related to the current financial model for councils. This is requiring strong financial management and council action to either increase rates or cut services, at a time when many people are less able to afford higher rates or to do without essential council services.

We heard that ratepayers are indeed concerned about cost of living pressures and affordability of rates while they also depend on and value council services.

This has raised the question of whether the funding and financial model for councils is as good as it needs to be, at a time when NSW has faced drought, bushfires, floods, COVID, supply chain disruption, labour shortages, higher inflation and rising interest rates.

Feedback to IPART indicates communities want councils to demonstrate good financial management and provide services that are efficient and value for money, so they can be confident the rates they pay are well used. Councillors, as the representatives of the community, play a key role in holding council management to account, and need the tools and information to do so.

Ratepayers have told us they want to be better consulted about council priorities, so councils deliver good quality services that are needed by their local community. We also heard ratepayers would like more consultation about the way rates are set - so rates are fair, reasonable and affordable.

Some councils have stronger financial sustainability than others. A range of reasons have been suggested for why this is the case. We have heard that the capability, workforce shortages, resources and alternative sources of revenue available to councils are not the same across NSW. Populations, economies, distances and geography are quite varied. Councils are very diverse and we have heard that a 'one size fits all' financial model does not make sense.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Page

Our proposed new rate peg methodology is designed to respond to many of the issues raised in the review so far, including being more forward looking and agile, while recognising the diversity of councils. But it cannot address all the issues people have identified.

The rate peg sets the appropriate movement in a council's existing cost base but does not address the cost base itself. Trying to fix the cost base through the rate peg could potentially lead to unwarranted increases for some councils that could do more to control costs, and insufficient increases for councils with genuine financial need.

In assessing special variation applications, in line with current laws and guidelines, the Tribunal has carefully considered the impact of any increases in rates on individual ratepayers and whether increases in total rates revenue are needed so council services can continue to be provided. We note that, within the total rates revenue approved by IPART, it remains the responsibility of councillors to set rates in a way that takes into account the circumstances of their constituents. Councillors also have the authority to provide hardship programs that lessen the impact on people who cannot afford increased rates.

The Tribunal also questions whether the large special variation applications lodged in February and March indicate the financial model needs closer investigation, if the only way a council is able to address financial sustainability is through seeking substantial rates revenue increases.

The Tribunal believes it would be timely for NSW Government to initiate an independent investigation into the financial model for councils in NSW, including the broader issues highlighted in our draft report on the rate peg methodology.

IPART stands ready to work with the NSW Government, councillors, ratepayers and communities to address the issues we have heard through our consultation over recent months.

Carmel Donnelly PSM IPART Chairperson

Strathfield Municipal Council

Pagelv

1 Executive summary

Strathfield Municipal Council (the council) applied to IPART to Increase its general income by a cumulative 92.83% (including the rate peg) through a permanent special variation (SV) over the 4 years from 2023-24 to 2026-27. It indicated that if its SV application is successful, it will reduce the annual domestic waste charge for each residential ratepayer by \$245 – offsetting the equivalent to a 20.3% SV impact on residential ratepayers.⁴

The council also applied to IPART to introduce a minimum rate to replace its current base rate structure. This includes an increase in the level of its minimum rates (MR) by a cumulative 93% for residential ratepayers and a cumulative 59% for business ratepayers over the 2 years from 2023-24 to 2024-25.

The council sought the SV to become financially sustainable and maintain its existing service levels. It sought the MR increase to rebalance its rating income from houses and apartments to improve equity and help support a growing population.

1.1 IPART's decision

We have approved the council's proposed SV and MR increase.

- Our decision on the SV means it can raise up to an additional \$45.6 million in total general income (above the assumed rate peg) over the period 2023-24 to 2026-27, and permanently retain this revenue in its rate base.
- Our decision on the MR increase means it can raise its minimum rate from \$620 to \$1,200 for residential ratepayers and from \$754 to \$1,200 for business ratepayers over the period 2023-24 to 2024-25.

We understand some ratepayers consider the SV will create affordability challenges – particularly when combined with other cost-of-living pressures. In addition, some ratepayers have concerns about the council's financial management.

In making our decision we had regard to the purpose of the SV being to ensure the council becomes financially sustainable and avoids the need to make substantial cuts to its core infrastructure and services.

Strathfield Municipal Council

The council has advised us that without the SV, its financial position will continue to deteriorate. The council forecasts that it would run an operating deficit of about \$13 million every year on average. Without additional income, it told us it will be unable to maintain its current infrastructure and service levels. It expects that it will exhaust all its unrestricted cash by 2026 and its total cash by 2029. We also found that the council has already undertaken a thorough service review, and subsequently made wide-ranging changes to cut costs, improve productivity, reduce loss-making services and increase revenue. Overall, we consider that the council has demonstrated that the impact of the SV on ratepayers is generally reasonable given the proposed purpose of the SV. Its current average rates for both residential and business ratepayers are low to very low relative to those of its neighbouring councils and other comparable councils, while the median household income in its area is relatively high. With the SV, its average residential rates in 2026-27 are still expected to be below or in line with the average for comparable councils, but its average business rates are expected to be well above the average for comparable councils.

We note that the council's proposed MR increases in 2023-24 and 2024-25 are substantially higher than its proposed average rate increases. The council's proposed reduction in the annual domestic waste charge for residential ratepayers will offset some of the SV's impact on all residential ratepayers from 2023-24.

Nevertheless, the cumulative impact of the rate rises is still large. We acknowledge this impact is likely to create affordability issues for ratepayers in some pockets of the Strathfield area where there are higher levels of disadvantage.

1.2 IPART's assessment of the council's application

To make our decision on the special variation, we assessed the council's proposed SV against the 6 criteria set by the Office of Local Government (OLG) in its *Guidelines for the preparation of an application for an SV to general income* (OLG Guidelines). We found that this SV met these criteria. Our assessment against each OLG criterion is summarised below.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Assessment	Grading	Criteria
Financial need		01
The council demonstrated a financial need for the SV to improve its financial sustainability while maintaining its service levels. It indicate that without the SV, it expects to run at an operating deficit over the next 10 years and exhaust its unrestricted cash reserves before 202. With the SV, it would be able to maintain current service levels and renew infrastructure that is in poor condition. The council canvassed alternatives to the SV.	Demonstrated	
Community awareness		02
The council provided evidence that it consulted with ratepayers and that the community is appropriately aware of the need for, and exter of the proposed rate rises. However, the council could have made it clearer what rates would have been without the SV in future years.	Demonstrated	
Reasonable impact on ratepayers		03
The council demonstrated that the SV's impact on ratepayers is reasonable. Although large, the proposed rate increases will be implemented over 4 years and bring the council's average residenti- rates in line with the average for comparable councils. The council's capacity to pay analysis indicated that the community overall could afford the rate rises. However, we acknowledge some ratepayers in pockets of the local government area that are relatively disadvantaged may face affordability challenges.	Demonstrated	
Integrated Planning and Reporting (IP&R) documentation		04
All necessary IP&R documents were appropriately exhibited, approved and adopted.	Demonstrated	
Productivity improvement and cost containment	-	05
The council outlined a wide range of productivity and cost containment strategies implemented to date, and identified propose strategies over the SV period. It also quantified its achieved and forward-looking ongoing savings, which are substantial.	Demonstrated	- 0
Other matters IPART considers relevant		06
The council last applied for an SV in 1994.		

1.2.1 Minimum rates

To make our decision on the MR increase we assessed the council's proposed increase against the 3 criteria set by the OLG's Minimum Rate Guidelines.^a We found that the proposed MR increase met these criteria. Our assessment against each OLG criterion is summarised below.

Criteria	Grading	Assessment
01	Demonstrated	Rationale for increasing minimum rates The council explained that the MR increase would rebalance its rating income to ensure ratepayers who own units or apartments pay a more equitable share, and to support service provision to its growing population. Much of this growth is due to the construction of apartment buildings in infill developments.
02	Demonstrated	Impact on ratepayers The council identified the cumulative increase by 2024-25 would be \$580 for residential and \$446 for business minimum rates. It indicated that it expects around 77% of residential ratepayers and 46% to 55% of business ratepayers to be on the minimum rate.
03	Demonstrated	Community awareness The council showed it had made the community aware of the proposed increase in the minimum rates, provided the reasoning for this increase and considered community feedback.

1.3 Stakeholders' feedback

Councils are required to consult with their communities as part of the integrated Planning and Reporting (IP&R) framework. The OLG criteria that we assess SV and MR applications against require the council to provide evidence of the consultation it has undertaken with its community, and we take this into account as part of our assessment.

Strathfield Municipal Council consulted on its proposed SV and MR increase with its community using a variety of engagement methods. It received 248 responses to its survey on the proposed increases. For context, it collects rates from approximately 16,545 residential and 1,429 business properties.

As a further input to our assessment, we published the council's application on our website where stakeholders could make submissions directly to IPART. We received 1 submission, which raised concerns about:

- the affordability of proposed rate increases on house owners
- the council's financial management
- · the council's consultation with the community
- the council's current service levels.

Strathfield Municipal Council

1.4 Next steps for the council

The council's proposed increases in its average rates and MR level are outlined below. The council retains the discretion to revise how it raises its general income across the rating categories.

Ultimately, the council needs to balance the impacts on all ratepayers with its long-term financial sustainability and decide on what is in the best interests of the community. Our determination sets the *maximum* amount by which the council can increase its rates revenue from 2023-24 to 2026-27. The council can choose to set its rates below this maximum amount, for example by deferring any increase for up to 10 years.³ In addition, we encourage the council to address the affordability issues for ratepayers in the parts of the Strathfield area where there is relatively more disadvantage in its planned review of its hardship policy.

The council will still need to deliver on its proposed productivity improvements and program of cost saving measures. Increasing rates as proposed will not be sufficient on its own to achieve long-term financial stability.

Table 1.1 Council's proposed increase in average rates

Average Rate	2023-24	2024-25	2025-26	2026-27	Cumulative increase
Residential	33.6%	13.0%	17.5%	7.5%	90.7%
Business	38,7%	13.0%	17.5%	75%	979%

Note: These are the council's proposed increases, and it retains the discretion to apply the general income across the rating categories. Source: Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A

Table 1.2 Council's proposed minimum rates

Minimum Rate	2023-24	2024-25
Residential	1,040	1,200
Business	1040	1200

Note: These figures have been rounded in calculation and therefore summations on a whole may not appear to be correct. These are the council's proposed increases, and it retains the discretion to apply the general income across the rating categories. Source: Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A

The rest of this report explains how and why we reached our decision on Strathfield Municipal Council's proposed special variation and minimum rate increase in more detail.

Strathfield Municipal Council

2 The council's special variation and minimum rate applications

Strathfield Municipal Council applied to IPART to increase its general income through a permanent SV of 35.1% in 2023-24, 13.0% in 2024-25, 17.5% in 2025-26, and 7.5% in 2026-27. This is a 92.83% cumulative increase (including the rate peg) over the 4 years to 2026-27.

The council sought this special variation to:

- become financially sustainable and
- maintain its existing service levels.

The council indicated that in conjunction with the SV, it would reduce the annual domestic waste management charge for each residential ratepayer by \$245. This would offset approximately 20.3% of the proposed SV increase, with no changes to the waste service delivered.*

As part of the SV package, the council also applied to IPART to increase its minimum rates (MR) above the statutory limit. It applied to increase the residential MR by 68% in 2023-24 and 15% in 2024-25, for a cumulative increase of 93%. It applied to raise the business MR by 38% in 2023-24 and 15% in 2024-25, for a cumulative increase of 59%.

The council has sought these minimum rate increases to:

- create a more equitable distribution of rates between detached dwellings and apartments/units
- support service provision for a growing population.⁵

2.1 Impact on ratepayers

The council proposed that rates would increase in each year of the 4-year SV period. On average, it proposed that:

- residential rates would increase by \$767 or 90.7% by 2026-27
- business rates would increase by \$4,051 or 97.9% by 2026-27.

In addition, the council proposed that minimum rates would increase in each year of the 2-year MR period. It proposed that the:

- residential minimum rate from 2023-24 to 2024-25 would increase from \$620 to \$1,200.
- business minimum rate from 2023-24 to 2024-25 would increase from \$754 to \$1,200.

As noted above, the council also proposed that in conjunction with the SV, it would reduce the annual domestic waste management charge for each residential ratepayer in 2023-24, and maintain the charge at the reduced level. This would offset some of the impact of its proposed rates and MR rate increases on residential ratepayers.

The council provided the number of rate notices that were issued in each category in 2022-23 (Table 2.1).

Strathfield Municipal Council

Table 2.1 Number of ratepayers per category in 2022-23

Ratepayer category	Number of rate notices
Residential	16,547
Butiness	1,429

Source: Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A

2.2 Assessment of affordability and capacity to pay

The council assessed the affordability of the proposed rate increases, including the community's capacity to pay. It commissioned a consultant to prepare a capacity to pay report. This report examined the socio-economic characteristics of the Strathfield local government area (LGA) and compared them to those of other LGAs. For example, these characteristics include the levels of employment, income and expenditure, housing costs, and the levels of home ownership and renting.

The report concluded that the community in general has the capacity to pay the proposed higher rates. This conclusion appears to rely primarily on Strathfield LGA's socioeconomic ranking. The LGA's SEIFA ranking places it in the 61st percentile of all Australian LGAs (see Box 4.3 for more information on SEIFA rankings). This means it is more advantaged than about 61% of all Australian LGAs.

The report also found that within the LGA, there are some areas of relative disadvantage. For example, the South Strathfield area, which includes Greenacre and Belfield, has a SEIFA score that would place it in the 37th percentile.^a The Homebush area's SEIFA score would place it in the 54th percentile of all LGAs.^b These areas appear less likely to have capacity to pay than the LGA as a whole.

However, in its application, the council indicated that it expected many residents in these areas are not ratepayers and so would not be directly impacted by the SV. The council has suggested this is because they include:

- large proportions of social housing tenants (Belfield 17%, Greenacre 27%)
- large proportions of private renters (Belfield 21%, Greenacre 27%, Homebush 56%).

The council also noted that it expects that residential ratepayers in the South Strathfield area would experience the smallest rate rises across the LGA. For example, the average estimated increase by 2026-27 would be \$7 a week in Belfield, and \$8 week in Greenacre.^c

Given these factors, and an appropriate hardship policy, the council concluded there is capacity to pay the proposed rate rises.

Strathfield Municipal Council

^a Strathfield South, including Greenacre and Belfield, is only in the 37th percentile of all Australian LGAs on SEIFA ranking. This means these areas are more disadvantaged than about 63% of all Australian LGAs.

^b This means that if the Homebush area within Strathfield LGA is compared with all other LGAs in Australia, about 54% of those LGAs are more disadvantaged than the Homebush area.

^c Strathfield Municipal Council SV application, Part B, p35 and Strathfield Municipal Council Capacity to Pay report, p2.

2.3 Impact of the special variation on the council's general income

The council estimated that the proposed SV would result in a cumulative increase in its permissible general income of \$45.6 million above what the assumed rate peg would deliver over the 4-year SV period.

2.4 Service review

The council's SV application outlined a wide range of productivity and cost containment measures implemented to date and identified several measures it proposes to apply over the SV period. Most of these measures were identified in a wide-reaching internal service review,⁶ and are quantified and included in its Long-term Financial Plan (LTFP). The council's SV application indicated that the ongoing savings associated with the achieved and proposed measures are substantial.

2.5 Further information provided

Following our preliminary assessment of the council's application, we asked the council to provide:

- clarification on the adoption of the council's Asset Management Plan
- clarification on any changes between the November 2022 LTFP and Delivery Program and that of the documents adopted on 28 February 2023
- · further information on the timeline of the exhibition of the Delivery Program
- · clarification on the community survey which was part of the council's public consultation.
- · clarification on the new rating categories proposed by the council
- · clarification on the most up-to-date version of the LTFP
- information on which of its publicly exhibited documents included a breakdown of proposed rates for the new categories
- a description of how it determine its proposed new MR values
- a breakdown of revenue generated from minimum rated properties
- a breakdown of projected SV revenue above the rate peg from each rating category.

In response to this request, the council:

- · confirmed that the Asset Management Plans were not provided to Council for adoption
- specified that the November 2022 LTFP and Delivery Program were the documents placed on exhibition from 6 December 2022 to 31 January 2023 for the purposes of the SV application
- confirmed that IPART had the correct copy of the community consultation survey

Strathfield Municipal Council

- provided details of the rating categories
- provided the most recent version of the LTFP
- provided information about further public consultation materials
- · provided its calculations for the minimum rate values
- provided further information of the breakdown of revenue from minimum rated properties and from each rating category.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Stakeholders' submissions to IPART

3 Stakeholders' submissions to IPART

The council is responsible for engaging with its community so that ratepayers are fully aware of any proposed special variation to rates, or increase to minimum rates, and the full impact on them. This is one of the OLG criteria we use to assess the council's application (see section 4.3).

As a further input to our assessment, we published the council's application on our website for a 3-week consultation period, and stakeholders could make submissions directly to us.

3.1 Summary of submissions we received

We received 1 submission from a stakeholder. The Tribunal has taken this submission into account in making its decision in accordance with our Submissions Policy. This submission supported the council's proposed MR increase and supported the SV to the extent it related to the proposed MR increase, but otherwise opposed the council's proposed SV (particularly the proposed rate rises in 2025-26 and 2026-27).

There are approximately 18,000 ratepayers in the council's local government area.

The key issues and concerns raised in this submission, and our response to each, are summarised below.

3.1.1 Affordability of proposed rate increases

The submission raised concerns about the impact of the council's proposed SV increase on the affordability of rates for detached housing and suggested this would lead to financial hardship. The submission noted the area's diverse socio-economic demographic and the presence of a high inflationary environment. The submission noted the rise in mortgage interest rates and the impact on individuals with fixed incomes.

For ratepayers experiencing financial hardship, the council has hardship policies in place. See section 4.3.3 for more information.

3.1.2 The council's financial management

The submission raised concerns around the council's historical financial management.

Our assessment of the council's efficiency is discussed in section 4.5. We do not audit council finances, as this is not part of our delegated authority.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Stakeholders' submissions to IPART

3.1.3 The council's consultation with the community

The submission said the council's consultation with the community on the proposed SV lacked transparency and was misleading. Specifically, it expressed the view that the final SV proposal, which had been modified in response to stakeholder feedback received through consultation on the original proposal, was not widely communicated to the community.

In addition, the submission noted that the council's consultation materials relied on 2019 land valuation figures while rates will be based on 2022 land values. It said this made it difficult for residents to accurately understand the impact of the proposed change. Our assessment of the council's consultation with the community is in section 4.2.

Routine changes in land valuations (those that occur when the Valuer-General values lands every 3 years as part of its general valuation cycle) do not increase (or decrease) the council's maximum permitted level of general income. As set out in Box 3.1 below, the council is required to adjust its rates following routine changes in land valuations to ensure the total amount of general income recovered from ratepayers does not exceed the maximum permitted amount.

Box 3.1 Effect of land valuation on rates

Routine changes to land valuations will result in some individual ratepayers paying either higher or lower rates. These changes do not increase the total amount of general income the council can recover from ratepayers (also known as the "permissible general income" or PGI). A council's PGI for each year is limited by the rate peg or a percentage determined by IPART in a special variation."

Individual rates depend on the combination of:

- the council's rating structure
- the relevant rating category
- the property's unimproved land value.

The variable component of rates, ad valorem, is determined by

ad valorem component - amount in the dollar + land value

Generally, the council recalculates the amount in the dollar' rate every year to ensure the council does not collect rates above its PGI.

Strathfield Municipal Council

^d Councils' PGI may be affected by supplementary valuations of rateable land under the Valuation of Land Act 1916 and estimates provided under section 513 of the Local Government Act 1993. Such supplementary valuations and estimates are made when land within a council area has changed outside the general valuation cycle (such as where land has been subdivided or rezoned). This is distinct from the routine changes in land value by the Valuer-General.
Stakeholders' submissions to IPART

Box 3.1 Effect of land valuation on rates A routine increase in a ratepayer's land value by the Valuer-General does not mean that a ratepayer's rates will automatically increase. The impact on rates depends on whether the land value has increased or decreased compared to others in the ratepayer's local government area

3.1.4 The council's service level

The submission put the view that the council's current service level is too high. It raised specific concerns about the council's discretionary expenditure on services and infrastructure, such as the "Connector" bus service and the tech program for seniors. It said much of this expenditure is not necessary, particularly given the location of facilities in adjacent areas with very small populations.

The council sets its service level in consultation with its community during the IP&R process. We do not assess the service level, as this is not part of our delegated authority. However, we note that the council is currently reviewing the provision of the "Connector" bus service as part of a broader service review.

Strathfield Municipal Council

4 IPART's assessment of the council's SV application

The Minister for Local Government has delegated the power to grant special variations to IPART.^e As required, we assessed the council's SV application against the 6 criteria set out in the OLG Guidelines. We found that the council met all these OLG criteria for its proposed SV. Specifically, we found the council:

- demonstrated a financial need for the proposed SV to improve its financial sustainability and maintain its current services
- consulted with its community and showed that it had informed the community about the need for and extent of the SV
- · assessed the impact of the SV on ratepayers and showed that it is generally reasonable
- exhibited, approved and adopted its IP&R documentation appropriately
- showed it has implemented productivity and cost containment strategies in the past and proposes to implement further strategies over the SV period, with substantial ongoing savings
- has not applied for an SV in the past 5 years.

Our assessment against each OLG criterion is discussed below.

4.1 OLG Criterion 1: The council demonstrated a financial need for the SV

Criterion 1 requires the council to clearly articulate and identify the need for and purpose of, the proposed SV in its IP&R documents. It also requires the council to demonstrate the financial need for the SV by assessing the impact of the SV on its financial performance and position, and to canvass alternatives to the SV to meet the financial need.

Note: See appendix A for the full assessment criteria

To assess whether the council met this OLG criterion, we considered stakeholders' comments on financial need in submissions to IPART. We reviewed the council's IP&R documents and the information in its application. We also undertook our own analysis of the council's financial performance and position. We did not audit council's finances, as this is not part of our delegated authority.

Strathfield Municipal Council

By delegation dated 6 September 2010, the Minister for Local Government delegated to the Tribunal all her functions under sections 506, 507, 508(2), 508(6), 508(7), 508A, 548(3) and 548(8) of the Local Government Act 1993 (NSW), pursuant to section 744 of that Act.

The sections below discuss our assessment, and why we found that the council met this OLG criterion.

4.1.1 Stakeholder comments on financial need

In the single submission to us, the stakeholder raised a range of concerns related to the financial need criterion. In particular, they expressed the view that the council:

- had not adequately demonstrated the need for the SV over the rate peg in 2025-26 and 2026-27
- had introduced discretionary services that are unnecessary and not related to its core business.

We considered these concerns, taking account of all the information available to us.

4.1.2 The council's IP&R documents and application

We found that the council's IP&R documents, including its Long-Term Financial Plan, Delivery Program and Asset Management Plan, identify and articulate the need for and purpose of the SV.

The council's application indicated that, over the next 10 years, it is forecast to run an operating deficit of about \$13 million every year on average. Without additional income, it will be unable to maintain its current infrastructure and service levels. It expects that it will exhaust all its unrestricted cash reserves by 2026 and its total cash by 2029.⁷

The council's IP&R documents identify a range of factors contributing to the deterioration of the performance of the general fund, including:

- long-term impacts of rate capping that don't reflect economic conditions
- high inflation
- cost shifting from other levels of government
- previous council decisions.[®]

These documents outline the council's consideration of alternatives to the SV.

The LTFP indicates that with the additional SV income, the council would be able to maintain existing service levels and renew infrastructure in poor condition. In particular, this income would be used to fund a range of basic infrastructure including:

- park assets
- roads
- stormwater drainage
- buildings
- footpaths
- kerbs and gutters
- bridges
- land improvements.⁹

Strathfield Municipal Council

The council's SV consultation website further specifies that the SV revenues would be used to renew 50% of all roads and 100% of footpaths.

We note that the council's initial Part A of its application contained 2 key errors in the modelling of the Baseline Scenario, which was also present in the LTFP. The Baseline Scenario should represent a scenario with no change in rates income. However, the baseline modelled for the council's LTFP included the following components:

- transferring \$4 million of Domestic Waste Management revenue to general rates revenue, which is equivalent to a 20.3% increase in general rates
- replacing the current rate structure with a minimum rate structure, increasing to a minimum rate of \$1,200 over 2 years.²⁰

Both of these components represent an increase in rates income, and are subject to IPART's approval through the SV and MR increase processes. Therefore they should not be included in a baseline scenario. When we raised this with the council, it resubmitted Part A of the application with these components excluded. These errors masked an even greater financial need for the SV than was initially the case.

For our analysis of the council's financial performance and position (section 4.1.3) we used the information in the council's revised Part A application.

4.1.3 Our analysis of the council's financial performance and position

We used information provided by the council in its application and IP&R documents to do our own analysis of the impact of the proposed SV on the council's financial performance and financial position. We calculated financial forecasts under 3 scenarios:

- 1 Proposed SV Scenario which includes the council's proposed SV revenue and expenditure.
- Baseline Scenario which does not include the council's proposed SV revenue or expenditure.
- Baseline with SV expenditure Scenario which includes the council's full expenditure from its proposed SV, without the additional revenue from the proposed SV. This scenario is a guide to the council's financial sustainability if it still went ahead with its full expenditure program included in its application but could only increase general income by the rate peg.

We then used these forecasts to examine the impact of the SV on key indicators of its financial performance and position – namely its operating performance ratio, net cash (or net debt) and infrastructure ratios.

Impact on Operating Performance Ratio

The Operating Performance Ratio (OPR) is a measure of a council's ongoing financial performance or sustainability. In general, a council with an OPR consistently greater than zero is considered to be financially sustainable because the OPR measures a council's ability to contain operating expenditure within operating revenue.¹¹ The OLG has set a benchmark for the OPR of greater than zero. (See Box 4.1 for more information.)

Straihfield Municipal Council



We calculated the council's forecast OPR over the next 10 years under the 3 scenarios (see Figure 4.1 and Table 4.1). We found that over the next 5 years*:

- under the Baseline Scenario, the council's average OPR would be -42.9%, which is significantly below the OLG benchmark of greater than 0%
- under the Baseline with SV expenditure Scenario, the council's average OPR would be -47.4%, which is even further below the OLG benchmark
- under the Proposed SV Scenario, the council's average OPR would be -6.7%, which is still below (but closer to) the OLG benchmark of greater than 0%.

This suggests that without the SV, the council may not be able to maintain current service levels and expenditure. In this situation, the council may not be financially sustainable.

Strathfield Municipal Council

We averaged the forecast OPR over a 5-year period rather than 10 years because we recognised forecasts over a longer period are subject to variability



Figure 4.1 The council's OPR from 2022-23 to 2032-33

Source: Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A Note: OPR shown excludes capital grants and contributions

Table 4.1 The council's projected OPR with proposed special variation, 2023-24 to 2032-33 (%)

	23-24	24-25	25-26	26-27	27-28	28-29	29-30	30-31	31-32	32-33
Proposed SV	-25.5	-11.0	-11	2.0	2.0	1.9	2.0	21	2.4	2.7
Baseune	44 5	-40.5	-412	-43.4	-451	-46.9	-48.8	-606	-52.3	-641
Baseline with SV expenditure	-49.5	-45.1	-45.6	-47.6	-49.2	-50.8	-52.5	-54.1	-55.7	-57.3

Source: Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A.

Impact on net cash

A council's net cash (or net debt) position is another indicator of its financial position. It indicates whether a council has significant cash reserves that could be used to fund the purpose of the proposed SV.

On 30 June 2022, the council held a total of \$43.7 million in cash reserves. Of these funds:

- \$22.6 million was externally restricted (i.e., subject to external legislative or contractual obligations, such as unexpended loans, developer contributions, stormwater and domestic waste management)
- \$17.4 million was internally restricted (i.e., subject to a council resolution to cover commitments and obligations expected to arise in the future and where it is prudent to hold cash in restrictions to cover those obligations, such as plant and vehicle replacement and employee leave entitlements)
- \$3.7 million was unrestricted (i.e., can be used to fund the council's day to day operations).

This suggests that the majority of the council's cash reserves are committed to other purposes and are not available to fund the proposed SV expenditure.

Strathfield Municipal Council

We calculated that as at 30 June 2023, the council will have a net cash of \$29.7 million and a net cash to income ratio of 96.8%. As Figure 4.2 shows, our analysis found that over the next 10 years:

- under the proposed SV Scenario, this net cash to income ratio would fall to 8.9% in 2025-26 and then rise steadily until it reaches 42.4% in 2032-33
- under the Baseline Scenario, this ratio would fall consistently and substantially, and by 2032-33 the council would have a net cash (debt) to income ratio of -379.5%.

This suggests that the SV is needed to avoid a significant, continuing decline in the net cash position over the longer term.



Figure 4.2 The council's net cash (debt) to income ratio, 2022-23 to 2032-33 (%)

Source: Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A and IPART calculations.

Taking account of the council's OPR and net cash position, we consider the council is in financial need for the proposed SV to support its financial sustainability.

Impact on infrastructure ratios

Managing infrastructure assets is an important council function. A council's ability to maintain and renew these assets as they depreciate is another indicator of its financial position. To measure this indicator, we used information provided by the council to assess its infrastructure backlog, infrastructure renewals and asset maintenance ratios, and compared them to OLG's benchmarks:

- The infrastructure backlog ratio indicates whether the council has a need for additional revenue to maintain its infrastructure assets. It shows the infrastructure backlog as a proportion of the total value of a council's infrastructure. OLG's benchmark for the infrastructure backlog ratio is less than 2.0%.
- The infrastructure renewals ratio measures the rate at which infrastructure assets are being
 renewed against the rate at which they are depreciating. OLG's benchmark for the
 infrastructure renewals ratio is greater than 100%. (See Box 4.2 for more information on these
 ratios and how we interpret them.)

Strathfield Municipal Council



Impact on infrastructure backlog ratio

As Figure 4.3 shows, we found that the council's infrastructure backlog ratio would be the same under both the Baseline and the Proposed SV Scenarios. The data used to create Figure 4.3 is provided by the council. However, the information the council has provided to IPART suggests it intends to spend some of the revenue from the SV on capital expenditure, which may influence the infrastructure backlog ratio. Additionally, the council has stated that it plans to borrow up to \$42 million to fund its asset renewal program.¹² Over the next 5 years, its average backlog ratio would be 3.3% over the next 5 years, which does not meet the OLG benchmark of less than 2%.

Strathfield Municipal Council



Figure 4.3 The council's infrastructure backlog ratio 2022-23 to 2032-33 (%)

Source Strathfield Municipal Council Application Part A

Impact on infrastructure renewals ratio

Similarly, the council's infrastructure renewals ratio would be the same under both the Baseline and the Proposed SV Scenario. The data used to create Figure 4.4 is provided by the council. However, the information the council has provided to IPART suggests it intends to spend some of the revenue from the SV on capital expenditure, which may influence the infrastructure renewals ratio. As Figure 4.4 shows, this ratio would meet the OLG's benchmark of greater than 100% over the SV period (2023-24 to 2026-27) under both scenarios, then would decline slowly over time, dipping slightly below 100% by 2028-29 and reaching 91.8% by 2032-33.



Figure 4.4 The council's infrastructure renewal ratio, 2022-23 to 2032-33 (%)

Source Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Alternatives to the rate rise

As required, we assessed whether, in establishing the need for the SV, the council's relevant IP&R documents canvassed alternatives to the rate rise to meet the financial need.

The council's SV application stated that the council conducted an extensive service review before deciding to apply for an SV. The council's Delivery Program and Long-Term Financial Plan outline the council's consideration of alternatives to the SV. The information provided indicates that it did consider and has pursued a wide range of alternatives to an SV to address its financial need. These include discontinuing some services, making productivity improvements, and increasing its revenue, including from fees and charges (see section 4.5.2 for more detail).

4.2 OLG Criterion 2: The council demonstrated community awareness

Criterion 2 requires the council to provide evidence that the community is aware of the need for and extent of the proposed rate increase. It requires the council to:

- communicate the full cumulative increase of the proposed SV in percentage terms and in dollar terms for the average ratepayer, by rating category
- · outline its ongoing efficiency measures and performance
- use a variety of engagement methods to ensure community awareness and provide opportunities for community input.

The criterion does not require the council to demonstrate community support for the SV application.

Note: See appendix A for the full assessment criteria

To assess this OLG criterion, we considered stakeholder comments about community awareness. We also analysed the council's community engagement on the proposed SV. The sections below discuss our assessment, and why we found that the council met this OLG criterion.

4.2.1 Stakeholder comments on community awareness

In their submission to us, the stakeholder expressed the view that the council's:

- community consultation materials did not accurately convey the full cumulative increase of the proposed SV and its impact on ratepayers
- community engagement strategy lacked variety and meaningful engagement.

We considered these concerns, alongside other available information.

Strathfield Municipal Council

4.2.2 Our assessment of the council's engagement and consultation

To assess the effectiveness of the council's community engagement and consultation on the proposed SV, we considered whether:

- the information provided to ratepayers was sufficient and clear
- · the variety of engagement methods used were effective
- the process used to consult the community provided timely opportunities for ratepayers to provide input and feedback on the proposed SV, and
- the outcomes from the consultation were considered in preparing the SV application.

Information provided to ratepayers

We found that the material the council prepared for ratepayers on its proposed SV included most of the content needed to ensure ratepayers were well informed and able to engage with the council during the consultation process. For example, these materials explained:

- the need for the SV
- the alternative options the council had already pursued, the other measures in place to help address the financial deficit, and the service decline expected without the SV
- some of the council's efficiency and productivity measures
- how stakeholders could have their say
- the average annual increases and cumulative increases in both dollar and percentage terms for residential and business ratepayers with the SV over 4-year period
- the average annual increases and cumulative increases in percentage terms only for residential and business ratepayers without, expressed as the rate peg
- the reduction in the domestic waste management charge for residential ratepayers associated with the SV.

We also found that these materials were generally clear. However, the council could have made the extent of the proposed rate increases clearer for ratepayers by also expressing the annual and cumulative increases under the baseline (no SV, no SV expenditure) scenario in dollar terms.

In addition, as section 4.1.2 discussed, the modelling for the baseline scenario presented in the version of the LTFP the council consulted the community on included 2 errors. This means the LTFP did not accurately present the council's financial position without the SV. The LTFP incorrectly assumed additional revenue equal to the reduction in the domestic waste management charge (DMWC) had been approved. However, the council's consultation material did correctly consult on the impact of the ratepayers in both the size of the SV and the reduction of the DMWC. Overall, we are satisfied that the council demonstrated that the community is aware of the need for and extent of a rate rise.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Engagement methods used

We found the council used an appropriate and comprehensive range engagement methods to promote awareness of and obtain community views on its proposed rate increase. For example, throughout the consultation period, it:

- created a bespoke community engagement website that provided a range of information including;
 - a summary of its SV application
 - answers to Frequently Asked Questions
 - an information booklet in 10 languages
 - a link to the community survey
 - a link to the online submission form/feedback process and information on how the community can have their say
 - examples of future impacts of rates for different land values
 - links to its IP&R documents
 - a list of consultation opportunities
- directly mailed to all Strathfield LGA ratepayers, businesses and households:
 - a 4-page information pack
 - a letter from the mayor
 - an information flyer
- emailed the 4-page information pack to all Strathfield LGA ratepayers, businesses and households
- conducted an online community survey (which received 248 responses)
- gave stakeholders options to provide feedback through online and email submissions
- conducted community presentations by senior council staff and consultants, including:
 - 3 community information sessions (2 in person, 1 online) for which all residents received notification, and 1 of which was made available on the council's YouTube channel
 - 4 pop-up stalls to facilitate conversations with the community about the SV application
- produced special e-newsletter editions with information and an invitation to provide feedback
- made social media posts on the SV including Facebook. Twitter and Instagram
- published a media release
- provided signage and/or banners on council buildings and other key locations such as bus shelters.¹⁰

However, we did note some issues with the design of the online community survey. Specifically:

- The question "do you support Strathfield Council remaining financially sustainable? Yes/No"³⁴ is a leading question, which appears unlikely to generate many if any negative responses.
- The survey asks whether the respondent prefers Option 1 or 2 for the SV, referring to a 2-year or 4-year implementation period for the SV. However, there is no discrete choice available in the survey to prefer 'no SV'.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Process for community consultation

The council primarily consulted with the community on the proposed SV throughout December 2022 and January 2023. For example, on 6 December 2022 the council's website went live, mail out information packs were sent, and the community survey went live. Community presentations took place in December, with some pop-up stalls taking pace in January.³⁵

We note that as this was also the new year's period, it could be considered a challenging time to engage with the community. However, the council supplied a range of metrics of engagement for its website, social media, mail out numbers, survey responses, and online submissions that suggest the community was nevertheless made aware of the proposal.

Outcomes of community consultation

OLG Criterion 2 does not require the council to demonstrate community support for the proposed special variation. However, it does require the council to consider the results of community consultation in preparing its application.

We found that the council did consider the results of community consultation in preparing its application. For example, its report on community engagement indicated that:¹⁰

- Of the 248 respondents to its online community survey:
 - 56% said they preferred the proposed SV to be implemented over multiple years rather than the 1-year option
 - 81% said they were aware of the SV proposals
 - 70% said they understood the information provided by the council
 - Most of those who made open-ended responses were not supportive of the SV, and
 many said they would prefer the council to focus on better managing finances and costs.
- Of the 35 submissions received, the main themes were:
 - concerns about the affordability of the proposed rate rises and the community's capacity to pay given the rising cost of living and inflation
 - the perceived inequity in the council's current rating structure, with houses carrying a larger share of rates
 - concerns about the council's management of its finances, resources and costs, with many stakeholders indicating that they were shocked at the council's current financial state and concerned about poor council decision-making and wanted better transparency and accountability
 - the view that the council should focus on prioritising key services and making savings, rather than increasing rates.
- 2 submissions opposed the council's proposed changes to its rating structure, particularly the introduce of an industrial rating category and the associated rate increases, on affordability grounds.

In response to the consultation, the council resolved to apply for the minimum rate rise over 2 years rather than the initially proposed 4 years, and the SV over 4 years rather than the initially proposed 2 years.

Straihfield Municipal Council

4.3 OLG Criterion 3: The council demonstrated the SV's impact on ratepayers is reasonable

Criterion 3 requires the council to show that the impact on ratepayers is reasonable considering current rates. The community's capacity to pay, and the proposed purpose of the special variation

Note: See appendix A for the full assessment criteria

To assess this OLG criterion, we considered stakeholder comments on the SV's impact on ratepayers, and analysed the council's assessment of the impact of its proposed SV on ratepayers. We also considered whether the council has policies in place to mitigate impacts of rate rises, including whether there is a hardship policy.

The sections below discuss our assessment, and why we found that the council met this OLG criterion.

4.3.1 Stakeholder comments on impact on ratepayers

In the submissions to us, the stakeholder raised a range of concerns related to the reasonable impact criterion. In particular, they discussed that the proposed rate increases:

- disproportionately affect approximately 20% of ratepayers who own detached houses and is significant in years 3 and 4 of the proposed SV period
- may pose financial challenges for residents with lower incomes, such as pensioners and job seekers.

We considered these concerns, alongside other available information.

4.3.2 Our analysis of the council's assessment of the SV's impact on ratepayers

We analysed the council's assessment of the impact of the proposed SV on ratepayers, and the community's financial capacity to pay the proposed increased rates. We also considered how the council's rates have changed over the past 6 years, and how its rates compare to those of other councils.

Overall, we found that while the proposed rate rises are significant, their impact on ratepayers in general is likely to be reasonable. This is because the council's current rates are generally low to very low compared to those of neighbouring and comparable councils. In addition, the median household income in its LGA is higher than all but one of the neighbouring LGAs (Canada Bay, whose council is also applying for an SV). However, we acknowledge that some areas within the LGA that are relatively disadvantaged, and the rate rises may create affordability challenges for ratepayers in these areas.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Impact on average rates

The council estimated the increase in average rates associated with its proposed SV for each main ratepayer category. As Table 4.2 shows, the council estimated that over the 4-year SV the average residential rate would increase by about 90.7% and the average business rates would increase by 97.9%.

As previously discussed, the council's proposed \$245 reduction of in the annual domestic waste management charge is expected to offset some of the rate increase for residential ratepayers. We estimated that with this reduction, the net increase for these ratepayers over the 4 years is 61.7%.

	2022-23	2023-24	2024-25	2025-26	2026-27	Cumulative increase \$	Cumulative increase %
Residential average \$ rates	846	1,130	1277	1,500	1,612		
5 increase		284	167	223	112	767	
% increase		33.6	13.0	17.5	7.5		90.7
Net Change (inc. DWHC reduction)		(245)				522	617
Business average \$ rates	4.137	5,737	6,483	7,617	8,188		
Sincrease		1600	746	1.124	571	4.051	
% increase		38.7	13.0	17.5	7.5		97.9

Table 4.2 Impact of the approved special variation on average rates

Note: These figures have been rounded in calculation and therefore summations on a whole may not appear to be correct. Source: IPART calculations

Community's capacity to pay

The council commissioned and considered a capacity to pay report, which concluded that, overall, the community has capacity to pay the proposed rate increases. As section 2.2 discussed, this conclusion appears to be based primarily on the Strathfield LGA's relatively high SEIFA ranking. The report found this ranking means the LGA is more advantaged than about 61% of all Australian LGAs.

The report also found that there are areas of significant disadvantage in the LGA, including South Strathfield and Homebush. It stated that these areas have high proportions of private renters, and the impact of the rate rises will depend on the arrangements with their landlord. It indicated this impact is likely to be minimal but did not provide evidence to support this view.

We noted some shortcomings in the council's capacity to pay analysis. First, while it considered the cost-of-living changes between 2015-16 and 2020-21, it did not incorporate the impacts of the more recent increases in inflation and cost of living.

Second, it did not explicitly consider the community's willingness to pay. However, the council told us that it did consider willingness to pay in its public consultation about the closure of the Strathfield "Connector" bus service. In this way, at a high level, the community was made aware of the trade-off between rate levels and the services the council can afford to provide.

Strathfield Municipal Council

How the council's rates changed over time

Over the past 6 years, the average annual increases in the council's residential and business rates have been less than the rate peg. For example, as Table 4.3 shows, residential rates have increased at an annual average of 1%. This compares to the average rate peg of 2.1% over the same period.

Table 4.3 Historical average rates in Strathfield Municipal Council 2017-18 to 2022-23 (\$)

	2017-18	2018-19	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22	2022-23	Average annual growth (%)
Residential	804	785	791	803	819	846	1.0
Business	4,747	4,931	5,063	4,409	4,497	4,137	-27

Note: FY22 is estimated based on FY21 escalated by the rate peg and FY23 is from the council's SV application Source: IPART calculations

How the council's rates compare to other councils

Box 4.3 Comparable councils

In our analysis, we have compared Strathfield Municipal Council to other councils in several ways.

Office of Local Government (OLG) groups

- The Office of Local Government (OLG) groups similar councils together for comparison purposes.
- Strathfield Municipal Council is in OLG Group 2 which is considered an urban metropolitan area and also includes Burwood Council, Hunter's Hill Council, Lane Cove Council, Mosman Council, and Woollahra Municipal Council.
- The OLG groupings are based on broad demographic variables such as total population, level of development, and typical land use. It should be noted that here can still be broad differences between councils within the same OLG group.

Socio-Economic Indexes for Areas (SEIFA) rank

- SEIFA is a product developed by the Australian Bureau of Statistics that ranks areas in Australia according to relative socio-economic advantage and disadvantage.
- Strathfield Municipal Council has a SEIFA rank of 113 which is high and indicates relative advantage
- The four councils with closest SEIFA rank within the OLG group 2 are Burwood Council, Lane Cove Council and Mosman Council.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Box 4.3 Comparable councils

Median household income

- The councils can be ranked by the median household income.
- We compared Strathfield Municipal Council to the three councils within OLG group 2 with closest median income ranking. These are Burwood Council, Lane Cove Council and Mosman Council.

Neighbouring councils

- We compared Strathfield Municipal Council to the neighbouring councils of Burwood Council, Canada Bay Council, Canterbury-Bankstown Council, City of Parramatta Council, and Cumberland Council.
- These councils are geographically close to Strathfield Municipal Council but do not necessarily share a common border.

The council's current average rates – that is, before the proposed SV – are low compared to those of its neighbouring councils and comparable NSW councils in terms of their SEIFA score (which measures their population's relative socio-economic disadvantage) and their population's median household income. As Table 4.4 shows, in 2022-23 the council's:

- average residential rates were significantly lower than those of all neighbouring councils, comparable councils based on both SEIFA score and income, and the average for other councils in its OLG group.
- average business rates were significantly lower than most of its neighbouring councils and comparable councils based on SEIFA score and income, but similar to the average for all other councils in its OLG group.
- outstanding rates ratio was lower than most of its neighbouring councils, but higher than
 those of comparable councils based on SEIFA score and income and the average for other
 councils in its OLG group.

Table 4.4 Comparison of the council's average rates and socio-economic indicators with those of other councils prior to the SV (2022-23)

Council (OLG Group 2)	Average residential rateª (\$)	Average business rate (\$)	Median annual household income ^b (\$)	Average residential rates to median household income ratio (%)	Outstanding rates ratio	SEIFA Index NSW ^c Ranking
Strathfield Municipal	846	4,137	109,460	0.8	5.2	113
Neighbouring councils						
Canada Bay	1,003	3,274	123,292	0.8	4,4	119

Strathfield Municipal Council

Council (OLG Group 2)	Average residential rateª (\$)	Average business rate (\$)	Median annual household income ^o (\$)	Average residential rates to median household income ratio (%)	Outstanding rates ratio	SEIFA Index NSW ^c Ranking
Burwood	1.534	7.183	97.084	16	45	106
Canterbury-Bankstown	1,229	6.303	80,912	1.5	6.3	72
Cumberland	1,043	7.796	87.256	12	64	69
Parramatla	1,027	đ	106,652	10	8.6	112
Average	1.168	6,139	99.039	1.2	6.0	95.6
Comparable councils (SEIFA)						
Hunters Hill	2.328	1.326	155:895	15	47	125
Lane Cove	1,356	5,122	145,652	0.9	4.7	126
Burwood	1,534	7.183	97.084	16	45	106
Average	1,740	4,544	132,877	1.3	4.7	119
Comparable councils (Income)						
Lane Cove	1,356	5,122	145,652	0.9	47	126
Mosman	1,553	3:356	150,384	10	33	128
Burwood	1,534	7,183	97,084	1.6	4.5	106
Average	1.481	5,220	131.040	1.2	4.2	120
Group 2 average (excluding Strathfield)	1,653	4,161	143,000	1.2	4.3	123

a. The average residential rate (ordinary and special) is calculated by dividing total Ordinary Rates revenue by the number of

assessments in the category.
 Median annual household income is based on 2016 ABS Census data.

c. This is the SEIFA index of Relative Socio-economic Advantage and Disadvantage. The highest possible ranking is 130, which denotes a council that is least disadvantaged in NSW.
 d. The business rate for Paramatta was not available

d. The business rate for Parramatta was not available Source: OLG data: ABS, Socio-economic Indexes for Areas (SEIFA) 2016, March 2020; ABS, 2021 Census DataPacks, General Community Profile, Local Government Areas, NSW, Median Weekly Household Income and IPART calculations.

With the proposed SV, the council's average residential rates would still be relatively low but its average business rates would be relatively high. As Table 4.5 shows, in 2026-27, which is the last year of the proposed SV period, the council's:

- average residential rates are expected to be below the average for the other councils in its OLG group, below the average of comparable councils based on SEIFA score, and in line with comparable councils based on income, but above the average for neighbouring councils
- average business rates are expected to be substantially higher than the average for other councils in its OLG group, neighbouring councils and comparable councils based on income or SEIFA score.

We note that the information provided in Table 4.5 does not include the impact of other councils potentially receiving an SV from 2023-24 onwards.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Table 4.5 Comparison of the council's average rates with those of other councils for the period of the SV (\$)

Council (OLG Group)	2022-23	2023-34	2024-25	2025-26	2026-27
Residential					
Strathfield Municipal.	846	1.130	1.277	1500	1.612
OLG Group 2 (excluding Strathfield)	1,653	1,733	1,776	1,821	1,866
Neighbouring councils (average)	1.168	1,221	1,264	1,309	1,342
Comparable councils (SEIFA) (average)	1,740	1,836	1,882	1,929	1,977
Comparable councils (Income) (average)	1,481	1,536	1,574	1,614	1,654
Business					
Strathfield Municipal	4.137	5/37	6.483	7.617	5,185
OLG Group 2 (excluding Strathfield)	4,161	4,326	4,434	4,545	4,659
Neighbouring councils (average)	6,139	6,431	6,675	6,925	7,099
Comparable councils (SEIFA) (average)	4,544	4,730	4,648	4,969	5,094
Comparable councils (Income) (average)	5.220	5.413	5.549	5,687	5.830

Note: The average residential rate (ordinary and special) is calculated by dividing total Ordinary Rates revenue by the number of assessments in the category. Source IPART calculations

4.3.3 The council's hardship policy

A hardship policy can play an important role in mitigating the impact of an SV on vulnerable ratepayers. Based on our assessment, we are satisfied that council has a hardship policy in place.

This policy offers assistance to ratepayers who are experiencing genuine financial difficulties in paying their rates and charges. This assistance may take the form of:

- waiving interest
- establishing payment plans
- \$250 pensioner concessions. ٠

The council indicated that in general only a small number of residents use its hardship policy each year. Most are pensioners, who are assisted through the \$250 pensioner concession. Whether or not hardship-related, the policy also offers benefits to specific groups including Commonwealth Seniors Health Care Card Holders, Centrelink Card Holders, and Veterans Affairs beneficiaries. The council reports there are approximately 1,300 people who currently access these benefits. 17

The council has committed to a review of its hardship policy following community feedback.

Strathfield Municipal Council

4.4 OLG Criterion 4: The council appropriately exhibited, approved and adopted its IP&R documents

Criterion 4 requires the council to exhibit, approve and adopt the relevant Integrated Planning and Reporting (IP&R) documents before applying for the proposed SV.

Note: See appendix A for the full assessment criteria

To assess whether the council met this OLG criterion, we checked the information provided by the council. We found that it met the OLG criterion. The council:

- publicly exhibited its Community Strategic Plan, previous Delivery Program, and previous LTFP from 5 May 2022 to 2 June 2022
- those documents were then adopted on 7 June 2022
- then publicly exhibited a revised Delivery Program, and Long-Term Financial Plan (LTFP) from 6 December 2022 to 31 January 2023
- those documents were adopted on 28 February 2023
- adopted its Asset Management Policy and Strategy on 6 December 2022.
- The council submitted its SV application on 3 March 2023.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Box 4.4 IP&R documents

The Integrated Planning and Reporting (IP&R) framework allows councils and the community to engage in important discussions about service levels and funding priorities and to plan for a sustainable future. This framework therefore underpins decisions on the revenue required by each council to meet the community's needs.

The relevant documents are the Community Strategic Plan. Delivery Program. Long-Term Financial Plan (LTFP) and, where applicable, Asset Management Plan. Of these, the Community Strategic Plan and Delivery Program require (if amended) public exhibition for 28 days (and re exhibition if amended). The OLG Guidelines require that the LTFP be posted on the council's website.

Source Office of Local Government Integrated Planning and Reporting Guidelines-

4.5 OLG Criterion 5: The council explained and quantified its productivity and cost containment strategies

Criterion 5 requires councils to explain the productivity improvements and cost containment strategies that have been realised in past years and are expected to be realised over the proposed SV period. Councils should present their productivity improvements and cost containing strategies in the context of ongoing efficiency measures and indicate if the estimated financial impact of those measures have been incorporated in the council's Long Term Financial Plan.

Note: See appendix A for the full assessment criteria

To assess this OLG criterion, we considered stakeholders' comments on the council's productivity and cost containment strategy, analysed the information provided by the council, and examined some key indicators of the council's efficiency. The sections below discuss our assessment, and why we found that the council met this OLG criterion.

4.5.1 Stakeholder comments on productivity and cost containment

In their submission to us, the stakeholder raised a range of concerns related to the productivity and cost containment criterion. In particular, they said that the council:

- should distinguish between statutory duties and discretionary expenditures in its submission
- did not seriously consider alternatives to the rate rise.

We have considered these concerns as part of our assessment of this criterion.

Strathfield Municipal Council

4.5.2 Our analysis of the council's information on productivity and cost containment strategies

The council's SV application outlined the productivity and cost containment measures it has implemented to date and identified the measures it proposes to apply over the SV period. Many of the implemented and proposed measures were identified in the council's service review. Both the past and proposed productivity and cost containment measures have been quantified and incorporated into the modelling undertaken for the updated LTFP.

Past productivity and cost containment strategies

The council's SV application and its report on its service review describe a large range of initiatives the council has implemented to reduce costs, improve productivity, or increase revenues from fees and charges. Most of these initiatives resulted from the council's service review. Examples include:

- closing the High Street Library and installation of a book locker for access to book collections
- installing LED street lighting
- · reducing staffing numbers at the library and over weekends
- installing solar panels on the library building
- reducing diesel consumption through plant and fleet decision-making
- closing the Hudson Park Golf Course (which operated at a deficit) and offsetting the surplus
 realised from the Golf Driving Range
- raising revenue from bus shelter advertising
- stopping cash handling within the customer service centre, library and golf range
- implementing the DA tracker
- reviewing contract terms
- removing the arborist function and using contractors as required
- closing an aged care centre
- introducing a facilities and sports field booking system
- introducing a waste clean-up booking system
- reducing ranger services for amenities
- · reviewing and adjusting its investment strategy, which is now providing better trending yields
- · implementing VendorPanel to increase value and reduce risk
- · seeking sponsorship of events to offset costs
- introducing charges to offset merchant charges on credit cards
- introducing new phone system including MiCollab, which enables seamless communication (and connection) across multiple platforms and has a desktop and app solution
- introducing a customer relationship management system
- refining its booking invoicing and introducing electronic invoicing invoices for bookings are now completed by 1 officer (previously involved 5 officers and lengthy approval process)

Strathfield Municipal Council

- introducing electronic delegations and legislative compliance system to manage delegations and legislative compliance
- introducing registers for leasing and licensing, which moves the management away from spreadsheets
- introducing electronic planning certificates including online payments.^{ab}

The council quantified the total annual savings from these measures as \$2.213 million per year.³⁹ This is equivalent to approximately 4.4% of its total operating expenditure for 2023-24.

Planned productivity and cost containment strategies over the SV period

The council's application indicated that it proposes to implement further productivity and cost containment strategies over the SV period. The highest priority measures include:

- ceasing to provide the Strathfield "Connector" bus service, in response to community consultation
- making a driving range business plan to improve returns
- reducing its ICT infrastructure hosting costs by rationalising resources and decommissioning unused and old systems
- undertaking an off-street parking review to increase income
- maximising revenue from the council's property portfolio.

The council estimated that ongoing annual savings from its proposed measures are approximately \$1.4 million. This is equivalent to approximately 2.8% of total operating expenditure in 2023-24. The council has also committed to an annual service review process.

4.5.3 Indicators of the council's efficiency

We examined a range of indicators of the efficiency of the council's operations and asset management, including looking at how these indicators have changed over time and how they compare with those of similar councils. This data is presented in Table 4.6 and Table 4.7 below.

We found that, over recent years the council's:

- number of full time equivalent (FTE) staff has increased at an average rate of about 3.1% per annum
- ratio of the population to FTEs has declined by an average of 0.2% per annum
- average costs per employee have increased materially, by an average of 7.8% per annum, but its employee costs as a percentage of operating costs have increased by less than this at an average of 3.9% per annum.

We also found that, compared to other councils in its OLG group, the council has more FTEs but a higher ratio of population to FTE, and a lower average cost per employee.

We note that these performance indicators only provide a high-level overview of the council's productivity at a point in time. Additional information would be required to accurately assess the council's efficiency and its scope for future productivity gains and cost savings.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Table 4.6 Trends in selected performance indicators, for Strathfield Municipal Council, 2017-18 to 2020-21

Performance indicator	2017-18	2018-19	2019-20	2020-21	Average annual change (%)
FTE staff (number)	207.0	208.0	217.0	2270	31
Ratio of population to FTE	211.6	217.0	216.2	210.4	+0.2
Average cost per FTE (\$)	74,667	74,476	87,161	93,471	7.8
Employee costs as % of operating expenditure (General Fund only) (%)	39.1	37.5	43.5	43.9	3.9

Source: IPART calculations

Table 4.7 Select comparator indicators for Strathfield Municipal Council

	Strathfield Municipal Council	OLG Group 3 Average	NSW Average
General profile			
Area (km2)	14	9	5,573
Population	47,767	37,316	63,928
General Fund operating expenditure (Sm)	48.4	57.1	94.8
General Fund operating revenue per capita (\$)	1,006	1,594	
Rates revenue as % of General Fund income (%)	662	55.2	46,0
Own-source revenue ratio (%)	83.5	87.3	67.1
Productivity (labour input) indicators			
FTE staff	227.0	191.2	3817
Ratio of population to FTE	210,4	195.2	167.5
Average cost per FTE (\$)	93,471	113,754	98,943
Employee costs as % of operating expenditure (General Fund only) (%)	43.9	381	37.6
General Fund operating expenditure per capita (\$)	1,012	1,529	1,483

Source: OLG, Time Series Data 2020-21 and IPART calculations.

4.6 Any other matter that IPART considers relevant

IPART may take into account any other matter that it considers relevant.

Note: See appendix A for the full assessment criteria

We consider that a relevant matter is whether the council has been granted an SV over the past 5 years, and if so, whether the council has complied with any conditions.

The council has not had an SV to its general income over the last 5 years. Its last SV application was in 1994.

Strathfield Municipal Council

IPART's assessment of the council's minimum rate increase application

5 IPART's assessment of the council's minimum rate increase application

Councils can apply for a minimum rate increase (MR increase) either in conjunction with an SV, or as a standalone adjustment (that is, without also seeking to increase their general income by more than the rate peg).

Strathfield Municipal Council applied to introduce a minimum rate to replace its current base rate structure. This would involve a two-year increase in the rates for those properties which, from 2023-24, would be minimum rate properties if the MR increase is approved. For residential properties currently paying the average base rate, their rates will increase by 68% in 2023-24 as the minimum rate is introduced and then by 15% in 2024-25. For business properties currently paying the average base rate, their rates by 38% in 2023-24 and 15% in 2024-25, for a cumulative increase of 59%. The MR introduction and increase would result in a minimum rate of \$1,040 in 2023-24 and \$1,200 in 2024-25 (for both residential and business rate categories).

We assessed the council's application against the 3 criteria set out in the Office of Local Government's Minimum Rate Guidelines (MR Guidelines). We found that it met all OLG criteria for its proposed MR increase because it:

- clearly explained rationale for the proposed MR increases
- clearly explained the impact of the MR increases IPART in its application, to the community through its consultation materials, and in exhibited IP&R documents
- sufficiently engaged with and informed the community of the proposed MR increases.

Our detailed assessment and the reasons for our decision are set out below.

5.1 OLG Criterion 1: The council provided a clear rationale for increasing minimum rates

Criterion 1 requires IPART to assess the council s rationale for increasing minimum rates above the statutory amount

Note: See appendix A2 for the full assessment criteria

We found that the council met this OLG criterion, because it clearly explained the rationale for its proposed MR increases in its IP&R documents, community consultation materials, and Part B of the MR increase application.

Strathfield Municipal Council

IPART's assessment of the council's minimum rate increase application

For example, in its application to IPART the council explained that it seeks to use the proposed MR increases to rebalance its rating income between units and detached houses. It stated that this rebalancing would:

- create a more equitable distribution of the rate burden between detached dwellings and apartments/units
- support service provision for a growing population.²⁰

Because rates are based on land value, this can lead to detached dwelling owners paying a greater overall share of rates, even though the population housed in apartments also drive infrastructure and service costs and may have capacity to pay. This is an important issue given the LGA is experiencing significant population growth, much of it in the form of apartments rather than detached houses.

The MR Guidelines discuss minimum rates in the context of rating principles. The MR Guidelines also state that:

"Where applicable, councils should make reference to the relevant parts of their Integrated Planning and Reporting documentation to demonstrate how the criteria have been met."a

The council explained in its Delivery Program²² and Long-Term Financial Plan³³ the proposed change it is rate structure and MR increases will help ensure a more equitable rate burden. It also explained this rationale in its community consultation materials. In particular, in the Frequently Asked Questions section of its SV information website, it stated that: *

"A minimum rate system is based on land value. Anyone whose land value is under a certain dollar amount threshold, pays the minimum rate. If a ratepayer's land value is over the threshold, they pay an amount based on the ad valorem.

This ensures that residents who live in units that have low land value, but use just as many Council services, are paying their fair share of rates."24

5.2 OLG Criterion 2: The council has demonstrated the impact on ratepayers

Criterion 2 requires IPART to assess the impact on ratepayers, including the level of the proposed minimum rates and the number and proportion of ratepayers that will be on the minimum rates, by rating category or sub-category

Note: See appendix A 2 for the full assessment criteria

⁹ This information was also provided to the community in print.

Strathfield Municipal Council

IPART's assessment of the councit's minimum rate increase application

According to the MR Guidelines, councils must provide information on the impact of the proposed MR increases on ratepayers, including:

- the level of minimum rates for ratepayers whose rates will be increased, and
- the number and proportion of ratepayers that will be on the minimum rates, by rating or subcategory.

We found that the council provided sufficient information to demonstrate that it has met this OLG criterion. In particular, its application clearly identified the current and the proposed minimum rates levels in dollar terms (Table 5.1) and its proposed MR increase in percentage terms (Table 5.2).

	Current average base rate 2022-23	Minimum rate 2023-24	Minimum rate 2024-25	Cumulative increase
Residential	620	1,040	1.200	580
Business	754	1.040	1.200	446
Business North		1,040	1,200	
Business South		1.040	1,200	
Business Strathfield Town Cen	ire	1,040	1,200	

Source: Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A, Worksheet 5a

Table 5.2 The council's proposed minimum rate increase, 2022-23 to 2024-25 (%)

	2023-24	2024-25	Cumulative increase
Residential	68%	15%	93%
Businiess	38/2	15%	59%

Source: Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A. Worksheet 5a.

In addition, the council's application indicated that the majority of its ratepayers pay the residential rate, and that a majority residential ratepayers will pay the minimum rate in 2023-24 if its MR application is approved. According to the council:

*As per the Operational Plan 2022-23, Council has 16,547 residential ratepayers and 1,429 business ratepayers.

Following the introduction of the minimum rate structure. Council expects that approximately 77% of residential ratepayers, 46% of business general and CBD ratepayers and 55% of business industrial ratepayers will pay the minimum rate.*©

Table 5.3 summarises the number and proportion of minimum ratepayers by rating category over the next 5 years. The significant majority of residential ratepayers on the minimum rate reflects the predominance of unit housing in the LGA.

Strathfield Municipal Council

IPART's assessment of the councit's minimum rate increase application

	Resid	ential	a second second	eneral and Town Centre	Indu	strial	
	% of all assessments on MR	Number of MR assessments	% of all assessments on MR	Number of MR assessments	% of all assessments on MR	Number of MR assessments	
2023-24	-77%	(2159	46%	308	56%	-414	
2024-25	79%	12,210	46%	311	56%	421	
2025-28	72%	11.890	452	305	50%	378	
2026-27	70%	12,061	45%	300	48%	363	

Table 5.3 The number and proportion of assessments subject to the minimum rate, 2022-23 to 2026-27 (\$)

Source Reproduced from Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part B, p 14

The council commissioned and considered a capacity to pay report. This report found that the Strathfield LGA's relatively higher median household income and other SEIFA metrics indicate the community has the capacity to pay for the proposed MR increases on average across the LGA. However, it also found there is relative disadvantage in some parts of the LGA, namely Strathfield South (Greenacre and Belfield).^h

The council noted in Part B of its MR increase application that while 90% of residents in Strathfield South will be on the minimum rate, there are higher proportions of residents renting and in social housing who are less likely to feel the full impacts of the MR increase. However, while this makes sense for social housing tenants, it is less clear that private renters would necessarily be shielded from these rate increases, especially in the current environment of low rental vacancy rates in Sydney.³⁹

The council also noted that following community consultation, it committed to a review of its hardship policy to help manage affordability issues.

5.3 OLG Criterion 3: The council undertook community consultation

Criterion 3 requires IPART to assess the consultation the council has unciertaken to obtain the community's views on the proposal.

Note: See appendix A2 for the full assessment criteria

We found that the council met this OLG criterion. It engaged and consulted the community on the proposed MR increase as part of its consultation on its proposed SV (see section 4.2 for more details).

Please see section 3 on Criterion 3 for more detail on the council's capacity to pay report.

Strathfield Municipal Council

IPART's assessment of the councit's minimum rate increase application

The council included information about the minimum rate rise alongside information about the SV proposal, including:

- on its bespoke website for consultation and information on the proposed SV and MR increase
- in the presentations made to the community
- in its information booklets and flyers that were mailed and emailed to businesses, households, and other ratepayers
- in its IP&R documents that were publicly exhibited and consulted on (Delivery Program, Long Term Financial Plan Report).

Key consultation materials including the website, community presentation, information booklet, background paper and FAO sheet presented 3 key pieces of information about the MR increase:

- the rationale for moving to a minimum rate approach
- what the increase would be for minimum rate payers in total annual dollar terms (and the cumulative increase in dollars)¹
- how the community could contribute feedback to the consultation process.

The council's Community Feedback Report summarised the feedback on the proposed MR increase it received through the online survey and online feedback submissions (and other channels). It stated that:

"the change to Minimum/Ad Valorem generally received comments of support, with submissions arguing that it was a fairer outcome for all ratepayers, better representing the cost of services and infrastructure provided by Council."27

We note that there were some differences in the community consultation materials and the final numbers in the LTFP and the council's application to IPART. This reflects the council's decision to implement the minimum rate rise over 2 years rather than the initially proposed 4 years, in response to feedback received during the community consultation process.

It appears that the MR increase was never represented in percentage terms, annually or cumulatively. However, this is not a stated requirement of the MR guidelines.

Strathfield Municipal Council

6 IPART's decisions on the special variation and minimum rate increase

6.1 Decision on the special variation

Based on our assessment of the council's application against the 6 OLG criteria and consideration of stakeholder submissions, we have approved the council's proposed permanent SV to general income from 2023-24 to 2026-27.

The approved increase to general income is set out in Table 6.1 below.

Table 6.1 IPART's decision on the special variation to general income (%)

	2023-24	2024-25	2025-26	2026-27
Permanent increase above the rate peg	31.4	10.5	15.0	5.0
Rate peg	3.7	25	25	25
Total increase	351	13.0	17.5	7.5
Cumulative increase	3510	52.66	79.38	92.83

Note: The 2023-24 rate peg is the actual rate peg issued by IPART. The rate peg of 2.5% from 2024-25 is the assumed rate peg that the OLG Guidelines advise councils to use in their forecasts. The approved total increase will not change when an actual rate peg is set in future years.

IPART has made this decision on the following conditions:

- The council uses the additional income for the purpose of funding the proposed program.
- The council report in its annual report for each year from 2023-24 to 2027-28 (inclusive):
 - the program of expenditure that was actually funded by the additional income, and any
 differences between this program and the proposed program;
 - any significant differences between the council's actual revenues, expenses and operating balance and the projected revenues, expenses and operating balance as outlined in the Long-Term Financial Plan, and the reasons for those differences;
 - the outcomes achieved as a result of the additional income;
 - the productivity savings and cost containment measures the council has in place, the annual savings achieved through these measures, and what these savings equate to as a proportion of the council's total annual expenditure; and
 - whether or not the productivity improvements identified in its application have been implemented, and if not, the rationale for not implementing them.

6.1.1 Impact on ratepayers

IPART sets the maximum allowable increase in the council's general income, but the council determines how it allocates any increase across different categories of ratepayer. Based on what the council has told us in its application, the expected impacts on ratepayers under the approved SV are shown in Table 6.2 below. This shows that, if the council chooses to increase rates so as to recover the maximum permitted general income under the approved SV:

Strathfield Municipal Council

- the average residential rate would increase by \$767 or 90.7% by 2026-27
- the average business rate would increase by \$4,051 or 97.9% by 2026-27.

We note that the council has proposed to offset some of the rate increases for residential ratepayers by reducing its domestic waste management charge. We estimate this would reduce the net impact on the average residential ratepayer to 61.7% over the 4 years.

We also note the council has a hardship policy to assist customers experiencing financial hardship, as outlined in section 4.3.3.

Table 6.2 Indicative annual increases in average rates under the approved SV (2023-24 to 2026-27)

	2022-23	2023-24	2024-25	2025-26	2026-27	Cumulative increase \$	Cumulative increase %
Residential average \$ rates	846	1,130	1,277	1,500	1,612		
\$ increase		284	147	223	112	767	
% increase		33.6	13.0	17.5	7.5		90.7
Business average Sirates	4.137	5,737	6,483	7,617	8,188		
\$ increase		1,600	746	1,134	571	4,051	
# increase		387	13.0	17.5	75		97.9

Note: These figures have been rounded in calculation and therefore summations on a whole may not appear to be correct. Source: Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A and IPART calculations.

6.1.2 Impact on the council

Our decision means that the council may increase its general income by \$45.6 million above the assumed rate peg by 2026-27. This increase can remain in the rate base permanently.

Table 6.3 shows the percentage increases we have approved and estimates the annual increases in the council's permissible general income (PGI).

Table 6.3 Permissible general income of council from 2023-24 to 2025-26 from the approved SV

	Increase approved (%)	Cumulative increase approved (%)	Increase in PGI above rate peg (\$'000)	Cumulative increase in PGI (\$'000)	PGI (\$'000)
2023-24	35.1	35.1	6,249,4	6,985.8	26,888.5
2024-25	13.0	52.66	9.229.0	10,481	30,3840
2025-26	17.5	79.38	14,017.3	15,799	35,701.2
2026-27	75	92.83	16.152.8	18.476.1	38.378.8
Total above rate peg			45.648		

lotat above rate peg

Source: Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A. Worksheets 1 and 4 and IPART calculations.

This extra income will enable the council to:

- improve its financial sustainability
- maintain its current infrastructure and service levels.

With the SV, the council's projected:

- OPR will become greater than 0% by 2026-27 (as shown in Figure 4.1 in section 4.1.3).
- Net cash to income ratio will remain above 0% (as shown in Figure 4.2 in section 4.1.3).

6.2 Decision on the minimum rates

Based on our assessment of the council's application against the 3 OLG criteria and consideration of stakeholder submissions, we have **approved** the council's proposed permanent change to its minimum rates for 2023-24 to 2024-25.

The approved increase to minimum rates is set out in Table 6.4 and Table 6.5 below.

We note that the reduction in the domestic waste management charge will also mitigate the impact on residential ratepayers on the minimum rate.

	Current average base rate 2022-23	Minimum rate 2023-24	Minimum rate 2024-25	Cumulative increase
Residential	620	1,040	1,200	580
Business	754	1.040	1200	446
Business North		1,040	1,200	
Business South		1.040	1.200	
Business Strathfield Town Centre		1,040	1.200	

Source: Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A, Worksheet Sa.

Table 6.5 IPART's decision on the minimum rate, 2022-23 to 2024-25 (\$)

	2023-24	2024-25
Residential	1.040	1,200
Business	1,040	0051

Source: Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A, Worksheet 5a.

Strathfield Municipal Council

6.2.1 Impact on ratepayers

From 2023-24, under the approved MR, the base rating structure will change to a minimum rating structure resulting in an increase of:

- \$580 for residential minimum ratepayers, a 93% increase from the current base rate.
- \$446 for business minimum ratepayers, a 59% increase from the current base rate.

The council has a hardship policy to assist customers experiencing financial hardship, as outlined in section 4.3.3.

6.2.2 Impact on the council

Our decision means the council can recover a greater percentage of its general income from minimum rated properties such as apartments/units.

Strathfield Municipal Council



Assessment criteria

A Assessment criteria

A.1 SV Assessment criteria

The Office of Local Government (OLG) sets the criteria for assessing special variation applications in its special variation guidelines. The guidelines help councils prepare an application to increase general income by means of a special variation.

A special variation allows a council to increase its general income above the rate peg. Special variations can be for a single year or over multiple years and can be temporary or permanent.

IPART applies the criteria in the guidelines to assess councils' applications. In brief, the 6 criteria for a special variation include:

- the need for, and purpose of a different revenue path for the council's General Fund must be clearly set out and explained in the council's IP&R documents
- there must be evidence that the community is aware of the need for and extent of a proposed rate rise
- 3. the impact on affected ratepayers must be reasonable
- the relevant IP&R documents must be exhibited (where required) approved and adopted by the council.
- 5. the IP&R documents or the council's application must explain and quantify the productivity improvements and cost containment strategies of the council
- 6. any other matter that IPART considers relevant.

We also provide comprehensive guidance on our approach to assessing special variation applications in fact sheets and information papers available on our website. Additionally, we publish information for councils on our expectations of how to engage with their community on any proposed rate increases above the rate peg.

A.1.1 Criterion 1: Financial need

The need for, and purpose of, a different revenue path for the council's General Fund (as requested through the special variation) is clearly articulated and identified in the council's IP&R documents, in particular its Delivery Program, Long-Term Financial Plan and Asset Management Plan where appropriate.

In establishing need for the special variation, the relevant IP&R documents should canvass alternatives to the rate rise. In demonstrating this need councils must indicate the financial impact in their Long-Term Financial Plan applying the following two scenarios¹⁰;

 Baseline scenario – General Fund revenue and expenditure forecasts which reflect the business-as-usual model, and exclude the special variation, and

Strathfield Municipal Council

³⁰ Page 71, IP&R Manual for Local Government "Planning a Sustainable Future", March 2013

Assessment criteria

Special variation scenario – the result of implementing the special variation in full is shown
and reflected in the General Fund revenue forecast with the additional expenditure levels
intended to be funded by the special variation.

The IP&R documents and the council's application should provide evidence to establish the community need/desire for service levels/project and limited council resourcing alternatives. Evidence could also include analysis of council's financial sustainability conducted by Government agencies.

In assessing this criterion, IPART will also consider whether and to what extent a council has decided not to apply the full percentage increases available to it in one or more previous years under section 511 of the Local Government Act. If a council has a large amount of revenue yet to be caught up over the next several years, it should explain in its application how that impacts on its need for the special variation.

A.1.2 Criterion 2: Community awareness

Evidence that the community is aware of the need for and extent of a rate rise. The Delivery Program and Long-Term Financial Plan should clearly set out the extent of the General Fund rate rise under the special variation. In particular, councils need to communicate the **full cumulative increase** of the proposed SV in percentage terms, and the total increase in dollar terms for the average ratepayer, by rating category. Council should include an overview of its ongoing efficiency measures and briefly discuss its progress against these measures, in its explanation of the need for the proposed SV. Council's community engagement strategy for the special variation must demonstrate an appropriate variety of engagement methods to ensure community awareness and input occur. The IPART fact sheet includes guidance to councils on the community awareness and engagement criterion for special variations.

A.1.3 Criterion 3: Impact on ratepayers is reasonable

The impact on affected ratepayers must be reasonable, having regard to the current rate levels, existing ratepayer base and the proposed purpose of the variation. The council's Delivery Program and Long-Term Financial Plan should:

- clearly show the impact of any rate rises upon the community.
- include the council's consideration of the community's capacity and willingness to pay rates, and
- establish that the proposed rate increases are affordable having regard to the community's capacity to pay.

In assessing the impact, IPART may also consider.

- · Socio-Economic Indexes for Areas (SEIFA) data for the council area; and
- Whether and to what extent a council has decided not to apply the full percentage increases available to it in one or more previous years under section 511 of the Local Government Act.

Strathfield Municipal Council
Assessment criteria

A.1.4 Criterion 4: IP&R documents are exhibited

The relevant IP&R documents¹² must be exhibited (where required), approved and adopted by the council before the council applies to IPART for a special variation to its general income. We expect that councils will hold an extraordinary meeting if required to adopt the relevant IP&R documents before the deadline for special variation applications.

A.1.5 Criterion 5: Productivity improvements and cost containment strategies

The IP&R documents or the council's application must explain and quantify the productivity improvements and cost containment strategies the council has realised in past years and plans to realise over the proposed special variation period.

Councils should present their productivity improvements and cost containment strategies in the context of ongoing efficiency measures and indicate if the estimated financial impact of the ongoing efficiency measures have been incorporated in the council's Long-Term Financial Plan.

A.1.6 Criterion 6: Any other matter that IPART considers relevant

The criteria for all types of special variation are the same. However, the magnitude or extent of evidence required for assessment of the criteria is a matter for IPART.

A.2 MR Assessment criteria

The Office of Local Government (OLG) sets the criteria for assessing minimum rate applications in its minimum rates guidelines. The guidelines help councils prepare an application to increase general income by means of a special variation.

Section 548 of the *Local Government Act 1993* (the Act) allows a council to specify a minimum amount of a rate to be levied on each parcel of land. If a council makes an ordinary rate for different categories or sub-categories of land, it may specify a different minimum amount for each category or sub-category.

If a council resolves to adopt a minimum amount of a rate, the minimum amount must not exceed the relevant permissible limits provided for in section 548(3) of the Act and clause 126 of the Local Government (General) Regulation 2005 (Regulation), unless the Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal (IPART) or the Minister has approved a higher amount by issuing an instrument under section 548(3), or the council is entitled to increase its minimum ordinary rate under section 548(4) and (5) of the Act

IPART will assess applications for minimum rates above the statutory limit against the following set of criteria (in addition to any other matters which IPART considers relevant):

1. the rationale for increasing minimum rates above the statutory amount

Strathfield Municipal Council

^{ai} The relevant documents are the Community Strategic Plan, Delivery Program, and Long-Term Financial Plan and where applicable, Asset Management Plan. Of these, the Community Strategic Plan and Delivery Program require (if amended), public exhibition for 28 days. It would also be expected that the Long-Term Financial Plan (General Fund) be posted on the council's web site.

Assessment criteria

- the impact on ratepayers, including the level of the proposed minimum rates and the number and proportion of ratepayers that will be on the minimum rates, by rating category or subcategory
- 3. the consultation the council has undertaken to obtain the community's views on the proposal.

It is the council's responsibility to provide sufficient evidence in its application to justify the minimum rates increase. Where applicable, councils should refer to the relevant parts of their Integrated Planning and Reporting (IP&R) documentation to demonstrate how the criteria have been met.

We also provide comprehensive guidance on our approach to assessing special variation applications in fact sheets and information papers available on our website. Additionally, we publish information for councils on our expectations of how to engage with their community on any proposed rate increases above the rate peg.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Strathfield Municipal Council's projected revenue, expenses and operating balance

B Strathfield Municipal Council's projected revenue, expenses and operating balance

As a condition of IPART's approval, the council is to report over the next 5 years against its proposed SV expenditure and its projected revenue, expenses and operating balance as set out in its LTFP (see Table B.1 and Table B.2).

Revenues and operating results in the annual accounts are reported both inclusive and exclusive of capital grants and contributions. To isolate ongoing trends in operating revenues and expenses, our analysis of the council's operating account in the body of this report excludes capital grants and contributions.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Strathfield Municipal Council's projected revenue, expenses and operating balance

Table B.1 Summary of projected operating statement for Strathfield Municipal Council under its proposed SV application 2023-24 to 2032-33 (\$'000)

	2023-24	2024-25	2025-26	2026-27	2027-28	2028-29	2029-30	2030-31	2031-32	2032-33
Total revenue	58,843	65,741	56,798	60,553	62,366	64,267	66,243	68,297	70,438	72,671
Total expenses	50 076	51,927	53,419	55,456	57.242	59,143	61,024	62,945	64,873	66.820
Operating result from continuing operations	8.767	13,814	3,379	5,096	5,124	5,124	5,219	5,351	5,565	5,851
Net operating result before capital grants and contributions	-10,185	-5,138	-593	1.124	1,152	1,152	1.247	1,379	1,593	1879
Cumulative net operating result before capital grants and contributions	-10.185	-15,324	-15.916	-14,792	-13,640	-12,488	-11,241	-9.862	-8,269	-6,391

Note: Numbers may not add due to rounding.

Source: Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A. Worksheet 8

Table B.2 Projected expenditure plan for Strathfield Municipal Council under its proposed SV application 2023-24 to 2032-33 (\$)

	2023-24	2024-25	2025-26	2026-27	2027-28	2028-29	2029-30	2030-31	2031-32	2032-33
SV revenue above assumed rate peg	6,249,435	9.228.963	14,017,287	16,152,779	16,556,598	16.970,513	17,394,776	17,829,645	18,275,387	18,732,271
Maintain current levels of Council services (including fully funding depreciation)	4,040.240	4.941,099	9,673,652	11,751,701	12,096,355	12 449,328	12,810,821	13,181,038	13,560,187	13,948,481
Borrowing expenses (\$42 million loan)	1,460,331	1,650,045	1,618,893	1,586,494	1,552,799	1,517,756	1,481,312	1,443,410	1,403,992	1,362.997
Asset renewals	0	1,859,000	1.914,770	1,972,213	2,031.379	2,092,321	2,155.091	2,219,743	2,286,336	2,354,926
Loan principal repayments	748.864	778,819	809,971	842,370	876,065	911,108	947,552	985,454	1,024,872	1,065,867
Total use of proposed SV income	6,249,435	9.228.963	14.017.286	16.152.778	16.556.599	16.970.513	17.394,776	17.829.645	18,275,387	18,732,271

Note: Numbers may not add due to rounding.

Source Strathfield Municipal Council, Application Part A. Worksheet 6

Strathfield Municipal Council

Glossary

ABS	Australian Bureau of Statistics
Ad valorem rate	The ad valorem rate is calculated by multiplying land value by a rate in the dollar. Often this applies more to houses, whilst apartments are commonly on the Minimum Rate.
Baseline Scenario	Shows the impact on the council's operating and infrastructure assets' performance without the proposed SV revenue and expenditure.
Baseline with SV expenditure Scenario	Includes the council's full expenses from its proposed SV, without the additional revenue from the proposed SV. This scenario is a guide to the council's financial sustainability if it still went ahead with its full expenditure program included in its application but could only increase general income by the rate peg percentage.
General income	Income from ordinary rates, special rates and annual charges, other than income from other sources such as special rates and charges for water supply services, sewerage services, waste management services, annual charges for stormwater management services, and annual charges for coastal protection services.
IPART	The Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal of NSW
IP&R	Integrated Planning and Reporting framework
Local Government Act	Local Government Act 1993 (NSW)
MR	Minimum Rates
OLG	Office of Local Government
OLG SV Guidelines	Guidelines for the preparation of an application for a special variation to general income.
OLG MR Guidelines	Guidelines for the preparation of an application to increase minimum rates above the statutory limit

Strathfield Municipal Council

OPR	The Operating Performance Ratio (OPR) measures whether a council's income will fund its costs, where expenses and revenue are exclusive of capital grants and contributions, and net of gains/losses on the sale of assets.
PGI	Permissible General Income is the notional general income of a council for the previous year as varied by the percentage (if any) applicable to the council. A council must make rates and charges for a year so as to produce general income of an amount that is lower that the PGI.
Proposed SV Scenario	Includes the council's proposed SV revenue and expenditure.
Rate peg	The term 'rate peg' refers to the annual order published by IPART (under delegation from the Minister) in the gazette under s 506 of the <i>Local Government Act 1993</i> .
SEIFA	Socio-Economic Indexes for Areas (SEIFA) is a product developed by the ABS that ranks areas in Australia according to relative socio-economic advantage and disadvantage. The indexes are based on information from the five-yearly Census. It consists of four indexes, the Index of Relative Socio-economic Disadvantage (IRSD), the Index of Relative Socio-economic Advantage and Disadvantage (IRSAD), the Index of Economic Resources (IER), and the Index of Education and Occupation (IEO).
SV or SRV	Special Variation is the percentage by which a council's general income for a specified year may be varied as determined by IPART under delegation from the Minister.

Strathfield Municipal Council

Item CCSI - Attachment 6

Strathfield Municipal Council, SV Application Part B, p 6

- Office of Local Government (OLG), GUIDELINES FOR THE PREPARATION OF AN APPLICATION TO INCREASE MINIMUM RATES ABOVE THE STATUTORY LIMIT 2021-22. Local Government Act 1993, Section 511 Strathfield Municipal Council, SV Application Part B, p 6.

- Strathfield Municipal Council, MR Application Part B, p 7-9.
- Strathfield Municipal Council. Long-Term Financial Plan Report, November 2022, pp 20-21.
- Strathfield Municipal Council, 2023-24 Special Variation Application Form Part B, p 6.
- Strathfield Municipal Council, Long-Term Financial Plan Report, February 2023, pp 1-2. Strathfield Municipal Council, 2023-24 Special Variation Application Form Part A (Revised) Worksheet 6 Attachment. Strathfield Municipal Council, Long-Term Financial Plan Report, February 2023, pp 19-20.
- Office of Local Government, Performance Benchmarks, May 2020.
- Strathfield Municipal Council, SV Application Part B, p 18. Strathfield Municipal Council, SV Application Part B, p 18. Strathfield Municipal Council, Special Rate Variation (SRV) Community Feedback Report, February 2023, pp 8-13 33 5.8
- Strathfield Municipal Council, Special Rate Variation (SRV) Community Feedback Report, February 2023, p 102 Strathfield Municipal Council, Special Rate Variation (SRV) Community Feedback Report, February 2023, pp 8-13 35
- -Strathfield Municipal Council, Special Rate Variation (SRV) Community Feedback Report, February 2023
- 37 Strathfield Municipal Council, email communication, 12 April 2023
- Strathfield Municipal Council, Organisational Service Review And Improvement Plan, February 2023, Appendix A, Table 2, pp 9-11.
- Strathfield Municipal Council, SV Application Part B, p 45. 20
- Strathfield Municipal Council, MR Application Part B, p 7-9 24
- OLG. Guidelines for the preparation of an application to increase minimum rates above the statutory limit, p 8. 22
- Strathfield Municipal Council, Strathfield 2035 Delivery Program 2022-26 and Operational Plan 2022-23 (Amended). February 2023, p²6.
- 23 Strathfield Municipal Council, Long Term Financial Plan Report, February 2023, p 10.
- 32 Strathfield Municipal Council, Special Rate Variation (SRV) Community Feedback Report, February 2023. Appendix C --Community Engagement Information, pp 3-4, Strathfield Municipal Council, 2023-24 Special Variation Application Form Part B. p 14.

- Domain Research, Vacancy rates: February 2023. Strathfield Municipal Council, Special Rate Variation (SRV) Community Feedback Report, February 2023, p.17 22

Page | 54

Strathfield Municipal Council

© Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal (2023).

 With the exception of any

 a.
 coat of arms, logo, trade mark or other branding;

 b.
 photographs, icons or other images.

 c.
 third party intellectual property, and

 d.
 personal information such as photos of people,

this publication is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs 3.0 Australia Licence

0000

The licence terms are available at the Creative Commons website

IPART requires that it be attributed as creator of the licensed material in the following manner. © Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal (2023).

The use of any material from this publication in a way not permitted by the above licence or otherwise allowed under the Copyright Act 1968 (Cth) may be an infringement of copyright. Where you wish to use the material in a way that is not permitted, you must lodge a request for further authorisation with IPART.

Disclaimer

This document is published for the purpose of IPART fulfilling its statutory or delegated functions as set out in this document. Use of the information in this document for any other purpose is at the user's own risk, and is not endorsed by IPART.

ISBN 978-1-76049-654-8

Strathfield Municipal Council

ATTACHMENT 7



Local Government >>

Instrument under section 508A of the Local Government Act 1993

Special Variation for Strathfield Municipal Council for 2023-24 to 2026-27

13 June 2023

This instrument is made by the Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal (**IPART**) as delegate for the Minister administering the *Local Government Act 1993* (**Act**) (delegation of 6 September 2010).

IPART determines under section 508A of the Act that:

 The percentage by which Strathfield Municipal Council (Council) may increase its general income for the period from Year 2023-24 to Year 2026-27 (inclusive) is 92.83%, consisting of annual increases as set out in the table below:

Year	Annual increase in general income	Cumulative increase in general income
Year 2023-24	35.1%	35.10%
Year 2024-25	13.0 %	52.66%
Year 2025-26	17.5%	79.38%
Year 2026-27	7.5%	92.83%

Note: The Council is required to reduce its income in accordance with the conditions of any previous special variation instrument before it increases its general income in accordance with clause 1.1

- 2. The percentage increase set out in clause 1 is subject to the following conditions:
 - a. The Council use the Additional Income for the purpose of funding the Proposed Program.
 - b. The Council report in its annual report for each Year from Year 2023-24 to Year 2027-28 (inclusive):
 - the program of expenditure that was actually funded by the Additional Income, and any differences between this program and the Proposed Program;
 - any significant differences between the Council's actual revenues, expenses and operating balance and the projected revenues, expenses and operating balance as outlined in its Long-Term Financial Plan, and the reasons for those differences;
 - iii the outcomes achieved as a result of the Additional Income:
 - iv the productivity savings and cost containment measures the Council has in place, the annual savings achieved through these measures, and what these savings equate to as a proportion of the Council's total annual expenditure; and
 - whether or not the Council has implemented the productivity improvements identified in its application, and if not, the rationale for not implementing them.

IPART acknowledges the Traditional Custodians of the lands where we work and live. We pay respect to Elders both past and present. We recognise the unique cultural and spiritual relationship and celebrate the contributions of First Nations peoples.

Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal | NSW

- 3. In this instrument:
 - a. Additional Income means:
 - i the additional general income raised in accordance with clause 1, less
 - ii the additional general income that would otherwise have been available to the Council under section 506 of the Act.
 - b. Long Term Financial Plan means the long term financial plan of the Council summarised in Appendix B of the Report.
 - c. Proposed Program means the proposed program of expenditure set out in Appendix B of the Report.
 - Report means IPART's report entitled 'Strathfield Municipal Council Special Variation Application for 2023-24 – Final Report'.
 - e. Year means the period from 1 July to the following 30 June.

n.		13/06/2023
х	CQ1	

Signed by: Carmel Donnelly

Carmel Donnelly PSM Chair

On behalf of the Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal As delegate for the Minister administering the *Local Government Act 1993*

Page | 2

Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal | NSW

ATTACHMENT 8



Local Government >>

Instrument under section 548(3)(a) of the Local Government Act 1993

Minimum Rates for Strathfield Municipal Council for 2023-24 to 2024-25

13 June 2023

This instrument is made by the Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal (**IPART**) as delegate for the Minister administering the *Local Government Act 1993* (**Act**) (delegation of 6 September 2010).

IPART determines under section 548(3)(a) of the Act that:

 Strathfield Municipal Council may make and levy the following minimum ordinary rates for Year 2023-24 to Year 2024-25 (inclusive):

Year	Minimum ordinary rate (Business)	Minimum Orderinary Rate (Residential)
Year 2023-24	\$1,040	\$1,040
Year 2024-25	\$1,200	\$1,200

- 2. In the event that the minimum ordinary rates set out in this instrument for any Year between Year 2023-24 and Year 2024-25 (inclusive) are less than the minimum ordinary rates that could otherwise be determined under section 548(4) and (5) of the Act for that Year, the minimum ordinary rates may be determined for that Year under section 548(4) and (5) of the Act and those rates prevail over those set out in this instrument for that Year.
- 3. In this instrument:
 - a. Business has the meaning given in section 518 of the Act.
 - b. Residential has the meaning given in section 516 of the Act.
 - c. Year means the period from 1 July to the following 30 June.

13/06/2023

Signed by: Carmel Donnelly

Carmel Donnelly PSM Chair

On behalf of the Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal As delegate for the Minister administering the *Local Government Act 1993*

IPART acknowledges the Traditional Custodians of the lands where we work and live. We pay respect to Elders both past and present. We recognise the unique cultural and spiritual relationship and celebrate the contributions of First Nations peoples.

Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal | NSW